

TESE DE DOUTORAMENTO

AFFECTIVE AND BEHAVIORAL SYMPTOMS IN THE AGE-RELATED COGNITIVE IMPAIRMENT CONTINUUM: ASSESSMENT AND PREDICTIVE VALIDITY

Sabela C. Mallo

ESCOLA DE DOUTORAMENTO INTERNACIONAL PROGRAMA DE DOUTORAMENTO EN DESENVOLVEMENTO PSICOLÓXICO, APRENDIZAXE E SAÚDE

> SANTIAGO DE COMPOSTELA ANO 2020



DECLARACIÓN DA AUTORA DA TESE

AFFECTIVE AND BEHAVIORAL SYMPTOMS IN THE AGE-RELATED COGNITIVE IMPAIRMENT CONTINUUM: ASSESSMENT AND PREDICTIVE VALIDITY

Dña. Sabela C. Mallo López

Presento a miña tese, seguindo o procedimiento axustado ao Regulamento, e declaro que:

- 1) A tese abarca os resultados da elaboración do meu traballo.
- 2) No seu caso, na tese faise referencia ás colaboracións que tivo este traballo.
- 3) A tese é a versión definitiva presentada para a súa defensa e coincide coa versión enviada en formato electrónico.
- 4) Confirmo que a tese non incorre en ningún tipo de plaxio de outros autores nin de traballos presentados por min para a obtención de outros títulos.

En Santiago de Compostela, 28 de xullo de 2020

Asdo.: Sabela C. Mallo

López

Sabela Firmado digitalmente por Sabela Carme Mallo López Fecha: 2020.07.28 López 12:02:42 +02'00'



AUTORIZACIÓN DO DIRECTOR / TITOR DA TESE

AFFECTIVE AND BEHAVIORAL SYMPTOMS IN THE AGE-RELATED COGNITIVE IMPAIRMENT CONTINUUM: ASSESSMENT AND PREDICTIVE VALIDITY

D. Arturo X. Pereiro Rozas

INFORMA:

Que a presente tese, correspóndese co traballo realizado por D. Sabela C. Mallo López, baixo a miña dirección, e autorizo a súa presentación, considerando que reúne os requisitos esixidos no Regulamento de Estudos de Doutoramento da USC, e que como director desta non incorre nas causas de abstención establecidas na Lei 40/2015.

De acordo co artigo 41 do Regulamento de Estudos de Doutoramento, declara tamén que a presente tese de doutoramento é idónea para ser defendida en base á modalidade de COMPENDIO DE PUBLICACIÓNS, nos que a participación do/a doutorando/a foi decisiva para a súa elaboración.

A utilización destes artigos nesta memoria, está en coñecemento dos coautores, tanto doutores como non doutores. Ademais, estes últimos teñen coñecemento de que ningún dos traballos aquí reunidos poderá ser presentado en ningunha outra tese de doutoramento.

En Santiago de Compostela, 27 de xullo de 2020

Asdo.: Arturo X. Pereiro Rozas

Firmado por PEREIRO ROZAS, ARTURO JOSE (FIRMA) el día 26/07/2020 con un certificado emitido por AC DNIE 004



DEDICATORIA

A miña nai, que me ensinou a quererme coas miñas imperfeccións. Ogallá estiveras aquí. A meu pai, por todo o que mudou a nosa relación. Quérovos moitísimo.



AGRADECEMENTOS

Esta tese é o resultado da labor de moitas persoas, que me apoiaron nos meus momentos de debilidade, me serviron de inspiración e de exemplo e se mantiveron o meu lado permanentemente. Gracias a todos eles/as podo seguir dedicándome a un traballo que me apaixona e que me enche de satisfacción. Os/as que me coñecen saben que estes foron anos moi intensos para min e se cheguei ata aquí foi en parte, porque, como dicía miña nai, sempre tiven a excelente habilidade de rodearme de grandes persoas.

En primeiro lugar quero darlle as gracias a Onésimo, por mostrarme este camiño e por confiar en fin para ir resolvendo todos os retos que se me poñían por diante. Pola súa paciencia e polo seu cariño durante todo este longo proceso, moitas gracias.

Arturo, como o meu titor e director, é unha peza fundamental. Sempre admirei o seu sentido do humor fronte a burocracia e os inconvenientes, así como a súa perseveranza e constancia aínda nas condicións máis adversas. Valorei os seus consellos ata o punto de asustar a meu pai repetíndoos en soños cando estábamos de viaxe en Portugal. Gracias por estar sempre pendente de min e disposto a orientarme, e polas incontables horas de dedicación e traballo.

A David, a quen admiro moito como investigador e con quen sempre é un pracer traballar. Gracias polo apoio e por ensinarme máis do que pode caber nun artigo científico.

Cris, María e Ana, a sección feminina do grupo, son para min un exemplo de mulleres fortes que se fixeron un oco nun mundo tan masculino e competitivo como é o da universidade e a ciencia. Non teño palabras suficientes para darlles as gracias por todo o seu cariño e a súa axuda, por ser as miñas amigas e por facer que o traballo sexa un entorno máis amable e máis sororo. Nunca haberá cafés suficientes cos que poida devolverlles todo o seu afecto durante este longo e incerto camiño.

A Joan e Maribel, que sempre me fixeron sentir unha máis do grupo dende que cheguei, e pola súa dedicación e cariño durante eses meses.

A Zahinoor, por transmitirme todo o seu entusiasmo e paixón pola ciencia, por recibirme cos brazos abertos en canto aterrei no laboratorio, e por darme sempre a fortaleza necesaria para mostrar as miñas ideas.

A Santi, que me ensinou a facultade de Formación de Profesorado e me presentou a moitos/as dos/as profesores/as, que sempre estivo aí para calquera dúbida ou problema que eu tivese.

Quero tamén mencionar a todas as persoas que participaron no estudo de investigación pola súa colaboración e compromiso, eles e elas constitúen un motor fundamental para que a ciencia avance.

Nun plano máis persoal, gustaríame darlle as gracias ós/ás compañeiros e compañeiras de Barcelona, Marc, Laia, Nuria e Eli, porque me fixeron todo moi fácil dende o primeiro día. Por moitos reencontros máis, xa sexan en Santiago, Barcelona ou Granada.

A Lázaro que me axudo dende que me coñeceu e me ensinou Calgary, así como a todos os demais amigos e amigas que fixen polo camiño durante esa etapa e que se acabaron volvendo imprescindibles, Sam, Myolie, Stephen e Mike.

Tamén as compañeiras da sala de investigadoras, que me alegraron mañás e tardes incontables de traballo. Nese despacho temos saltado de alegría, pero tamén chorado, berrado e

maldicido. Mais sempre en boa compañía. Moitísimas gracias Noe, Samantha e María, non sabedes a gran pena que vou sentir o día que teña que deixar a nosa sala. Tamén quero darlle as gracias a Marina e Zeltia, que aínda que xa non estean por alí foi xenial convivir nese espazo con elas, así como o resto de doutorandos/as (algúns xa doutores/as) cos/as compartín moitos cafés, comidas (paellas) e excursións: Pérez, Samuel, Ángela e Marcos.

Non podo deixar de mencionar aquí a Asemblea de Investigadoras, da que estou orgullosa de formar parte e que constituíu un apoio fundamental para min. Quero agradecerlle a todas as persoas que pelexan cada día #PorUnhaUSCDigna. Especialmente quero darlle as gracias ás compañeiras do Grupo de Traballo de Xénero, por todo o seu cariño nos momentos de debilidade, sempre é marabilloso compartir con vós. En especial, graciñas a Aldara e Laura, por aportarme tanto como persoa, científica e muller, e por ser unha fonte tremenda de inspiración.

Tamén quero darlles as gracias Alicia, Fede e Carme, por ser as mellores compañeiras de piso que unha pode desexar. Foi xenial convivir con vós e Rabita eses meses.

Ás amigas que descubrín grazas á danza, Jess e María, por darme sempre forza e azos, por confiar en min e transmitirme alegría, entusiasmo, creatividade e espontaneidade.

A Miguel, por todo o que compartimos durante estes anos, e por non dubidar de que chegaría ata aquí.

A esas amizades que teñen a capacidade de facer que non existan as distancias: Miriam, Carina, Muriel, Esther e Andrea. Grazas por transmitirme sempre ánimos, por crear reencontros e por seguir o meu carón a pesares das dificultades que impón a xeografía.

A Sara, por ter sempre un sorriso e unhas palabras de ánimo aínda que estivera na outra punta do mundo percorrendo Europa en bici.

A Daniela, nunca esquecerei aquel avión que colleu para vir a verme dende Barcelona. Por ese e por todos os detalles que sempre tivo comigo, moitísimas gracias.

A Cathy, quen me recibiu na estación de autobuses de Madrid ás tantas da mañá cun cartel que poñía "futura doutora Sabela Mallo". Así era como deixábamos fuxir o que nos quedaba de cordura. Acababan de concederme a FPI e non cabía do gozo.

A Vii, que sempre estivo o meu carón dende aqueles momentos en que éramos nenas e xogábamos a ser exploradoras ou montábamos os nosos bailes, ata estes últimos anos cheos de comidas e eventos culturais, que ti organizas aportando tanto á nosa sociedade. Para min Vii é coma miña irmá e considero tamén a Manu, Eva e Víctor a miña familia. Quero darlle as gracias especialmente a Eva por todo o cariño que me aportou nos meus momentos máis febles, como se fora unha máis da súa casa.

A miña tía Montse, polas infinitas doses de afecto e azos, de paciencia e cariño. A miña tía Ana e meu tío Darío, que sempre están aí para escoitarme, aconsellarme e acollerme na súa casa en Lugo. A meu tío Seve e a miña tía Gloria, pola seguridade e respaldo que me transmiten.

A Breo, por acompañarme durante esta última etapa do camiño e facer que o peso fora máis lixeiro. Por encher os meus ratos libres de fermosas distraccións e de aventuras. Pero sobre todo, por comprender todo o que supoñía este percorrido para min.

A meu irmán, que ten a capacidade máxica de facerme rir nos momentos de desesperación nos que só quero chorar.

A meu pai, con quen sei que teño unha débeda moi alta que non sei como vou saldar. Débolle un infinito gracias polas comidas, viaxe e favores en xeral, por tratar de entenderme cando falo da universidade e do traballo, por esforzarse sempre por estar ó meu lado, por mimarme sen límites.

A miña nai, por acompañarme sempre, pola súa fe inquebrantable en min e por todo o afecto que deu mentres estivo o meu carón. Por axudarme a coñecerme e a comprenderme, por ter sempre unha palabra amable antes incluso de que a necesitara. Porque inda agora me segue impulsando a ser a mellor versión de min e sobre todo a vivir unha vida plena e feliz.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	INTRODUCTION	18
	1.1. THE CONTINUUM IN AGE-RELATED COGNITIVE IMPAIRMENT	
	1.1.1. Subjective cognitive complaints and Subjective Cognitive Decline (SCD)	
	1.1.2. Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI)	
	1.1.3. Dementia due to Alzheimer's Disease (AD)	
	1.1.4. Risk factors and predictors of progression to AD	
	1.2. AFFECTIVE AND BEHAVIORAL SYMPTOMS (ABS)	
	1.2.1. Mild Behavioral Impairment (MBI) criteria	
	1.2.1. Apathy	
	1.2.2. Affective and emotional dysregulation	
	1.2.3. Impulse dyscontrol	
	1.2.4. Social inappropriateness	
	1.2.5. Abnormal perception or thought content	
	1.2.2. Assessment of Affective and Behavioral Symptoms (ABS)	
	1.2.2.1. Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS)	
	1.2.2.2. Neuropsychiatric Inventory (NPI)	
	1.2.2.3. The Mild Behavioral Impairment - Checklist (MBI-C)	
	1.2.3. Affective and Behavioral Symptoms in pre-dementia states and its role in progression to dementia	
	1.2.3.1. Affective and Behavioral Symptoms in SCD	
	1.2.3.2. Affective and Behavioral Symptoms in MCI	
<u>2.</u>	OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESIS	38
3.	METHODS	39
•		
	3.1. Sample	
	3.2. Instruments	
	3.3. Identification of SCD and MCI	
	3.4. Identification of MBI	
ı.	RESEARCH STUDIES	42
	4.1. STUDY 1	
	4.1.1. Background	
	4.1.2. Method	
	4.1.3. Results	
	4.1.4. Conclusions	
	4.2. Study 2	
	4.2.1. Background	
	4.2.2. Method	
	4.2.3. Results	
	4.2.4. Conclusions	
	4.3. STUDY 3	
	4.3.1. Background	
	4.3.2. Method	
	4.3.3. Results	
	4.3.4. Conclusions	
	4.4. STUDY 4	
	4.4.1. Background	
	4.4.2. Methods	
	4.4.3. Results	

SABELA C. MALLO

	4.4.4. Conclusions	7
5.	DISCUSSION	90
	5.1. REVIEW ON THE PREDICTIVE VALIDITY OF AFFECTIVE-BEHAVIORAL SYMPTOMS IN THE CONVERSION OF MCI TO DE	EMENTIA _ 90
	5.2. Prevalence of MBI and psychometric properties of the MBI-C in SCD participants	92
	5.3. Prevalence of MBI and psychometric properties of the MBI-C in MCI participants	93
	5.4. NPI-Q SCORES AS PREDICTORS OF CONVERSION TO DEMENTIA IN MCI PARTICIPANTS	95
6.	CONCLUSIONS	98
7.	REFERENCES	99
8.	APPENDIX	119
	APPENDIX 1: THE MILD BEHAVIORAL IMPAIRMENT CHECKLIST (MBI-C)	12:
	APPENDIX 2: SPANISH VERSION OF THE MILD REHAVIORAL IMPAIRMENT CHECKLIST (MRI-C)	12:



ABSTRACT

<u>Introduction</u>: Affective and behavioral symptoms (ABS) correspond to those non-cognitive behavioral or psychiatric expressions that are indicative of an increased risk of dementia. Mild Behavioral Impairment (MBI) is a diagnostic entity proposed in order to describe the emergence of sustained and impactful ABS in pre-dementia states. The Neuropsychiatric Inventory (NPI) and the Neuropsychiatric Inventory - Questionnaire (NPI-Q) are the most common instruments to assess ABS. To overcome some caveats of these instruments, the Mild Behavioral Impairment - Checklist (MBI-C) was developed.

Methods: To review and analyze ABS as risk factors for conversion to dementia a meta-analysis was conducted. Longitudinal studies were included when concerned with the role of ABS as risk factors for conversion from MCI to dementia and reported NPI/NPI-Q total score in converters versus non-converters. Random effects models were used, and heterogeneity was explored with stratification and a random-effects meta-regression. The overall conversion rate and the Standardized Mean Difference (SMD) for evolution, as a function of NPI/NPI-Q scores, were calculated. The other three studies included in this thesis come from the first cohort of the Compostela Aging Study, carried out in primary care centers. Patients with SCD and MCI were recruited at baseline. They performed an extensive neurocognitive evaluation. Two studies examined the prevalence and some psychometric properties of the MBI-C in a sample of, respectively, participants with SCD and MCI. We conducted descriptive, logistic regression, ROC curve, and bivariate correlations analyses. A Machine Learning (ML) study was conducted to determine if NPI-Q scores predict conversion from MCI to dementia. Nine ML algorithms were evaluated using a 10-fold stratified validation procedure. Performance metrics, graphic metrics and features analysis were computed.

Results: In the meta-analysis, mean NPI/NPI-Q scores were higher in converters versus in non-converters, with the overall SMD approaching significance. Statistical significance was achieved in studies of more than two years of follow-up and in a study with a mean age of more than 80 years. MBI diagnosis prevalence was 14.2% in MCI and 5.8% in SCD. The total MBI-C score successfully differentiated patients with MBI at a cut-off of 6.5 in MCI and 8.5 in SCD. MBI-C total score correlated positively with the NPI-Q, Questionnaire for Subjective Cognitive Complaints reported by the informant, and Geriatric Depression Scale in the SCD and MCI samples. In the ML study, the algorithm indicated the predictive importance of the following measures: months from first assessment, age, the diagnostic group at baseline, total NPI-Q severity score, total NPI-Q stress score, and GDS-15 total score.

<u>Conclusions</u>: NPI/NPI-Q total score was associated with conversion from MCI to dementia, particularly in studies with two or more years of follow-up and a mean age of over 80 years. The phone administration of the MBI-C was valid for detecting MBI in people with SCD and MCI. ABS proxies, including NPI-Q total severity score, NPI-Q total stress score, and GDS-15 total score, were the more relevant variables in predicting conversion from MCI to dementia.

Keywords: Affective and Behavioral Symptoms, predictive validity, Mild Behavioral Impairment- Checklist, Neuropsychiatric-Inventory, pre-dementia states.

EXTENDED ABSTRACT IN GALICIAN LANGUAGE

SÍNTOMAS AFECTIVOS E CONDUCTUAIS NO CONTINUO DO DETEREIORO COGNITIVO RELACIONADO COA IDADE: AVALIACIÓN E CAPACIDADE PREDICTIVA

RESUMO EXTENDIDO

<u>Introdución</u>: O deterioro normativo ligado á idade ás veces acontece xunto con procesos neurodexenerativos. Nestas circunstancias, o progresivo deterioro cognitivo asociado á idade pódese representar nun continuo que vai dende o envellecemento normal á demencia (Jack et al., 2018). Nel pódense diferenciar varios estadios: de cognición obxectivamente inalterada en relación ao seu grupo de referencia por idade e nivel educativo, Deterioro Cognitivo Subxectivo (DCS), Deterioro Cognitivo Lixeiro (DCL) e demencia.

O Deterioro Cognitivo Subxectivo (DCS) caracterízase por unha experiencia subxectiva de declive cognitivo persistente e significativa en comparación cun nivel previo, que non ten relación cun evento concreto, e cun rendemento cognitivo dentro da media para a súa idade e nivel educativo (Jessen et al., 2014, 2020). As queixas cognitivas son a características fundamental das persoas con DCS, e asócianse con deterioro cognitivo e progresión a DCL e demencia (Burmester, Leathem & Merrick, 2016; Jessen et al., 2011; Masters, Morris, & Roe, 2015a).

O Deterioro Cognitivo Lixeiro (DCL) considérase unha entidade diagnostica caracterizada por queixas cognitivas informadas pola propia persoa, un informante ou un profesional, e sobre todo por un deterioro obxectivo nun ou varios dominios cognitivos por debaixo do esperado para a súa idade e nivel educativo, conservar a independencia para as habilidades da vida diaria e ausencia de demencia (Albert et al., 2011).

Na demencia prodúcese un declive acentuado nun ou máis dominios cognitivos, que se reflicte na preocupación por parte da propia persoa, dun familiar ou dun profesional, e un deterioro substancial na súa funcionalidade (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 2013). A Enfermidade de Alzheimer (EA) e o tipo de demencia máis prevalente (Alzheimer's Association [AA], 2016).

Entre os factores de risco de demencia e EA atópanse os Síntomas Afectivos e Conductuais (SAC), tamén denominados Síntomas Neuropsiquiátricos (Neuropsychiatric Symptoms - NPS) (Connors, Ames, Woodward, & Brodaty, 2017; David, Lin, Porsteinsson, & Alzheimers Disease Neuroimaging Initiative [ADNI], 2016; Geda et al., 2014). Estes son síntomas condutuais non-cognitivos entre os que se inclúen perturbacións do estado de ánimo, percepción e comportamento relacionados cun trastorno neurocognitivo (Lyketsos et al., 2011). Recentemente, unha área de interese profesional (Proffesional Interest Area - PIA) da Sociedade Internacional para o Avance na Investigación e Tratamento do Alzheimer (International Society to Advance Alzheimer Research and Treatment - ISTAART) identificou o inicio de SAC prolongados ó longo do tempo nos últimos anos da vida cun maior risco de declive cognitivo e demencia (Ismail et al., 2016; Ismail et al., 2017a). Os SAC asócianse con maior risco de deterioro cognitivo e demencia (Connors et al., 2017; David et al., 2016; Geda et al., 2014).

O Deterioro Comportamental Leve (DCoL) é unha entidade diagnóstica validada que describe a aparición de ABS sostidos e impactantes nos estados pre-demencia e considérase un

estado de risco para o deterioro cognitivo e a demencia (Ismail et al., 2016). Os criterios especifican que os síntomas deben implicar un cambio significativo na personalidade ou conducta previa da persoa. Ademais os síntomas deben estar presentes polo menos durante 6 meses. Os síntomas agrúpanse en cinco dominios: diminución da motivación, desregulación afectiva, descontrol dos impulsos, conducta social inapropiada e percepción ou contido do pensamento anormal. Os comportamentos deben presentar a suficiente severidade como para provocar sutís interferencias nas relaciones sociais, capacidade para traballar ou outros aspectos do funcionamento social, aínda que mantendo a independencia para a vida diaria, con axudas mínimas. Ademais, non deben cumprirse criterios de demencia (aínda que pode diagnosticarse DCL de forma comórbida) nin os síntomas deben poder asociarse a outro trastorno.

O Inventario Neuropsiquiátrico (Nueropsichiatric Inventory - NPI) e a súa versión abreviada, o Inventario Neuropsiquiátrico - Cuestionario (Nueropsichiatric Inventory-Questionnarie - NPI-Q), son os instrumentos máis comúns na valoración dos SAC (Ismail e Mortby, 2017).

O NPI é unha entrevista informada estruturada (Cummings et al., 1994) que proporciona unha forma de avaliación subxectiva que realiza o coidador sobre a presenza, frecuencia e gravidade de 12 síntomas (delirios, alucinacións, axitación / agresión, disforia / depresión, ansiedade, irritabilidade, desinhibición, euforia, apatía, comportamento motor aberrante, comportamento durante o sono e pesadelos e apetito / cambios na alimentación). O coidador tamén informa do nivel de estrés que padece sobre ese SAC. No NPI-Q, pola contra o coidador segue instrucións escritas para completar o cuestionario (Kaufer et al., 2000).

Tanto o NPI como NPI-Q, así como a maioría das escalas tradicionais, foron creadas para poboación clínica con demencia, empregando como marxe temporal dúas ou catro semanas. O MBI-C (Ismail et al., 2017a) é unha escala recente que foi deseñada especificamente para o DCoL baseándose nos criterios ISTAART-AA e foi adaptado ao castelán por Agüera-Ortiz e López-Álvarez (2017). Foi creada para unha poboación comunitaria, independente e funcional. O instrumento solicita que os síntomas aparezan nos últimos anos da vida e se manteñan durante polo menos seis meses. Inclúe 34 ítems agrupados nos cinco dominios aos que fai referencia o DCoL. É un instrumento breve que pode ser cuberto polo propio paciente, un informante ou un clínico.

Método: Esta tese está conformada por catro artigos de investigación. No primeiro deles, propúxenme revisar e metaanalizar a capacidade dos SAC, medidos co NPI / NPI-Q, para predicir a progresión desde o DCL ata a demencia. Nesta metaanalise incluíronse artigos publicados entre xaneiro de 1999 e setembro de 2018 en PsycINFO, PubMed, SCOPUS e Web of Science. Os criterios de inclusión foron: 1) diagnóstico de DCL en liña base seguindo criterios clínicos; 2) informar da puntuación total do NPI ou NPI-Q en persoas que converten e que non converten a demencia; 3) estudos empíricos lonxitudinais; e 4) centrados no papel dos SAC como factores de risco para a conversión de DCL a demencia. Os criterios de exclusión establecéronse para artigos que: a) se realizaran con mostras que contiñan a maioría de participantes dunha poboación especial (por exemplo: pacientes con cancro); e b) careceran de información importante e non fora posible contactar cos autores para completala. Utilizáronse modelos con efectos aleatorios e explorouse a heteroxeneidade con estratificación e unha meta-regresión con efecto aleatorio. Calculouse a taxa de conversión global e a diferenza de media estandarizada (Standarized Mean Difference - SMD) para a evolución, en función das puntuacións NPI / NPI-Q.

Os outros tres estudos desta tese proceden da primeira cohorte do estudo lonxitudinal 'Compostela Ageing Study' (CompAS), realizado con participantes de 50 ou máis anos de idade con queixas subxectivas recrutados en centros de atención primaria. Foron excluídos do estudo: 1) participantes con diagnóstico previo de depresión ou outros trastornos psiquiátricos seguindo os criterios DSM-5 (APA, 2013); 2) con diagnóstico previo de enfermidade neurolóxica, incluída EA probable ou outros tipos de demencia segundo os criterios DSM-5 (APA, 2013); 3) con danos cerebrais previos ou cirurxía cerebral; 4) sometidos a quimioterapia; 5) con diagnóstico previo de diabetes tipo II; 6) con perturbacións sensoriais ou motoras; e 7) que consumen substancias que poden afectar ao desempeño nas probas.

Os participantes sometéronse a unha avaliación cognitiva, afectivo-condutual e clínica, incluíndo un cuestionario sociodemográfico, o índice de Comorbilidade de Charlson (ICC) (Charlson et al., 1987) e unha breve versión española do cuestionario para queixas subxectivas de memoria (QSMC) (Benedet e Seisdedos, 1996). O rendemento cognitivo xeral avaliouse coa versión española (Lobo et al., 1999) do Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) (Folstein, Folstein, & McHugh, 1975) e a versión española (López-Pousa, 2003; Pereiro, Ramos-Lema, Juncos-Rabadán, Facal & Lojo-Seoane, 2015) do Cambridge Cognitive Examination-Revised (CAMCOG-R) (Roth, Tym, & Mountjoy, 1986). O índice Lawton and Brody utilizouse para avaliar as actividades instrumentais da vida diaria (Lawton e Brody, 1969).

Os SAC avaliáronse coa versión española do NPI-Q (Boada, Cejudo, Tàrraga, López, & Kaufer, 2002) e coa versión española do GDS-15 (Martínez et al., 2001). Tamén se empregou a versión española do MBI-C (Agüera-Ortiz e López-Álvarez, 2017).

O DCS diagnosticouse seguindo os criterios de Jessen et al. (2014), e o DCL seguindo os de Albert et al. (2011). O DCoL diagnosticous de acordo ós criterios ISTAART-AA (Ismail et al., 2016).

Realizáronse dous artigos, co obxectivo de estudar a prevalencia do DCoL e algunhas propiedades psicométricas do MBI-C administrado por teléfono aos informantes e determinar se este instrumento é válido para valorar os SAC, respectivamente, nos participantes con DCS e con DCL. Neles, realizaronse análises descritivas, de regresión loxística, calculo de curva ROC e de correlacións bivariadas.

Para determinar se as puntuacións no NPI-Q predín a conversión a demencia en participantes con DCS e DCL empregáronse técnicas de Machine Learning (ML) e o resultados deron lugar a un cuarto artigo. Avaliáronse nove algoritmos mediante un procedemento de validación estratificada por 10 veces. Para cada algoritmo se computaron métricas de rendemento (precisión, recordo, puntuación F-1 e kappa de Cohen) e representáronse a través da curva ROC e curva de precisión-recordo. A maiores, analizáronse as características dos algoritmos que presentaban un mellor rendemento preditivo. As variables predictivas incluídas foron: diagnóstico en liña base, meses desde a avaliación en liña base ata o terceiro seguimento ou desenvolvemento de demencia, xénero, idade, ICC, ítems individuais do NPI-Q, gravidade total NPI-Q, puntuación de estrés total do NPI-Q e puntuación total na GDS-15. A parte dos análises de ML, tamén se realizaron comparacións entre persoas que converten e as que non converten a través do test U de Mann-Witney.

<u>Resultados</u>: No que se refire á metaanálise, o análise da SMD (d de Cohen) amosou unha heteroxeneidade estatisticamente significativa ($I^2 = 70\%$, $\chi^2 = 33.33$, p<0.001, $\tau^2 = 0.082$). O funnel plot non indicou sesgos de publicación, e os tests de Egger (t = -0.18, p = 0.865) e Begg (t = 1.25, t = 0.213, continuidade corrixida) non foron significativos. O valor da SMD agrupada

foi de 0.21, indicando un tamaño do efecto pequeno que se aproximou a significación no modelo de efectos aleatorios (z=1.95, p=0.052).

Con respecto do conxunto de sete estudos con máis de dous anos de seguimento, ($I^2 = 76.1 \%$, $\chi^2 = 25.16$, p < 0.001, $\tau^2 = 0.12$), a SMD (0.34, 95 % CI 0.04-0.63) alcanzou un valor significativo (z = 2.23, p = 0.026).

Eliminando o estudo de Bidzan, Bidzan, & Bidzan-Bluma (2017) suprimiuse a heteroxeneidade ($I^2 = 0$ and $\tau^2 = 0$), de maneira que o modelo de efectos aleatorios se aproximaba a un modelo de efectos fixos, a SMD foi de 0.171 (95% CI 0.027 – 0.314) e continuou sendo significativa (z = 2.33, p = 0.020).

Estratificando a meta-análise en base os estudos que teñen participantes de 80 anos ou máis na súa mostra ou 80 anos ou menos, os resultados indicaron que a SMD non era significativa en 10 estudos cunha media de idade menor de 80 (SMD = 0.20, 95 % CI -0.05-0.45, z = 1.54, p = 0.124). A estratificación en base a outras variables non explicou a heteroxeneidade.

En canto aos artigos de prevalencia do DCoL e análise das propiedades psicométricas do MBI-C, en persoas con DCS a prevalencia do DCoL foi de 5.8% e no DCL de 14.2%. En persoas con DCS a puntuación total no MBI-C foi moi baixa, co 76.5% da mostra puntuando cero e 9.6% puntuando un. En persoas con DCL a puntuación total do MBI-C foi baixa, co 23.6% puntuando cero e 11.3% puntuando un.

Tanto en DCS como en DCL a puntuación total do MBI-C correlacionou positiva e significativamente co NPI-Q (DCS: ρ = 0.57; p<0.01; DCL: ρ = 0.62; p< 0.01), QSMC do informante (DCS: ρ = 0.30 p< 0.01;DCL: ρ =0.46; p< 0.01) e GDS-15 (DCS: ρ =0.22 p< 0.05; DCL: ρ =0.23;p<0.05). O Índice de Lawton e Brody asociouse negativamente e significativamente co MBI-C en persoas con DCL (ρ = -0.26; p<0.05), pero en DCS esta asociación non foi significativa. Tampouco se encontraron relacións significativas co MMSE, o CAMCOG, nin co QSMC do paciente en DCL nin en DCS.

A regresión loxística indicou que o MBI-C é un predictor significativo do diagnóstico de DCoL en persoas con DCS (β = -1.08; ST. E = 0.50; Wald=4.63; df=1, p < 0.05; OR = 0.34 CI (95%) = 0.12–0.90) e DCL (β = -0.48; ST.E = 0.13; Wald = 14.22; df=1, p < 0.0001; OR = 0.62 CI (95%) = 0.48–0.79) . A R^2 de Nagelkerke indicou que o modelo explica o 85% da varianza para DCS e o 64% para DCL. O Test de Hosmer–Lemeshow indicou un bo axuste para o modelo de regresión para DCS (χ^2 =2.50, df = 4, p = 0.99) e DCL (χ^2 = 10.71, df=8, p = 0.22). A curva ROC indicou que as puntuacións totais no MBI-C diferenciaba con precisión a persoas con diagnóstico de DCoL tanto en DCS como en DCL. O punto de corte para DCS estableceuse en 8.5 con boa sensibilidade = 1.0 (95% CI: 1.0–1.0), especificidade = 0.96 (95% CI 0.92–0.99) e área baixo a curva = 0.99, p < 0.001 (95% CI: 0.98–1.0). Para DCL, o punto de corte estableceuse en 6.5, alcanzando valores de sensibilidade = 1.00, especificidade = 0.78 e área baixo a curva= 0.93, p < 0.001.

No cuarto e último artigo, a análise U de Mann-Whitney permitiu observar diferenzas significativas entre as persoas que converten fronte ás que non en relación á idade, severidade total do NPI-Q, estrés total do NPI-Q, alucinacións, agresións, axitación, ansiedade, apatía, desinhibición, irritabilidade, conducta motor aberrante e trastornos alimentarios. As persoas que converteron eran máis maiores e as súas puntuacións para estes SAC foron máis elevadas que nas persoas que non convertían a demencia. Non se atoparon diferenzas significativas na comorbilidade, puntuación total da GDS-15, delirios, depresión / disforia, euforia ou alteracións do sono.

En canto as análises de ML, o algoritmo Random Forest Plot estableceu como variables máis importantes na predición: meses desde a primeira avaliación, idade, o grupo de diagnóstico na base, puntuación total de severidade no NPI-Q, puntuación total de estrés no NPI-Q e puntuación total na GDS-15.

<u>Discusión</u>: Os resultados da metaanalise suxiren que as puntuacións totais no NPI/NPI-Q predín significativamente a conversión a demencia en estudos lonxitudinais de máis de 2 anos de duración e con mostras de persoas con idades avanzadas. Varios estudos concluíron que os SAC aumenta o risco de demencia (Connors et al. , 2017; David et al., 2016; Geda et al., 2014). Os nosos resultados están aliñados cos destas investigacións, os tamaños do efecto estimados en todos os subgrupos foron na dirección de maiores puntuacións no NPI / NPI-Q en persoas que converten fronte ás que non, e a heteroxeneidade observada concernía o tamaño, non a dirección, da diferenza. Dado que o NPI e o NPI-Q son específicos para a demencia (Ismail et al., 2017a) os nosos resultados poden estar relacionados coa falta de sensibilidade ante os SAC que aparecen de forma máis temperán e a falta de especificidade ante os síntomas transitorios.

Os estudos cunha duración de máis de dous anos tiveron unha taxa de conversión maior que os que tiveron menos de dous anos de seguimento, coincidindo con investigacións previas (Cui et al., 2011; Facal, Guàrdia-Olmos, & Juncos-Rabadán, 2015). Deste xeito, os nosos resultados suxiren que o tempo pode que non sexa só unha variable chave na progresión dos síntomas cognitivos (Cui et al., 2011; Facal et al., 2015) senon tamén dos SAC.

Ademais, o efecto dos SAC na conversión parece ser maior nos estudos con participantes moi maiores. Investigacións anteriores expuxeron que a idade é unha variable de risco ao prever a evolución desde o DCL ata a demencia (Matthews, Stephan, Mckeith, & Bond, 2008).

No que se refire ós artigos de prevalencia do DCoL e análise das propiedades psicométricas do MBI-C, os resultados atopados suxiren que a aplicación telefónica do MBI-C a un informante é útil para detectar DCoL tanto en DCS como en DCL. O MBI-C foi un preditor significativo do diagnóstico de DCoL en DCS e DCL.

Estimouse unha prevalencia de 5.8% para DCS e de 14.2 para DCL. Estudos previos estimaron unha prevalencia moito máis elevada, de 43.1% para DCS e 48.9 para DCL nunha mostra poboacional (Mortby et al., 2018c), e de 76.5% para DCS e 85.3 nunha mostra clínica (Sheikh et al., 2018). Sen embargo, empregaron o NPI e o NPI-Q, que utiliza un período temporal de un mes, mentres que o MBI-C solicita que os síntomas estean presentes durante polo menos seis meses e aparezan durante os últimos meses de vida (Ismail et al., 2017a). Ademais no noso estudo empregamos todos os criterios da ISTAART-AA para realizar o diagnóstico de DCoL.

O MBI-C correlacionou significativa e positivamente co NPI-Q e a GDS-15, indicando boa validez converxente, tanto en DCS como en DCL.

Atopouse unha relación significativa entre o MBI-C e o Índice Lawton en Brody só en persoas con DCL, en DCS a relación non foi significativa. É importante destacar que o MBI establece que os SAC deben producir deterioro nas relación interpersoais, no rendemento no traballo ou noutros aspectos do funcionamento social (Ismail et al., 2016). As persoas con DCL, malia manter a súa funcionalidade para actividades instrumentais da vida diaria, poden empezar a amosar algún problema no desempeño tarefas funcionais complexas (Albert et al., 2011), a diferencia das persoas con SCD que non presentan problema algún de funcionalidade (Jessen et al., 2014). No MBI este deterioro funcional debe vir derivado de problemas de conducta, e non ser consecuencia dun posible deterioro cognitivo (Ismail et al., 2016).

Non se atopou correlación entre o MBI-C e o rendemento cognitivo (MMSE e CAMCOG) nin en DCS nin en DCL, o que suxire que, aínda que o MBI e o deterioro cognitivo poden ocorrer de forma simultánea, reflicten diferentes síndromes en fases pre-demencia (neuroconductual e neurocognitivo) (Ismail et al., 2016).

Tanto en DCS como en DCL, as queixas subxectivas do informante correlacionaron significativa e positivamente co MBI-C, a diferencia das observadas no propio doente. Juncos-Rabadán et al. (2012) suxiren que estes resultados poden ter que ver co maior valor preditivo das queixas informadas polos familiares con respecto das realizadas polo propios doentes.

Por último, no artigo de ML, os resultados indicaron que as persoas que converteron tiñan puntuacións máis elevadas no total de severidade NPI-Q fronte ás que non converteron, de acordo con estudos previos (Acosta, Borges, Aguirre-Hernandez, Sosa, & Prince, 2018; Forrester, Gallo, Smith, & Leoutsakos, 2016; Mortby, Burns, Eramudugolla, Ismail, & Anstey, 2017; Rosenberg et al., 2013). Ademais nos análises de ML o total de severidade do NPI-Q foi unha das principais variables predicindo conversión a demencia. Estudos anteriores indican que esta puntuación predí progresión de DCL á demencia (Banks et al., 2014; Mortby et al., 2017), mentres que outros non encontraron esta relación (Brodaty et al., 2011). É importante destacar que o NPI-Q é instrumento creado para pacientes con demencia, non para persoas con DCL, o que pode limitar a súa sensibilidade.

De acordo con estudos previos (Corrada, Brookmeyer, Paganini-hill, Berlau, & Kawas, 2010; Facal et al., 2015), a taxa de conversión incrementouse co tempo de seguimento e a idade dos participantes.

A GDS-15 tamén tivo un papel esencial predicindo a conversión de DCL a demencia. A depresión é o síntoma máis común no DCL (Ismail et al., 2017b). A GDS-15 foi máis predictiva de progresión que o ítem individual de depresión / disforia do NPI-Q. Este ítem individual é unha única pregunta acerca de se o paciente está triste, baixo de ánimo ou chora a miúdo (Kaufer et al., 2000) mentres que a GDS-15 é un test de 15 preguntas (Sheikh e Yesavage, 1986). A GDS-15 proporciona información moito máis extensa. Ademais, a GDS é unha medida autoinformada, mentres que o NPI-Q é cuberto polo informante. Polo tanto a información pode ser cualitativa e significativamente distinta (Sanchez-Villegas et al., 2008).

As conclusión principais ás que nos permiten chegar os estudos que compoñen esta tese doutoral son as seguintes:

- 1) A puntuación total do NPI/NPI-Q predí a conversión de MCI a demencia cun tamaño do efecto pequeno. A capacidade preditiva tórnase significativa en estudos lonxitudinais con mais de 2 anos de duración e en participantes cunha idade media de 80 ou máis anos.
- 2) A administración telefónica do MBI-C resultou válida na detección do MBI en participantes con DCS e DCL.
- 3) A prevalencia do MBI en participantes galegos recrutados en centros de atención primaria con DCL e DCS foi, respectivamente, baixa (14.8%) e moi baixa (5.2%).
- 4) Considerando as variables sociodemográficas, de saúde e que avalían os SAC na predición da conversión de DCL a demencia, as puntuacións totais de severidade e de estrés do NPI-Q e a puntuación total do GDS-15 foron as máis relevantes.

Palabras chave: Síntomas Afectivos e Conductuais, validez predictiva, Mild Behavioral Impairment- Checklist, Neuropsychiatric Inventory- Questionnaire, estadios pre-demencia.

1. INTRODUCTION

Dementia and cognitive impairment in older adults are leading contributors to disability and constitute a pressing and global public health priority. The number of people affected by this disease worldwide in 2015 was estimated at 47 million people (Prince, Guerchet & Prina, 2015) and some studies projected to triple in 2050 (Prince, Guerchet, Prina & Alzheimer's Disease International, 2013). In Spain, the number of people with this neurocognitive disorder in 2010 was estimated over 600,000 (Gustavsson et al., 2011). Galicia, is the second region of Spain with the highest percentage of older adults (Abellán-García, Vilches-Fuentes & Pujol-Rodríguez et al., 2014) and the number of people older than 64 years affected by dementia was estimated in 96.234 (Hermida-Porto, 2012). The most common type of dementia is Alzheimer's Disease (AD) (AA, 2016).

Currently, there are no disease-modifying therapies for dementia (Cummings, Ritter, & Zhong, 2018). AD clinical trial drugs have failed to meet their primary outcome measures (Messner et al., 2019). One of the many hypotheses to explain these discouraging results was that disease-modifying therapies must be administered earlier in the dementia course (Messner et al., 2019; Mortby et al., 2018a). Despite even currently the criterion of objective cognitive impairment is mandatory for the illness detection, some findings have suggested that this model may be imprecise and too late in the course of illness to allow a significant disease modification, at least for some of these patients (Gauthier et al., 2016; Mortby et al., 2018a). It has been suggested that earlier detection, using appropriate screening tools and complementary symptoms identification, could improve the accuracy of the individual's risk profile (Kivipelto, Mangialasche, Ngando 2018).

Hence, it is necessary to improve the early identification of dementia markers and their translation into useful tools (Mortby et al., 2018a; Mortby, Lyketsos, Geda & Ismail, 2018b). In this context, quickly and inexpensively procedures for identifying reliable markers of AD in the general population, and whose cognitive correlations could be measured over the short term, would be desirable (Creese et al., 2019a).

It has been suggested that the cognocentric model may not be enough to understand the symptomatic variety of the disease. Instead, a systematic approach using Affective and Behavioral Symptoms (ABS) of dementia, also frequently denominated Neuropsychiatric Symptoms (NPS), may improve the clinical trial design (Mortby et al., 2018a). The emergence of ABS may increase the risk of cognitive impairment, being a clinical feature to capture early phase illness (Geda et al., 2014). Historically, some ABS have been exclusion criteria for dementia clinical trials, but this may change if the evidence supports the predictive utility of these symptoms for cognitive decline in pre-dementia populations. A deeper understanding of how ABS influences the cognitive status of older adults is necessary. ABS could improve early case detection of elderly patients at risk of cognitive impairment and promote prevention (Mortby et al., 2018b). The inclusion of ABS could be considered for clinical trial methodology (Messner et al., 2019; Mortby et al., 2018a). For this purpose, it is fundamental to use appropriate instruments, adapted to the characteristics of the population that is being studied (Ismail et al., 2017a).

This dissertation aims to review and analyze the predictive relationship of the ABS in individuals with Subjective Cognitive Decline (SCD) and Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI), to

study some psychometric properties of a checklist for the assessment of the ABS, and to examine the prevalence of ABS in these participants.

The introduction of the present work starts with an explanation of the continuum of agerelated cognitive decline, including SCD and the diagnostic entities of MCI and dementia due to AD. A subsection is dedicated to AD progression and early detection, given the relevance of the identification of risk factors. The following section of the introduction is focused on ABS. After establishing the concept of ABS, Mild Behavioral Impairment (MBI) nosological entity is defined. Subsequently, different instruments to assess ABS are explained. Lastly, the role of ABS as predictors of conversion to dementia in people with SCD and MCI is reviewed.

1.1. THE CONTINUUM IN AGE-RELATED COGNITIVE IMPAIRMENT

With increasing age, changes occur at the cognitive level (Lindenberger, 2014; Park & Schwarz, 2012). Crystallized abilities remain conserved or even experience an improvement. These skills refer to the accumulation of knowledge about the world (e.g., vocabulary and domain-specific knowledge). By contrast, fluid cognitive abilities (e.g., reasoning, working memory, attention, and executive control) experience a steady decline. These skills are less supported by acquired knowledge but help acquire that knowledge in the first place. Thus, cognitively unimpaired older adults are characterized by normal cognitive performance according to that expected for the age and education reference group.

In some cases, this normative decline may also progress in association with neurodegenerative processes. This progressive cognitive impairment can be represented in a continuum from normative aging to dementia (Jack et al., 2018; Petersen et al., 2018). Different stages along the continuum were explicitly considered by the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association (NIA-AA) in 2018 (Jack et al., 2018) and included SCD, MCI, and dementia. These different categories should be better-considered part of a continuum and not as separate and independent entities. Importantly, some cognitively unimpaired individuals may report subjective cognitive decline and even demonstrate a very subtle decline in serial cognitive testing (Jack et al., 2018).

1.1.1. Subjective cognitive complaints and Subjective Cognitive Decline (SCD)

The SCD category encompasses older adults that complaint and show some concern about their cognitive performance, even though they do not seem to have a significant objective impairment (Mitchell et al., 2014). Extensive community-based studies have pointed to a prevalence of cognitive complaints in older adults of 50% (Singh-Manoux et al., 2014) to 60% (Holmen et al., 2013), and it increases with age (Mitchell, 2008).

Subjective cognitive complaints have been studied for their potential value in predicting the development of clinically relevant conditions (Burmester et al., 2016). A recent meta-analysis found small but significant associations between subjective cognitive complaints and objective cognitive function, although there was limited substantial heterogeneity between studies and evidence of potential publication bias (Burmester et al., 2016).

Participants with subjective cognitive complaints showed an increased risk of non-normative cognitive decline and eventual progression to MCI (Masters, et 2015a) and dementia, especially AD (Gifford et al., 2014; Jessen et al., 2011; Mitchell et al., 2014; Reisberg, Shulman, Torossian, Leng, & Zhu, 2010). Therefore, subjective cognitive complaints seem to be associated

to AD and other non-AD dementias (Jessen et al., 2011; Reisberg, Shulman, Torossian, Leng & Zhu, 2010), and could be an earlier marker of the disease, between full compensation and very first decline (Jessen et al., 2014). However, the results of current studies are highly heterogeneous with regard to the rate of decline and risk of conversion to dementia (Burmester et al., 2016; Mitchell et al., 2014). This could be partly due to a dearth of common terminology, different questionnaires used to assess subjective cognitive complaints, and different research environments (Burmester et al., 2016; Molinuevo et al., 2017; Rabin et al., 2015). Jessen et al. (2014) have suggested to encode relevant characteristics in order to improve the predictive validity of the SCD: age of onset of SCD, onset of SCD (number of years), feeling of worse performance than others, memory complaints, concerns associated with SCD, presence of the APOE £4 genotype, biomarker evidence for neurodegeneration, as well as the confirmation of cognitive decline by others. It should be noted, however, that other personal and health characteristics may also lead to these subjective complaints (e.g. symptoms of depression and anxiety or personality traits such as neuroticism and anxiety) (Jessen et al., 2014).

Subjective Cognitive Decline (SCD) is a new diagnostic entity that characterizes individuals with recent and significant subjective cognitive complaints and free of objective cognitive impairment (Jessen et al., 2014, 2020; Molinuevo et al., 2017). The National Institute on Aging and Alzheimer's Association (NIA-AA) preclinical working group has included SCD as a feature (Sperling et al., 2011), highlighting its importance in disease detection and prevention of MCI and dementia.

The Subjective Cognitive Decline Initiative (SCD-I) published research criteria for SCD in the context of preclinical AD (Jessen et al., 2014, 2020) (Table 1).

Table 1 *Criteria for SCD*

- A) Inclusion criteria (both should be present):
 - 1. Self-experienced persistent decline in cognitive capacity in comparison with a previously normal status and unrelated to an acute event.
 - 2. Normal age-, gender-, and education-adjusted performance on standardized cognitive tests, which are used to classify MCI or prodromal AD.
- B) Exclusion criteria (both should be present):
 - 1. MCI, prodromal AD, or dementia.
 - 2. Can be explained by a psychiatric or neurologic disease (apart from AD), medical disorder, medication, or substance use.

1.1.2. Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI)

MCI has been considered a transactional or intermediate state between healthy aging and dementia (Petersen, 2004). MCI is a complex concept, and its limits and definition have been revised several times (Ganguli, 2014; Petersen et al., 2018). The American Academy of Neurology (ANN) guideline remarks that an appropriate MCI diagnosis is critical because MCI becomes increasingly common as individuals age and is associated with an increased risk of dementia. In a recent study MCI participants had a ten-fold higher risk of conversion to dementia than the general population, suggesting that many are actually in a pre-dementia phase of the

illness (Gauthier et al., 2011). Therefore, it is possible that this condition implies a pathological disease rather than normative cognitive aging (Petersen et al., 2018).

Reisberg et al. introduced the term MCI in 1988 to describe individuals scoring three in the Global Deterioration Scale (GDS) (Reisberg, 1988). In 1999, Petersen and his colleagues from the Mayo Clinic established MCI clinical criteria. The conceptualization enabled the differentiation of MCI from other diagnostic categories, such as preclinical dementia (Petersen et al., 1999). Importantly, in 2004 (Winblad et al., 2004), the MCI criteria established differences between MCI subtypes, depending on the number and type of the cognitive domains affected: Single domain amnestic MCI (only memory); multidomain amnestic MCI (memory and other domains); single domain non-amnestic MCI (only one domain, different from memory); and multidomain non-amnestic (two or more cognitive domains, different form memory).

Previous studies have reported that amnestic MCI usually evolves to AD (Clark et al., 2013; Petersen et al., 2001; Vos et al., 2013). Consequently, Dubois & Albert (2004) developed clinical criteria for MCI of Alzheimer-type or prodromal AD, including neuroimage and biomarkers, to establish the diagnosis.

After several controversies, the NIA-AA working groups for the diagnosis of MCI proposed consensus criteria (Albert et al., 2011) (Table 2). They referred to this state as "MCI due to AD" and included a more consistent use of biological tests to support and maximize the diagnosis.

Table 2

MCI to AD diagnostic criteria established by the NIA-AA

- A) Establish clinical and cognitive criteria.
 - 1. Cognitive concern reflecting a change in cognition reported by patient or informant or clinician (i.e., historical or observed evidence of decline over time).
 - 2. Objective evidence of impairment in one or more cognitive domains, typically including memory (i.e., formal or bedside testing to establish level of cognitive function in multiple domains). Scores on cognitive tests for individuals with MCI are typically 1 to 1.5 standard deviations below the mean for their age and education matched peers on culturally appropriate normative data (i.e., for the impaired domain(s), when available). It is emphasized that these ranges are guidelines and not cut-off scores.
 - 3. Preservation of independence in functional abilities.
 - 4. Not demented
- B) Examine etiology of MCI consistent with AD pathophysiological process.
 - 1. Rule out vascular, traumatic, medical causes of cognitive decline, where possible.
 - 2. Provide evidence of longitudinal decline in cognition, when feasible.
 - 3. Report history consistent with AD genetic factors, where relevant.

The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders - fifth edition (DSM-5) (APA, 2013) includes a characterization of "Mild Neurocognitive Disorder" that corresponds to the MCI concept (Table 3).

Table 3 DSM-5 diagnostic criteria for Mild Neurocognitive Disorder

- A) Evidence of modest cognitive decline from a previous level of performance in one or more cognitive domains (complex attention, executive function, learning and memory, language, perceptual motor, or social cognition) based on:
 - 1. Concern of the individual, a knowledgeable informant, or the clinician that there has been a mild decline in cognitive function; and,
 - 2. A modest impairment in cognitive performance, preferably documented by standardized neuropsychological testing or, in its absence, another quantified clinical assessment. Performance typically lies in the 1-2 standard deviation range (between the 3rd and 16th percentiles).
- B) The cognitive deficits do not interfere with capacity for independence in everyday activities (i.e., complex instrumental activities of daily living such as paying bills or managing medications are preserved, but greater effort, compensatory strategies, or accommodation may be required).
- C) The cognitive deficits do not occur exclusively in the context of a delirium.
- D) The cognitive deficits are not better explained by another mental disorder (e.g., major depressive disorder, schizophrenia).

Over the past decades, higher estimates of prevalence have been reported due to the expansion of MCI's definition (Hu et al., 2017). Nevertheless, there are some discrepancies between authors (Canevelli et al., 2016; Luck, Luppa, Briel, & Riedel-Heller, 2010; Mitchell & Shiri-Feshki, 2009; Nie et al., 2011). Recent meta-analyses have been published to overcome this limitation. A meta-analysis of studies published between 1999 and 2016 (Hu et al., 2017) estimated an MCI prevalence of 16% in clinical populations and of 14% in population-based settings. However, it is essential to note that significant heterogeneity was observed, indicating substantial inconsistency among different publications. Similarly, in another meta-analysis, Petersen et al. (2018) estimated and MCI prevalence of 6.7% for ages 60–64, 8.4% for 65–69, 10.1% for 70–74, 14.8% for 75–79, and 25.2% for 80–84.

In Spain, some differences in prevalence estimation between studies were also observed. In a population-based study of older adults, the overall prevalence of MCI was 9.6% (Lara et al., 2016). However, Gavrila et al. (2009) estimated a prevalence of 14.5%, including both community dwellers and institutionalized elders from rural and urban areas. The findings of Lopez-Anton (2015) were even lower, with a prevalence of 7.93% of MCI using Petersen's criteria (Petersen et al., 1999) and of 3.72% using the DSM-5 (APA, 2013). Lopez-Anton et al. (2015) argued that the operational criteria of MCI used in their report were not harmonized for comparative studies and that sampling differences increase the heterogeneity between research studies. In Galicia, Juncos-Rabadán et al. (2014) estimated an MCI prevalence of 31.4% in patients aged 50 years and older from primary care health centers with subjective cognitive complaints. This percentage is higher than the reported in previous studies in our country (Gavrila et al., 2009; Lara et al., 2016; Lopez-Anton et al., 2015), probably because the study was performed with a clinical sample.

1.1.3. Dementia due to Alzheimer's Disease (AD)

AD is the most common type of dementia and, like other neurodegenerative dementias, can be considered the end of a continuum that begins with cognitive decline that usually progresses slowly over time, and lasting several years or decades (Jack et al., 2013; Vellas et al., 2011). Its estimated prevalence is 10-30% among individuals aged 65 and older, with an incidence of 1-3% (Masters et al., 2015b). Long preclinical and prodromal phases characterize AD. Findings from studies on patients suffering from the autosomal dominant version of AD and population studies that have followed participants or analyzed their performance retrospectively have suggested that the disease probably starts at least 10–15 years earlier than when patients typically receive their diagnosis (Bateman et al., 2012). This late diagnosis implies impediments to research, limiting the ability to identify the early mechanisms that trigger the disease and contribute to the conversion.

The DSM-5 (APA, 2013) has redefined the cognitive disorders associated with aging. In this new version, the term "Major Neurocognitive Disorder" equates to dementia. Criteria for Mayor Neurocognitive Disorder are detailed in Table 4. Importantly, dementia type should be specified afterward, being each subtype established according to the underlying etiology, including AD. The DSM-5 (APA, 2013) also includes criteria for Major Neurocognitive Disorder due to AD.

Table 4 DSM-5 criteria for Mayor Neurocognitive Disorder

- A) Evidence of significant cognitive decline from a previous level of performance in one or more cognitive domains (complex attention, executive function, learning and memory, language, perceptual-motor, or social cognition) based on:
 - 1. Concern of the individual, a knowledgeable informant, or the clinician that there has been a significant decline in cognitive function; and
 - 2. A substantial impairment in cognitive performance, preferably documented by standardized neuropsychological testing or, in its absence, another quantified clinical assessment. Performance is typically 2 or more standard deviations below appropriate norms (3rd percentile or below).
- B) The cognitive deficits interfere with independence in everyday activities (i.e., at a minimum, requiring assistance with complex instrumental activities of daily living such as paying bills or managing medications).
- C) The cognitive deficits do not occur exclusively in the context of a delirium.
- D) The cognitive deficits are not better explained by another mental disorder (e.g., major depressive disorder, schizophrenia).

AD diagnostic criteria were initially defined by the National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke (NINCDS) and the Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association (ADRDA) workgroup as a clinical-pathological entity, that was diagnosed definitely at autopsy and in life as possible or probable (McKhann, Drachman, Folstein, & Katzman, 1984). In 2011, new diagnostic criteria were published, integrating biomarkers evidence (McKhann et al., 2011).

The NIA-AA published dementia criteria according to the syndromal staging of the cognitive continuum were designed for observational and intervention research (Jack et al., 2018), not for

routine clinical care, in contrast with those of the DSM-5 manual (APA, 2013). The biological definition of AD has been considered key for understanding the underlying mechanisms of this type of dementia during the last years. Thereby, in 2018, the NI-AA (Jack et al., 2018) established that AD refers to A β plaques and pathologic tau deposits, defined in vivo by abnormal biomarkers of A β and pathologic tau, being both biomarkers required. Importantly, AD diagnosis is only made with certainty after the post-mortem neuropathological examination reveals the presence of amyloid plaques and neurofibrillary tangles in the brain of the patient that has suffered the clinical symptoms before death (Bateman et al., 2012). Thus, the antemortem diagnosis relies on a set of clinical inclusion and exclusion criteria (such as APA, 2013; McKhann et al., 2011).

However, the use of biomarkers has been discussed by researches, and they have not reached the appropriate cost-benefit level in the accurate diagnosis of AD. Post-mortem brain tissues (Price et al., 2009) and clinical imaging studies (Aizenstein et al., 2008) reveal that some controls have a degree of amyloid deposition similar to that in patients with MCI. Further, Gomar et al. (2011), suggested that using all available data to make an accurate prediction would appear optimal in clinical practice or to enrich samples in a clinical trial. Moreover, in a big sample, cognitive markers were consistently more powerful predictors of MCI evolution than brain volumetric and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) biomarkers (Gomar et al., 2011). Similarly, Palmqvist et al. (2012) concluded that, although screening for biological and cognitive markers slightly improve sensitivity and specificity values, the cognitive markers, obtained through simple screening instruments, are as accurate as the CSF biomarkers.

1.1.4. Risk factors and predictors of progression to AD

Both, SCD and MCI can also lead to other disease processes different from dementia, for example, other neurologic, neurodegenerative (including other types of dementia), systemic, or psychiatric disorders (Jessen et al., 2011; Petersen et al., 2018; Reisberg et al., 2010). Likewise, some MCI and specially SCD participants do not even show progress in cognitive decline and, conversely, may remain stable or revert to cognitively unimpaired (Ávila-Villanueva, Maestú, & Fernández-Blázquez, 2018; Facal et al., 2015, 2019; Petersen et al., 2018).

A recent clinical study (Bessi et al., 2018) estimated that, at a seven-year follow-up, 26 out of 109 SCD subjects (24%) had converted to MCI and 15 (14%) had converted to AD. Since SCD is a new diagnostic entity, more studies are necessary to establish the conversion rate.

Regarding MCI, in Hu et al. (2017) meta-analysis, the estimated progression rates were 45% stable MCI, 15% reversion to cognitively unimpaired, 34% progression to dementia, and 28% progression to AD. There was an increase in the stable and reversion rates in community-based populations compared with the clinic-based, while dementia and AD rates exhibited a decrease.

Similarly, Petersen et al. meta-analysis (2018) estimated a cumulative dementia incidence of 14.9% in MCI participants who were older than 65 years and were followed for two years. At 2-5 years after, the relative risk of all types of dementia was 3.3, and the relative risk of AD 3.0. Importantly, MCI individuals who revert were at higher risk of progression back to MCI or dementia than individuals who have never received an MCI diagnosis.

In our context, Marcos et al. (2016), in a Spanish population-based study of 4.5 years of follow-up, estimated that approximately 15% of the participants with a diagnosis of MCI based

on DSM-5 criteria (APA, 2013) and approximately 10% of the participants with a diagnosis of MCI based on Petersen's criteria (Petersen et al., 1999) developed dementia.

Besides, studies from different countries (Brodaty et al., 2013; Nordlund et al., 2010) have concluded that in the multi-domain amnestic MCI group, the rate of transition to normal functioning is lowest, and the conversion to dementia the highest of all MCI groups.

One major challenge is to identify which are the early markers for AD dementia in SCD and MCI participants, to differentially predict those individuals who will progress from those who will remain stable. Several reviews and meta-analysis have addressed this issued (Baumgart et al., 2015; Belleville et al., 2017; Cooper, Sommerland, Lyketsos & Livingstone, 2015; Li et al., 2016) and diverse risk factors have been identified. Some demographic characteristics (i.e. older age, female) and biological conditions (genetics, structural and functional neurological abnormalities, and cytotoxicity proteins) have been associated with a higher risk of progression (Li et al., 2015). Results have suggested that APOEε4 increases the risk of AD dementia. Furthermore, findings indicated that abnormal concentration of defective Tau and amyloid-β in CSF have been associated with a high risk of conversion from MCI to AD. Concerning MRI, results suggested that MCI patients with hippocampal atrophy, medial temporal lobe atrophy, entorhinal atrophy, and white matter hyperintensities volume had a significantly higher incidence of AD than those without.

Lifestyle factors have also been identified as risk factors of dementia. Regarding to the smoking habit, inconsistent results have been found. A meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies (Zhong, Wang, Zang, Guo & Zhao 2015) found a significantly increased risk, whereas another meta-analysis (Cooper et al., 2015; Li et al., 2016) did not find this relationship significant, especially after controlling for age, suggesting that this effect was probably due to the competing risk of mortality. Another essential lifestyle factor is alcohol consumption. A recent meta-analysis (Cooper et al., 2015) concluded that massive alcohol abuse predicts conversion from any MCI to dementia. However, the authors concluded that there were inconsistences about whether moderate alcohol consumption could predict dementia.

Cardiovascular risk factors have been examined in different studies of dementia progression (Baumgart et al., 2015; Cooper et al., 2015; De Felice & Ferreira, 2014; Li et al., 2016; Power et al., 2011; Yang & Song, 2013). Studies have concluded that diabetes increases the risk of AD and dementia in participants with MCI (Baumgart et al., 2015; Cooper et al., 2015; Li et al., 2016). Importantly, evidence across epidemiological and clinical studies appeared consistent (Cooper et al., 2015). Some findings suggest that diabetes increases dementia risk not only through vascular pathways but also through interactions with other biological mechanisms related to diabetes itself (De Felice & Ferreira, 2014; Yang & Song, 2013). The evidence regarding hypertension is inconsistent (Cooper et al., 2015; Li et al., 2016). Some findings indicate that high blood pressure does not predict progression from any-type MCI to all-cause dementia, but evidence regarding MCI to AD is inconsistent (Cooper et al., 2015). Systematic reviews and meta-analyses of hypercholesterol, also called hyperlipidemia, have concluded that there is mixed evidence for the relationship between high cholesterol levels and dementia (Baumgart et al., 2015).

Moreover, moderate and severe traumatic brain injury should also be mentioned as a risk factor of dementia (Bergamo, 2014; Gardner & Yaffe, 2014). Thus, those who experience repeated head injuries (such as combat veterans, football players, and boxers) at a higher risk of dementia (Lehman, Hein, Baron & Gersic, 2013; Smith et al., 2013).

Besides, it is vital to highlight the role of years of formal education (Baumgart et al., 2015). Although a meta-analysis concluded that the amount of education does not reduce the risk of progression from any MCI to all-cause dementia (Cooper et al., 2015), further evidence has identified that years of schooling delays the manifestation of dementia symptoms (Beydoun et al., 2014; Meng & D'Arcy, 2012). Therefore, illiterate participants or people with a low level of education would present a higher risk of manifesting dementia symptoms than those with greater literacy.

Neuropsychological measures have been studied as early markers of AD dementia. A recent meta-analysis (Belleville et al., 2017) concluded that verbal memory measures and many language tests (naming and semantic fluency) yielded a very high predictive accuracy. Moreover, most measures of verbal memory were barely influenced by the testing conditions. Other domains, such as executive functions and visual memory, showed better specificity than sensitivity. Predictive accuracy was highest when combining memory measures with a small set of other domains, especially executive function and language, or when relying on broad cognitive batteries.

Lastly, ABS have also been mentioned in different studies as a risk factor for all-type dementia and AD, in SCD and MCI participants, both in clinical and community settings (Banks et al., 2014; Connors et al., 2017; David et al., 2016; Donovan et al., 2014; Geda et al., 2014; Masters et al., 2015a; Mortby & Anstey, 2015; Pink et al., 2015; Pocnet et al., 2015). Depression is one of the most frequent ABS and has been the most studied symptom in recent years (Ismail et al., 2017b). Findings have suggested a significant link between subjective cognitive complaints and depression (Burmester et al., 2016) whereas in MCI, depression has been associated with an increased risk of dementia (Gonzales et al., 2017; Singh-Manoux et al., 2017), and AD (Gonzales et al., 2017).

1.2. AFFECTIVE AND BEHAVIORAL SYMPTOMS (ABS)

ABS are non-cognitive, psychological symptoms that include disturbances of mood, perception, and behavior related to a neurocognitive disorder (Lyketsos et al., 2011). The NIA-AA research framework (Jack et al., 2018) has defined ABS as symptoms attributable to mood or psychological disorders, such as anxiety, depression, or apathy.

ABS were associated with significant functional impairment (Apostolova et al., 2014; Fischer, Ismail, Schweizer, 2012), higher burden (Ng et al., 2017) and significant caregiver stress (Fischer et al., 2012), reduced quality of life (Karttunen et al., 2011), and worse clinical course (Wergeland, Selbæk, Bergh, Soederhamn, & Kirkevold, 2015). Moreover, the presence of ABS were linked to more rapid cognitive decline, earlier institutionalization, and higher mortality rates (Cieslak, Smith, Lysack, & Ismail, 2018; Lanctôt et al., 2017).

ABS are highly prevalent in dementia (Selbæk, Engedal & Bergh, 2013) and AD (Zhao et al., 2016). Thus, meta-analytical evidence (Selbæk et al., 2013) showed that the weighted mean prevalence of having at least one ABS in dementia, throughout the course of the disease, was 82%. However, the frequency reports vary considerably between studies probably due to large differences in methodology, case selection, and assessment procedures (Selbæk et al., 2013; Van der Linde et al., 2016). Studies have concluded that the most common ABS in AD is apathy (Aalten et al., 2007; Fernández-Martínez et al., 2008; Zhao et al., 2016), with an estimated prevalence of 49% in a recent meta-analysis (Zhao et al., 2016).

For the first time in 2018, the NIA-AA dementia criteria (Jack et al., 2018) call attention to ABS, stating that although cognitive impairment is the core clinical criteria, neurobehavioral disturbances may be a prominent characteristic of the clinical presentation

Recently, a professional interest area (PIA) of the International Society to Advance Alzheimer's Research and Treatment (ISTAART) have identified the later-life onset of sustained ABS as an increased risk of cognitive decline and dementia (Ismail et al., 2016; Ismail et al., 2017a).

1.2.1. Mild Behavioral Impairment (MBI) criteria

In 2016, it was published diagnosis criteria for Mild Behavioral Impairment (MBI) (see Table 5) that operationalized the identification and assessment of later life emergent, sustained, and, frequently, subtle ABS in pre-dementia states (Ismail et al., 2016). With these criteria, researchers intended to standardize research into early non-cognitive markers of dementia. Thus, MBI is considered an at-risk state for incident cognitive decline and dementia and could be the index manifestation of neurodegeneration observed in advance of cognitive impairment (Taragano et al., 2018).

Importantly, the criteria specified later life emergence of symptoms with minimum six months duration, increasing signal detection, and minimizing false positives from the inclusion of transient and reactive states and formal psychiatric illnesses such as adjustment disorder.

MBI criteria also specify at least minimal impairments in interpersonal relationships, other aspects of social functioning, or ability to perform at the workplace as a result of the ABS as opposed to cognitive symptoms.

Table 5

ISTAART research diagnostic criteria for MBI

- A) Changes in behavior or personality observed by patient, informant, or clinician, starting later in life (age +50 years) and persisting at least intermittently for more than six months. These represent clear change from the person's usual behavior or personality as evidenced by at least one of the following:
 - 1. Decreased motivation (e.g., apathy, aspontaneity, indifference).
 - 2. Affective dysregulation (e.g., anxiety, dysphoria, changeability, euphoria, irritability).
 - 3. Impulse dyscontrol (e.g., agitation, disinhibition, gambling, obsessiveness, behavioral perseveration, stimulus bind).
 - 4. Social inappropriateness (e.g., lack of empathy, loss of insight, loss of social graces or tact, rigidity, exaggeration of previous personality traits).
 - 5. Abnormal perception or thought content (e.g., delusions, hallucinations)
- B) Behaviors are of sufficient severity to produce at least minimal impairment in at least one of the following areas:
 - 1. Interpersonal relationships.
 - 2. Other aspects of social functioning.
 - 3. Ability to perform in the workplace.

The patient should generally maintain his/her independence of function in daily life, with minimal aids or assistance.

- C) Although comorbid conditions may be present, the behavioral or personality changes are not attributable to another current psychiatric disorder (e.g., generalized anxiety disorder, major depression, manic or psychotic disorders), traumatic or general medical causes, or the physiological effects of a substance or medication.
- D) The patient does not meet criteria for a dementia syndrome (e.g., AD, frontotemporal dementia, dementia with Lewy bodies, vascular dementia, other dementia). MCI can be concurrently diagnosed with MBI.

Importantly, MBI distinguishes between formal psychiatric illness or chronic psychiatric symptomatology. These new-onset psychiatric symptoms are the core of the MBI construct. Historically elderly participants with later onset ABS, who did not show obvious cognitive impairment would receive a psychiatric diagnosis, being the possibility of the neurodegenerative disease often overlooked (Cieslak et al., 2018; Wooley et al., 2011). This population has been traditionally excluded from observational cohorts and disease-modifying dementia clinical trials (Mortby et al., 2018a).

Five domains were proposed for the MBI assessment: decreased motivation (Sherman, Liu, Herrmann & Lanctôt, 2018); affective dysregulation (Ismail et al., 2018); impulse dyscontrol; social inappropriateness (Desmarais, Lanctôt, Masellis, Black, & Herrmann, 2018); and abnormal perception or thought content (Fischer & Agüera-Ortiz, 2018).

1.2.1. Apathy

Apathy has been defined primarily by a marked loss of motivation and drive, that is not attributable to emotional distress, intellectual impairment, or diminished level of

conscientiousness (Marin, 1990, 1991). The International Apathy Workgroup Consensus Diagnostic Criteria has established three separate dimensions of apathy symptomatology: cognitive, affective, and behavioral (Robert et al., 2009).

Apathy is a common symptom in pre-dementia states (Sherman et al., 2018), with a prevalence in cognitively unimpaired participants ranging from 1.4 to 7.6% (Chan et al., 2010; Fernandez-Martinez et al., 2010; Geda et al., 2008; Onyike et al., 2007) and is a behavioral trait commonly observed in older adults (Ishii, Weintraub & Mervis, 2009).

Apathy may be easily confounded with depression. It is important to note that although both symptoms share diminished interest, psychomotor retardation, fatigue/hypersomnia and lack of insight, symptoms of dysphoria, self-criticism, suicidal ideation, pessimism, feeling guilty and hopelessness are unique to depression (Ishii et al., 2009). Importantly, the overlap between apathy and depression is an area of controversy. Patients with apathy may be wrongly diagnosed with depression, leading to further confusion around the phenomenology (Newson et al., 2010). Because of that, Apathy in MCI can be particularly tricky to identify and diagnose, with prevalence rates from 3.1 from 50.5% depending also on the chosen population and instrument (Fernandez-Martinez, Molano, Castro & Zarranz, 2010; Geda et al., 2008; Onyike et al., 2007; Sherman et al., 2018).

Apathy is associated with the reduced daytime activity (Kuhlmei, Walther, Becker, Müller, & Nikolaus, 2013), weight loss (Volicer, Frijters, & Van der Steen, 2013), caregiver burden (George, Withfield, & Walker, 2013) and cognitive decline (Zahodne & Tremont, 2013). Besides, apathy is an independent risk factor for the progression from MCI to AD (Richard et al., 2012; Somme, Fernández-Martínez, Molano, & Zarranz, 2013).

1.2.2. Affective and emotional dysregulation

Affective and emotional symptoms include anxiety, worry, depression, dysphoria, changeability, euphoria, and elation (Ismail et al., 2016). They are common symptoms in normal aging, preclinical and prodromal dementia (Fiske, Wetherell & Gatz, 2009; Peters et al., 2012), and are associated with poorer outcomes overall (Cerejeira, Lagarto, & Mukaetova-Ladinska, 2012), functional impairment, and decreased cognitive and psychosocial function (Karttunen et al., 2011). Several studies (Creese et al., 2019b; Sheikh et al. 2018) reported that impairments in the affective and emotional regulation domain were the most common in MBI.

Among the ABS, depression has been the most studied (Ismail et al., 2017b). It has been associated with apathy (Ruthirakuhan, Herrmann, Vieira, Gallagher, & Lanctôt, 2019), sleep disorders (Xian et al., 2015), anxiety (Burke, Cadet, Alcide, O'Driscoll, & Maramaldi, 2018) and appears to be related to neurodegenerative processes in older adults (Lauriola et al., 2018; Ruthirakuhan et al., 2019). A systematic review and meta-analysis of studies of depression in latest life (75 and older) (Luppa et al., 2012) found that the prevalence of major depression ranged from 4.6 to 9.3% and of depressive disorders from 4.5 to 37.4%. A longitudinal study in patients older than 60 years found that depression ranged to 1.1 to 34.4% (Burns et al., 2012).

Affective and emotional symptoms showed prognostic utility in cognitively unimpaired individuals and MCI for several dementia subtypes (Barnes et al., 2012; Geda et al., 2014; Steenland et al., 2012). ABS symptoms in this domain are often precursors of progressive cognitive decline (Almeida, Hankey, Yeap, Golledge, & Flicker, 2017; Donovan et al., 2014;

Geda et al., 2014; Gonzales et al., 2017; Singh-Manoux et al., 2014; Tapiainen, Hartikainen, Taipale, Tiihonen, & Tolppanen, 2017).

1.2.3. Impulse dyscontrol

This domain contains symptoms as agitation, disinhibition, gambling, obsessiveness, behavioral perseveration, and stimulus bind. However, little data is addressing these ABS in predementia states (Ismail et al., 2018). Importantly, irritability can be regarded as a mood disturbance or a behavioral dysregulation/impulsiveness, since there is support for both possibilities from cluster analyses (Leoutsakos, Forrester, Lyketsos, & Smith, 2015). Among neurobehavioral disease, irritability is a common symptom (Peters et al., 2013) that is associated with a burden on patients, caregivers, and the community alike (Sousa et al., 2016). Irritability was pointed out as one of the ABS that portends the most rapid decline in several datasets (Forrester et al., 2016; Geda et al., 2014; Leoutsakos et al., 2015).

1.2.4. Social inappropriateness

Social inappropriateness includes symptoms as lack of empathy, loss of insight, loss of social graces or tact, rigidity, exaggeration of previous personality traits, or inappropriate affect (Desmarais et al., 2018; Ismail et al., 2016). These symptoms are related to social cognition, the ability to process social information coming from others, such as emotions, making inferences about what others may think, and respond appropriately to them (Henry, Von Hippel, Molenberghs, Lee, & Sachdev, 2016). Through different manifestations, social inappropriateness was suggested as one of the first signs of an unrecognized neurocognitive process of decline, even before noticeable impairment on the classical neuropsychological test and brain atrophy (Desmarais et al., 2018). MBI participants with social inappropriateness symptoms can sometimes come to clinical attention after having problems with the law, such as shoplifting or performing unsolicited touching (Liljegren et al., 2015).

1.2.5. Abnormal perception or thought content

This domain includes hallucinations and delusions (Ismail et al., 2016). Psychotic symptomatology is more common in pre-dementia stages than previously understood (Fischer & Agüera-Ortiz, 2018; Köhler et al., 2013; Ribe et al., 2015). In the MBI-C, the abnormal perception or thought content was the least common domain, with a frequency of 3% in the self-reported and of 6% in the informant-reported versions of the instrument (Creese et al., 2019b). The least common symptoms were those related to hallucinations present in 1% of the non-dementia non-MCI participants. However, it must be considered that patients and caregivers may be reluctant to divulge information about psychotic symptoms due to stigmatization and clinical trials commonly exclude patients with psychosis (Ropacki & Jeste, 2005).

Recent research suggests that there is a higher risk of dementia in participants with preexisting severe mental disorders with psychotic symptoms (Ribe et al., 2015). Furthermore, these patients may be more likely to present to memory clinics due to paranoia and suspiciousness (Fischer & Agüera-Ortiz, 2018).

In dementia, psychosis is associated with mortality, progression to dementia, and cognitive decline (Fischer & Sweet, 2016). Hence, patients with a primary psychiatric disorder appear to be at increased risk of neurocognitive disease (Zilkens, Bruce, Duke, Spilsbury, & Semmens, 2014).

1.2.2. Assessment of Affective and Behavioral Symptoms (ABS)

There are a wide variety of instruments to assess ABS in dementia patients considering a diverse and heterogeneous set of behavioral disorders. ABS instruments not only differ in what is assessed (for example, a symptom of a particular ABS domain or symptom domains), but also in some characteristics such as the targeted informant (patient, clinician or caregiver, for example) and the rating approach used (i.e., severity, frequency or other) (de Medeiros et al., 2010). Gitlin, Marx, Stanley, Hansen, & Van Haitsma (2014) have suggested that this may reflect a lack of consensus on what constitutes ABS and how behaviors should be identified, characterized, classified, and assessed. Differences in the sensitivity and specificity of the scales to detect changes after intervention recommend selecting scales based on their anticipated effect size to treatment (Ismail et al., 2013).

Considering the systematic review carried-out by Gitlin et al. (2014), including 16 global and 29 specific scales to measure ABS, it is not possible to determine if one instrument is superior to another. The authors recommend that the selection of an ABS measure should be context-specific and dependent on several key factors that determine the purpose of measurement: if there is a need for a general screen or a more targeted behavioral assessment, the type of setting, who will perform the assessment (patient, informant, clinician), how the assessment will be conducted (for example observation or interview) and the amount of time and resources that are available (Gitlin et al., 2014). It has also been suggested (Gitlin, Kales, & Lyketsos, 2012) to start with general ABS measures, which serve as an all-purpose screen, for a wide range of symptoms. Based on the findings, specific behavioral-targeted scales can be used in follow-up evaluations to provide higher specificity to the types of behaviors manifested, thus obtaining a more nuanced understanding (Gitlin et al., 2012, 2014).

The following section describes the most commonly used instruments to measure ABS, namely, Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS), Neuropsychiatric Inventory (NPI), and Mild Behavioral Impairment Checklist (MBI-C). Although its detailed description exceeds the limits of this work, it should be noted that there are other instruments available to provide global (e.g. Behavioral Pathology in Alzheimer's Disease -Behave-AD- (Reisberg, Auer, & Monteiro, 1996)) and specific (Apathy Inventory –AI- (Robert et al., 2002) Cohen-Mansfield Agitation Index – CMAI- (Cohen-Mansfield, Marx, & Rosenthal 1989)) measures of the ABS.

Some instruments assess global measures of ABS, such as the Neuropsychiatric Inventory (NPI) (Cummings et al., 1994), and the Mild Behavioral Impairment Checklist (MBI-C) (Ismail et al., 2017a), while others are focused on specific measures, such as the Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS) (Sheikh & Yesavage, 1986; Yesavage et al., 1982). Importantly, the GDS, despite being a specific measure, is commonly used in research studies given the high prevalence of depressive symptomatology in older adults (Ismail et al., 2018; Ismail et al., 2017b). On the other hand, the NPI (Cummings et al., 1994) is the most widely used ABS global measure in clinical and research settings (Ismail & Mortby, 2017). Finally, the MBI-C (Ismail et al., 2016) is a new instrument specially designed to assess ABS in pre-dementia states.

1.2.2.1. Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS)

The GDS, in its original form of 30 item (GDS-30) and in its shorter version of 15 items (GDS-15), is the most popular scale for screening late-life depression (Mitchell, Bird, Rizzo, & Meader, 2010).

The GDS-30 (Yesavage et al., 1982) is a valid and reliable self-reported depression scale for elderly people. It uses a simple yes/no format and comprises 30 questions, 20 indicating the depression when they are answered positively and ten when they are answered negatively. The scale is simple to administer, not requiring the time or skills of a trainer interviewer. Hence, the scale was designed for healthy and unhealthy participants, including people with cognitive impairment and dementia.

The GDS-30 has demonstrated to be a valid and reliable instrument. The median correlation between the items of the GDS-30 and the corrected-items total score was 0.56, with a range of 0.32-0.83, suggesting all the items measure a common latent variable. The inter-item correlation among the items was 0.36, indicating high internal consistency. Besides, the Cronbach's alpha coefficient was high, 0.94. The split half-reliability coefficient was 0.94 and the test-retest reliability 0.85 (p < 0.001). The convergent validity of the GDS with the Self-Rating Depression Scale (SDS) (Zung, 1965) was 0.84 and 0.83 with the Hamilton Rating Scale for Depression (HRS-D) (Hamilton, 1967).

To reduce fatigue and avoid concentration problems in the elderly, a shorter version of the GDS comprising 15 items was developed (Sheikh & Yesavage, 1986). The GDS-15 included the items that had the highest correlation with depressive symptoms. The scale maintained the yes/no format and included ten items that indicated depression when answered positively, while the rest indicated depression when answered negatively.

The GDS-15 has been adapted and validated into Spanish (Martínez et al., 2002), showing good intra-rater (r= 0.95; p <0.001) and internal consistency (Cronbach's α : 0.99; p <0.001), and acceptable between-rater reliability (r= 0.65; p <0.001). The area under the curve in distinguishing depression patients was 0.83 (sensibility: 81.1%; specificity: 76.7%), with a cutoff of five or more points. The convergent validity reached a coefficient of 0.62 (p <0.001) when the GDS-15 and the Montgomery-Asberg score were correlated (Montgomery & Asberg, 1979). The divergent validity, which was obtained by correlating the score on the GDS-15 with the Spanish version of the Short Portable Mental Status Questionnaire (SPMSQ) (Martínez et al., 2001), was below the .30 threshold (r= 0.23 p <0.001). Thus, the reliability and validity levels were good and similar to the original instrument.

1.2.2.2. Neuropsychiatric Inventory (NPI)

The NPI (Cummings et al., 1994) is a structured informant interview which provide a subjective assessment about the presence, frequency and severity of ten ABS (delusions, hallucinations, agitation/aggression, dysphoria/depression, anxiety, irritability, disinhibition, euphoria, apathy, and aberrant motor behavior) and two neurovegetative domains (sleep and nightmare behavior change and appetite/eating change). The caregiver also informs about the level of distress that him/herself is suffering concerning that specific symptom domain.

Different relevant methodological approaches to ABS are addressed by this instrument (de Medeiros et al., 2010):

- 1. Items are behavior-based and observable, facilitating informant reports.
- 2. The items are grouped into domains under screening questions to enable quick completion and interpretation of results.
- 3. Items are specific to dementia populations.
- 4. Standardized rating of domain frequency, severity, and caregiver distress.

The validation analyses (Cummings et al., 1994) of the NPI have demonstrated that the instrument has good psychometric properties. Results from the Delphi panel showed that each group of questions, except form those assessing aberrant motor behavior, received scores of less than two, indicating high content validity. Besides, the NPI was compared with the appropriate scales of the Behave-AD (Reisberg et al., 1996) and the total score of the HRS-D (Hamilton, 1967). All the correlations were moderately high and reached the significance level, indicating excellent concurrent validity. The internal consistency (Cronbach's α : .88) and between-rater agreement (Frequency: r= 0.93-1.0; Severity: r= 0.89-1.0) were high. Finally, the test-retest reliabilities of all scored measures were significantly correlated (Frequency: r= 0.79; Severity: r= 0.86).

Some psychometric properties of the Spanish version of the NPI have also been examined (Vilalta-Franch et al., 1999). The alpha index indicated good internal consistency (Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.85$). Regarding the between-rater agreement, the items obtained phi values that varied between 0.85 and 1; and kappa values between 0.91 and 1.

The NPI-Q (Kaufer, Cummings, Smith, MacMillan, & Shelley, 2000) is a self-administered version of the original NPI scale (Cummings et al., 1994). The NPI-Q is one of the most commonly used rating scales for ABS (Ismail, Agüera-Ortiz, et al., 2017). In the NPI-Q, the caregiver follows written instructions for completing the questionnaire (Kaufer et al., 2000). The 12 symptoms domains (delusions, hallucinations, agitation/aggression, dysphoria/depression, anxiety, irritability, disinhibition, euphoria, apathy, aberrant motor behavior, sleep and nightmare behavior change, and appetite/eating change) are assessed by a screening question derived from the NPI that cover core symptoms manifestations. Informants are asked to circle "yes" or "no" in response to each screening question, and to proceed to the following question if the answer was "no." If the answer was "yes," they have to rate severity on a three-point scale (one mild, two moderate, and three severe) and the caregiver stress scale on an anchored scale from zero to five. Informants usually complete the NPI-Q in five minutes or less. Importantly, the NPI-Q covers a retrospective period of four weeks.

The NPI-Q provides a brief and reliable assessment of ABS and associated caregiver stress (Kaufer et al., 2000). The test-retest reliability of the NPI-Q was acceptable (Severity: r = 0.80; Stress: r = 0.94). Convergent validity, measured with an interscale correlation between the NPI total score and NPI-Q total severity, was 0.91, while with caregiver stress was 0.92.

The Spanish version of the NPI-Q (Boada et al., 2002) also has good psychometric properties. Test-retest reliability was high (Severity: r = 0.89; Stress: r = 0.90). Convergent validity between NPI and NPI-Q was also high (Severity: r = 0.88; Stress: r = 0.92).

1.2.2.3. The Mild Behavioral Impairment - Checklist (MBI-C)

The traditional scales, as the NPI, the CMAI or the Behave-AD, were originally developed for dementia patients and clinical settings, and therefore use reference times of two or four weeks, time frame too short for the detection of neurodegenerative prodromal symptoms (Ismail et al., 2017a). Given the transient nature of ABS (Selbæk, Engedal, Benth & Bergh 2014), a more extensive observation will be more appropriate, since it will allow time for reactive states to pass (e.g., arising from adversity, sleep deprivations or medications) (Ismail et al., 2017a). As a result of this need for a measure with a broad scope and sufficient reference time, researchers developed the MBI-C (Ismail et al., 2017a).

The MBI-C represents a potential advancement over the existing scales because the instrument mandates symptoms being late-life in onset and sustained for six months. Hence, the MBI-C was designed for a community-dwelling functionally independent, elderly population, to ensure relevance to prodromal and preclinical populations.

The MBI-C was explicitly designed to operationalized MBI. MBI-C is a case ascertainment tool based on ISTAART-AA criteria (Ismail et al., 2016). The instrument identifies ABS in pre-dementia states, such as SCD and MCI. Therefore, it could be useful to predict conversion to dementia, including AD. The MBI-C provides an inexpensive method for capturing ABS in a higher-risk population for cognitive decline and dementia.

The MBI-C is a brief instrument that can be completed in 8 minutes approximately. The MBI-C includes 34 items distributed in five domains: decreased motivation (six questions, including assessments of cognitive, behavioral, and emotional apathy); 2) affective dysregulation (six items, including low mood, anhedonia, hopelessness, and guilt, and one question each for worry and panic); 3) impulse dyscontrol (12 items describing agitation, aggression, impulsivity, recklessness, and abnormal reward and reinforcement); 4) social inappropriateness (five items assessing sensitivity, empathy, and tact); 5) abnormal thought and perception (five questions assessing suspiciousness, grandiosity, and auditory and visual hallucinations). For each item, a "yes" or "no" question is followed by a severity rating scale of 1- mild, 2-moderate, or 3-severe. Importantly, symptoms should represent a meaningful change from baseline.

The MBI-C is available at www.MBItest.org in different languages, including Spanish (Agüera-Ortiz & López-Álvarez, 2017). However, further studies are still needed to determine the psychometric properties of the instrument (such as reliability, concurrent and predictive validity) in different samples of individuals and cultures.

The MBI may be reported by the clinician, informant or patient (self-reported) that can provide complementary information about ABS (Creese et al., 2019b). In both self-reported and informant-reported version, the most common domains were emotional dysregulation, impulse dyscontrol, decreased interest/motivation, social inappropriateness, and abnormal thoughts and perception (Creese et al., 2019b). Results about MBI-C factor structure are yet inconclusive (Creese et al., 2019b; Cui et al., 2019; Hu, 2019).

A recent validation study in Canada (Hu, 2019) has concluded that the MBI-C has high internal consistency, with a internal consistence above 0.80 for each domain and the total score except for social inappropriateness (Cronbach's α =0.71). Further, the MBI-C and NPI-Q were positively and significantly correlated, indicating convergent validity. In this study with hospital clinic predementia patients, as cognitive disease status worsens, MBI-C scores increased, and MoCA (Nasreddine et al., 2005) decreased (Hu, 2019).

1.2.3. Affective and Behavioral Symptoms in pre-dementia states and its role in progression to dementia

Regarding pre-dementia states, ABS are being increasingly cited as an intrinsic aspect of prodromal dementia and as a marker of impending cognitive decline that precedes the onset of cognitive symptoms, both in MCI and SCD (Mortby & Anstey, 2015). Over the last decade, evidence has suggested that the emergence of ABS in later life increases the risk of cognitive impairment (Banks et al., 2014; Connors et al. 2017; David et al. 2016; Donovan et al., 2014;

Geda et al., 2014; Masters et al., 2015a; Mortby & Anstey, 2015; Pink et al., 2015; Pocnet et al., 2015).

In a self-administrated study of the MBI-C, Creese et al., (2019a) found that MBI diagnosis was associated with a faster decline in attention and working memory. Another study (Gill et al., 2020) reported that ABS measured at baseline and brain morphology measures have prognostic utility for predicting diagnosis in patients with normal cognition or MCI. MBI total score, followed by impulse dyscontrol and affective dysregulation, were the most predictive domains of future diagnosis.

1.2.3.1. Affective and Behavioral Symptoms in SCD

Importantly, in the SCD criteria, it is specified that the symptomatology cannot be explained by a psychiatric or neurological disease (apart from AD), medical disorder, medication, or substance use. In some studies on SCD, participants report subthreshold symptoms of depression and anxiety (Jessen et al., 2014). Nevertheless, they do not necessarily fulfill the criteria for a psychiatric disorder, such as major depression or generalized anxiety, according to DSM-5 (APA, 2013). Hence, among the features suggested by the working group on SCD-I for coding SCD, it is included the assessment of ABS, especially depression and anxiety (Jessen et al., 2014; Molinuevo et al., 2017).

Some literature suggests that SCD may be associated with certain personality traits, especially neuroticism and anxiety (Comijs, Deeg, Dik, Twist, & Jonker, 2002; Dux et al., 2008; Slavin et al., 2010), but until now there is no specific pattern of personality characteristics that at present should be defined as an exclusion criterion (Jessen et al., 2014; Molinuevo et al., 2017).

Some studies have examined ABS in older adults diagnosed as SCD following Jessen et al. (2014) criteria. In a one-year follow-up study (Fernández-Blázquez, Ávila-Villanueva, Maestú, & Medina, 2016), ABS were higher in SCD individuals compared to cognitively unimpaired participants but no differences were found in ABS among converters and non-converters. The authors explain that one possible reason for this unexpected result may be related to the fact that SCD would begin to decline the cognitive status some years before that of psychiatric symptoms. Perrotin et al. (2017) observed a slight but significant increase in depressive symptoms in the SCD-clinic group compared with SCD-community group. This result is in accordance with previous studies that have concluded that increased depressive affect is frequently associated with early cognitive deficits or subsequent dementia (Kaup et al., 2016; Mourao, Mansur, Malloy-Diniz, Castro-Costa, & Diniz, 2016). Hence, the SCD-clinic group showed increases in anxiety and depression compared with controls. Importantly, the co-occurrence of these affective symptoms is not uncommon, especially in elderly individuals (Braam et al., 2014).

The relationship between the presence of subjective complaints and ABS, have been revised in different studies. A meta-analysis (Burmester et al., 2016) showed a significant link between cognitive complaints and depression. Further, ABS's general measures (Donovan et al., 2014; Mewton, Sachdev, Anderson, Sunderland, & Andrews, 2014) and specific measures of anxiety (Balash et al., 2013) are associated with subjective cognitive complaints. Therefore, the early identification of ABS could be an important avenue to explore for early interventions and to prevent cognitive impairment (Mortby et al., 2018a).

1.2.3.2. Affective and Behavioral Symptoms in MCI

First, it is essential to highlight that the ANN guideline on MCI recommends assessing ABS (Petersen et al., 2018). Jack et al. (2018) clinical criteria for MCI established that, thought cognitive performance is the core clinical criteria, ABS may be a prominent feature of the clinical presentation of MCI. A systematic review (Monastero, Mangialasche, Camarda, Ercolani, & Camarda, 2009) and some later studies (Peters et al., 2012; Van Der Mussele et al., 2014) reported that ABS are common in MCI and their prevalence in MCI ranges from 35% to 85% (Apostolova & Cummings, 2008; Monastero et al., 2009).

Besides, Feldman et al. (2004) found that MCI patients with ABS have more significant impairment in global, cognitive, and functional scores than those who have MCI without ABS. ABS in MCI also seems to increase caregiver stress and therefore are more prone to be in clinical care facilities (Ismail, Elbayoumi, et al., 2017).

During the last decade, research studies have suggested that MCI patients with ABS showed a faster progression to dementia (Acosta et al., 2018; Mortby et al., 2017; Peters et al., 2013; Pocnet et al., 2015; Rosenberg et al., 2013) and that ABS are more frequent in participants who develop dementia than in those who do not, both in clinical (Rosenberg et al., 2013) and in population-based settings (Acosta et al., 2018; Mortby et al., 2017).

Longitudinal evidence about the role of ABS in the progression is still scarce. Available evidence pointed-out that MCI participants with any ABS was associated with increased risk of incident dementia, particularly AD (Rosenberg et al., 2013). Another recent population-based study (Acosta et al., 2018) established that the simultaneous presence of two ABS increased to a one-point nine-fold risk of developing dementia, whereas three ABS corresponded to a three-fold. Similarly, Mortby et al. (2017) concluded that ABS symptomatology is related to the three-fold risk of dementia. These results altogether indicate that ABS are essential targets for further research in dementia prevention and prognostication.

Regarding to the most frequently studied ABS, a recent meta-analysis has indicated that depression prevalence observed was 25% and 40%, respectively for MCI community and clinical samples (Ismail et al., 2017b). Both depressive symptomatology and depression diagnosis increase the risk of dementia (Gonzales et al., 2017; Singh-Manoux et al., 2017), especially AD (Gonzales et al., 2017). Researchers have suggested that participants with depressive symptoms may represent a subgroup of MCI that is highly vulnerable to accelerated cognitive decline (Gonzales et al., 2017). Importantly, a recent study concluded that longstanding sustained depression symptomatology did not increase dementia risk, whereas the late onset of depressive symptoms did (Singh-Manoux et al., 2017). These results highlight the importance of an appropriate time window in neurocognitive and psychiatric research (Tapiainen et al., 2017). The relationships between depression and dementia are complex, and while many studies support that depression is a risk factor for dementia, others argue it is a consequence of the disease (Bennett & Thomas, 2014; Byers & Yaffe, 2011). Individuals experiencing the earliest signs of dementia may realize that their function is deteriorating and may have developed depressive symptoms secondary to cognitive decline. The prospect of having an incurable, progressive disease leading to loss of autonomy could understandably lead to depressive symptomatology (Jajodia & Borders, 2011). Importantly, depression and dementia share common etiological factors such as inflammation, vascular changes, and vascular risk factors (Köhler et al., 2010). However, even in research studies which have controlled for shared risk factors, in particular vascular disease, when evaluating the risk of developing AD in patients with depression (Köhler, van Boxtel, Jolles & Verbey, 2011) it remained as an independent risk factor for this type of dementia.



2. OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESIS

The main objectives of the present dissertation were to review and analyze ABS as risk factors for conversion to dementia and to determine the prevalence and some psychometric properties of the MBI-C in a sample of participants in pre-dementia states. The specific objectives were:

- 1. To review and meta-analyze whether ABS, measured with the NPI/NPI-Q, could predict progression from MCI to dementia in participants diagnosed with MCI at baseline according to diagnostic criteria.
- 2. To know the prevalence of MBI and some psychometric properties of the phone-administered MBI-C applied to informants and to determine if this instrument is valid to assess ABS in SCD participants.
- 3. To know the prevalence of MBI and some psychometric properties of the phone-administered MBI-C applied to informants and to determine if this instrument is valid to assess ABS in MCI participants.
- 4. To determine if NPI-Q scores predict conversion to dementia in MCI participants using a ML approach.

Regarding the first and fourth objective, the formulated hypothesis was:

 ABS symptoms, measured with the NPI or NPI-Q, predict progression from MCI to dementia, although the instrument is not designed for pre-dementia states, which may affect the results.

3. METHODS

My research work consists in four different papers. The first one is a systematic review and metaanalysis focused on whether ABS, measured with the NPI or NPI-Q, could predict progression from MCI to dementia. The second and third studies analyzed some psychometric properties of the MBI-C in two populations of older adults, MCI and SCD. Finally, the last study explores the predictive ability of NPI-Q scores to estimate conversion from MCI to dementia.

3.1. Sample

The samples used in the empirical studies included in this thesis belonged to the first cohort of the Compostela Aging Study (CompAS). This study began in 2008 and finished in 2016. The CompAS was carried out in eight representatives Public Primary Care Health Centers in Galicia, an autonomous region in northwest Spain (total surface area 29 430 km (Valcour, Masaki, Curb & Blanchette, 2000) and population 2 724 500 (Juncos-Rabadán et al., 2012)). Inclusion criteria were:

- 1. Age 50 years and older
- 2. Attendance to primary care centers with subjective cognitive complaints spontaneously reported by the patient.

Exclusion criteria were:

- 1. Prior diagnosis of depression or other psychiatric disturbances following the DSM-5 criteria (APA, 2013).
- 2. Prior diagnosis of neurological disease, including probable AD or other types of dementia, following the DSM-5 criteria (APA, 2013).
 - 3. Previous brain damage or brain surgery.
 - 4. Undergoing chemotherapy.
 - 5. Prior diagnosis of type II diabetes.
 - 6. Sensory or motor disturbances.
 - 7. Consumption of substances that might affect the normal performance of the tasks.

All patients that fulfilled inclusion and exclusion criteria, and accepted their involvement were included in the study. The study received approval by the Ethics in Clinical Research Committee of the Galician Government. It was carried out following the provisions of the Declaration of Helsinki, as revised in Fortaleza 2013, the International Conference on Harmonization Tripartite Guidelines for Good Clinical Practice 1996, and the Rules Governing Medicinal Products in the European Community (Directive 91/507/ EEC). Written informed consent was obtained from all participants before the study, and patient anonymity has been preserved.

Participants were informed at baseline about the longitudinal nature of the study and were contacted for follow-up assessments. They underwent the same extensive cognitive assessment at follow-up and were re-diagnosed by the same research team in three follow-ups (every 18-24 months).

3.2. Instruments

Participants underwent cognitive, affective, and clinical examination conducted respectively by general practitioners, neurologists, and psychogerontologists specialized in cognitive assessment of older adults. Assessment of each participant were completed in a period of three weeks. Diagnoses considered cognitive and clinical variables were reached by consensus at special meetings held by the research team.

A questionnaire on sociodemographic and clinical data was used to obtain information from the patients and/or a family member regarding the following variables: age, years of formal education, marital status, occupation, medical history, reading habits and participation in leisure activities. The Charlson's Comorbidity Index (CCI) (Charlson, Pompei, Ales, & MacKenzei, 1987) was obtained from the medical history to provide information about the health status of the patients. Data on peripheral arterial obstructive disease, diabetes, and hypertension were analyzed separately, taking into account our exclusion criteria.

A short Spanish version of the Questionnaire for Subjective Memory Complaints (QSMC) (Benedet & Seisdedos, 1996) comprising seven items and scored on a Likert scale from 1 to 5 (maximum score 35) was administered to participants and a family member in order to assess the severity of subjective cognitive complaints. The items included were:

- 1. "Do you forget where you left your things?"
- 2. "Do you forget the names of people you just met?"
- 3. "Do you forget the names of close relatives or friends?"
- 4. "Do you often have a word on the tip of your tongue?"
- 5. "Are you lost in familiar places where you have been before?";
- 6. "Are you lost in unfamiliar places where you have been a few times?"
- 7. "Do you forget things you planned to do?".

The participants' general cognitive functioning was evaluated by the Spanish version (Lobo et al., 1999) of the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) (Folstein et al., 1975), with normal age and education groups. Cognitive impairments were evaluated in several domains (orientation, language, attention, praxis, perception, and executive functioning) by the Spanish version (López-Pousa, 2003; Pereiro et al., 2015) of the Cambridge Cognitive Examination-Revised (CAMCOG-R) (Roth, et al., 1986) and other tests. We assessed:

- 1. Attention with the Trail Making Test (A) (Reynolds, 2002) and the Attention and Calculation CAMCOG-R subscale.
- 2. Executive functioning with Trail Making Test (B) (Reynolds, 2002), Phonological verbal fluency (Lezak, 2004) (say in one minute words starting with "p") and the Executive Function CAMCOG-R subscale.
- 3. Memory with by the Spanish version (Benedet & Alejandre, 1998) of the California Verbal Learning Test (CVLT) (Delis, Kramer, Kaplan & Thompkins, 1987) (which measures List A Total Recall, and Long-Delay Free Recall) and the Memory CAMCOGR subscale.
- 4. Language with the Spanish version of the Boston Naming Test (BNT) (Williams, Mack & Henderson, 1989), semantic verbal fluency (animals) (Lezak, 2004) and the Language CAMCOG-R subscale.

The Lawton and Brody Index was used to evaluate the Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (IADL) (Lawton & Brody, 1969). This test estimates an individual's performance in certain activities according to self-assessment of information provided by a family member. The

scale indicates the level of dependence according to the amount of help needed. Individuals who did not require any help or assistance in any of the investigated activities obtained the maximum score (eight points) and were considered independent.

ABS were assessed with the Spanish version of the NPI-Q (Boada et al., 2002) and the Spanish version of the GDS-15 (Martínez et al., 2002). We also used the Spanish version of the MBI-C to assess ABS (Agüera-Ortiz & López-Álvarez, 2017). In our region, the population is very dispersed. Therefore, to optimize participant retention, the MBI-C was administered by a phone interview to a relative of the patient.

3.3. Identification of SCD and MCI

SCD was diagnosed following Jessen et al. (2014) criteria and MCI was diagnosed in accordance with Petersen's (Petersen, 2004) criteria, revised by Albert et al. (2011).

The categories of MCI were identified following the criteria proposed by Petersen (2004):

- 1. Individuals with multiple-domain amnestic MCI (mda-MCI) scored 1.5 SD below ageand education-related norms in the MMSE, and in at least 1.5 SD below age- and educationrelated norms in two CAMCOG subscales and episodic memory measures (short delay free recall, CVLT).
- 2. Individuals with single-domain amnestic MCI (sda-MCI), scored 1.5 SD below age- and education-related norms in the MMSE and in episodic memory measures (short delay free recall CVLT).
- 3. Individuals with multiple-domain non-amnestic MCI (mdna-MCI) scored 1.5 SD below age- and education-related norms in the MMSE, episodic memory preserved but scored 1.5 SD age- and education-related norms in several non-memory CAMCOG-R domains.
- 4. Individuals with single-domain non-amnestic MCI (sdna-MCI) scored 1.5 SD below ageand education-related norms in the MMSE, with normal memory measures preserved, and scored 1.5 SD below age- and education-related norms in one of the non-memory CAMCOG domains.

3.4. Identification of MBI

Diagnosis of MBI was made via a series of semi-structured interviews and medical records, following all the four ISTAART-AA criteria (Ismail et al., 2016). To determine criterion one, we asked for the presence of symptoms over the last six months in the initial phone interview and then confirmed it using the NPI-Q (administered to an informant on the patient's assessment session). For the NPI-Q, both one month (the proper measure of the instrument) and six-month symptom duration were necessary (as required in the criteria). For criteria two and three, information was obtained from the phone interview. Criterion four was obtained from the final assessment and diagnosis. The research team made a definite MBI diagnosis after incorporating several sources of information that included extensive clinical assessments, cognitive, and neuropsychiatric testing.

4. RESEARCH STUDIES

4.1. STUDY 1

Mallo, S. C., Patten, S. B., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Otero, C., & Juncos-Rabadán, O. (2020). Does the neuropsychiatric inventory predict progression from mild cognitive impairment to dementia? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ageing Research Reviews*, 58, 101004. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2019.101004 (IF 2019= 10.61; Q1).

4.1.1. Background

The NPI and the NPI-Q are the most commonly used measures to assess ABS in clinical and research settings. Although both are specific to dementia populations, several studies have used these instruments to assess ABS in MCI. While some studies have concluded that ABS in MCI increased the risk of dementia, others did not. The objective of this systematic review and meta-analysis was to determine if NPI/NPI-Q scores predict conversion from MCI to dementia.

4.1.2. Method

Articles published between January 1999 and September 2018 were selected from PsycINFO, PubMed, SCOPUS, and Web of Science. Inclusion criteria were: 1) diagnosis of MCI at baseline following clinical criteria; 2) report NPI or NPI-Q total score in converters versus non-converts; 3) empirical longitudinal studies; and 4) concerned about the role of ABS as risk factors for conversion from MCI to dementia. Exclusion criteria were: 1) articles sampled or contained a majority of participants from a special population (e.g.: patients with cancer); and 2) inability to contact the authors requiring important information related to an article. Random effects models were used, and heterogeneity was explored with stratification and a random-effect-meta-regression. The overall conversion rate and the Standardized Mean Difference (SMD) for evolution, as a function of NPI/NPI-Q scores, were calculated.

4.1.3. Results

The overall conversion rate from MCI to dementia was 35%. Mean NPI/NPI-Q scores were higher in converters versus in non-converters, with the overall SMD (0.21, 95% CI-0.00, 0.42) approaching significance (z= 1.95, p=0.052). Heterogeneity was observed in studies of more than two years of follow-up and in a study with a mean age of more than 80 years. This heterogeneity concerned the size, not the direction of the difference.

4.1.4. Conclusions

These findings suggest that NPI/NPI-Q ratings are associated with conversion from MCI to dementia, significantly in studies with a > 2 years of follow-up and a mean age >80 years. The lack of sensitivity of the NPI-Q on the earliest ABS symptoms may explain why the overall SMD only approached significance. Additionally, the result may also be subject to a lack of specificity due to the transient symptom meeting the scoring threshold over the relatively short reference range of the NPI and NPI-Q.

4.2. STUDY 2

Mallo, S. C., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Campos-Magdaleno, M., & Juncos-Rabadán, O. (2019). Assessing mild behavioral impairment with the mild behavioral impairment checklist in people with subjective cognitive decline. *International psychogeriatrics*, 31(2), 231-239. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610218000698 (IF= 2.94; Q2).

4.2.1. Background

The relationships between subjective cognitive complaints, the core clinical criteria for SCD, and ABS have been explored in recent studies. These findings have suggested that the presence of ABS in people with SCD could be a risk factor for MCI and dementia. Further, recent studies have established the prevalence of MBI in people with SCD. However, they used only one MBI criterion among those established by the ISTAART-AA using a transformation algorithm of the NPI. The following study's objectives were to estimate the prevalence of MBI in SCD participants, determine the validity of the MBI-C administered by phone in a SCD sample.

4.2.2. Method

One hundred twenty-seven participants with SCD were recruited from primary care centers. They performed an extensive evaluation, including the QSMC, MMSE, CAMCOG-R, NPI-Q, GDS-15, the Lawton and Brody Index, and the MBI-C, which was administered to an informant by phone. We conducted descriptive, logistic regression, ROC curve, and bivariate correlations analyses.

4.2.3. Results

The results indicated an MBI prevalence of 5.8% in SCD using all the ISTAART-AA MBI diagnostic criteria. MBI-C total score was low and differentiated people with MBI at a cut-off of 8.5 (optimizing sensitivity and specificity). MBI-C total score correlated positively with NPI-Q, QSMC from the informant, and GDS-15.

4.2.4. Conclusions

To our knowledge, this is the first study of the MBI-C in a sample of SCD participants. These results suggest that the phone administration of the MBI-C is useful for detecting MBI in people with SCD. Previous population-based and clinical studies reported a higher prevalence of MBI in SCD participants. However, they used the NPI and NPI-Q, which require one-month symptoms as a reference frame in contrast with the MBI-C, which involves a six-month duration and explicit later-life onset of symptoms. The MBI-C detected subtle ABS that were correlated with the NPI-Q, depressive symptomatology, and memory performance perceived by the participants' relatives.

4.3. STUDY 3

Mallo, S. C., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Campos-Magdaleno, M., & Juncos-Rabadan, O. (2018). Assessing mild behavioral impairment with the mild behavioral impairment-checklist in people with mild cognitive impairment. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 66(1), 83-95. DOI: 10.3233/JAD-180131 (IF=3.517; Q2). https://content.iospress.com/articles/journal-of-alzheimers-disease/jad180131

4.3.1. Background

Literature has indicated that ABS are common in MCI and increase the likelihood of developing dementia. Previous studies in MCI participants have estimated an MBI prevalence of 85.3% in a clinical sample and 48.9% in a community sample. However, they used a transformation algorithm of the NPI score to capture MBI criterion one. The following study's objectives were to estimate the MBI prevalence, study the score distribution, and the validity of the MBI-C administered by phone in a MCI sample.

4.3.2. Method

One hundred eleven patients from primary care centers were evaluated with the QSMC, MMSE, Cambridge Cognitive Assessment-Revised, NPI-Q, GDS-15, Lawton and Brody Index, and the MBI-C, which was administered by phone to participants' informants. Descriptive, logistic regression, ROC curve, and bivariate correlations analyses were performed.

4.3.3. Results

The prevalence of MBI diagnosis was 14.2%. The total MBI-C score differentiated people with MBI at a cutoff-point of 6.5, optimizing sensitivity and specificity. MBI-C total score correlated positively with NPI-Q, QSMC, GDS-15, and Lawton and Brody Index. No correlations were found between objective cognitive measures (MMSE and CAMCOG-R) and the MBI-C.

4.3.4. Conclusions

The findings suggested that the total MBI-C score, obtained by phone administration, is sensitive for detecting MBI in people with MCI. Previous studies reported a higher prevalence of MBI in MCI participants, both in clinical and population-based settings. Nevertheless, they used the NPI and NPI-Q, which require one-month symptoms as a reference frame. In contrast, the MBI-C involves a six-month duration and explicit later-life onset of symptoms. The MBI-C scores indicated that MCI participants had subtle ABS that were correlated to their subjective memory complaints reported by informants, depressive symptoms, and negatively with IADL. MBI-C and objective cognitive measures did not significantly correlate supporting the hypothesis that, despite MCI and MBI can co-occur, they reflect different pre-dementia syndromes.

4.4. STUDY 4

Mallo, S. C., Valladares-Rodriguez, S., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Fernández-Iglesias, M. J., & Pereiro, A. X. (2020). Neuropsychiatric symptoms as predictors of conversion from MCI to dementia: a machine learning approach. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *32*(3), 381-392. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610219001030 (IF 2019= 2.94; Q2).

4.4.1. Background

Although the literature has suggested that ABS may increase the risk of dementia in MCI, some inconsistencies persist. Depression has been the most common studied ABS and has been usually associated with an increased risk. New scientific disciplines based on ML have emerged in recent years that show its potential to support diagnostic or risk estimation. The objective of the present study was to use a ML approach to compare ABS symptoms in participants of a clinical longitudinal study who developed dementia and those who did not.

4.4.2. Methods

The sample was composed of 128 participants at baseline (78 cognitively unimpaired and 50 with MCI). Man Whitney U and ML analyses were conducted. Nine algorithms were evaluated using a 10-fold stratified validation procedure. Performance metrics (accuracy, recall, F-1 score, and Cohen's kappa) were computed for each algorithm, and graphic metrics (ROC and precision-recall curves) and features analysis were computed for the best-performing algorithm. The measurements included were: diagnosis at baseline, months from the baseline assessment until the 3rd follow-up or development of dementia, gender, age, CCI, NPI-Q individual items, NPI-Q total severity, and total stress score and GDS-15 total score.

4.4.3. Results

Thirty participants developed dementia, while 98 did not. Most of the participants who developed dementia were diagnosed at baseline with amnestic multidomain MCI. The Random Forest Plot model provided the metrics that best predicted conversion to dementia (e.g., accuracy=0.88, F1=0.67, and Cohen's kappa=0.63). The algorithm indicated the importance of the metrics in the following (decreasing) order: months from first assessment, age, the diagnostic group at baseline, total NPI-Q severity score, total NPI-Q stress score, and GDS-15 total score.

4.4.4. Conclusions

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study that uses a ML approach to explore ABS's role in conversion from MCI to dementia. Some ABS proxies, including NPI-Q total severity score, NPI-Q total stress score, and GDS-15 total score, were deemed as the most important variables for predicting conversion, adding further support to the hypothesis that some ABS are associated with a higher risk of dementia in MCI.

5. DISCUSSION

This discussion will be organized among the four objectives of this dissertation, which are explicitly linked to the papers of this work:

- 1. To review and meta-analyze whether ABS, measured with the NPI/NPI-Q, could predict progression from MCI to dementia in participants diagnosed with MCI at baseline according to diagnostic criteria.
- 2. To study the prevalence of MBI and some psychometric properties of the phone-administered MBI-C applied to informants and to determine if this instrument is valid to assess ABS in SCD participants.
- 3. To study the prevalence of MBI and some psychometric properties of the phone-administered MBI-C applied to informants and to determine if this instrument is valid to assess ABS in MCI participants.
- 4. To determine if NPI-Q scores predict conversion to dementia in MCI participants using a ML approach.

5.1. REVIEW ON THE PREDICTIVE VALIDITY OF AFFECTIVE-BEHAVIORAL SYMPTOMS IN THE CONVERSION OF MCI TO DEMENTIA

We carried out a systematic review and a meta-analysis of the literature to determine whether baseline ABS, measured by the NPI or NPI-Q, could predict conversion from MCI to dementia in people diagnosed with MCI at baseline according to diagnostic criteria.

Our motivation for conducting the systematic review was the inconsistent nature of the prior literature, which may be due to the imprecision of individual studies and methodological differences.

Two studies were rated as having "good" quality, whereas nine were rated as "fair." Surprisingly, studies rated as having "good" quality had a lower conversion rate than those rated as "fair." One reason for these results may be that quality studies had less percentage of attrition because the selection of participants was carried out more rigorously. One might speculate that these participants are healthier than those from studies rated as having "fair" quality. Therefore, these participants may be more likely to continue in the study and less likely to convert to dementia. These results point to the need for a more rigorous selection of participants, by applying criteria such as clearly specified study population, established inclusion and exclusion criteria, and sample size justifications.

The overall conversion rate from MCI to all-cause dementia was 35 %. Other meta-analyses estimated similar conversion rates, for example, in Mitchell & Shiri-Feshki (2009) the proportion of conversion was 39.2% and in Hu et al. (2017) was 34%. MCI has been considered a highly complex diagnostic entity, with a heterogeneous transition between normal aging and MCI subtypes, including progression of symptoms (worsening) or no change (persistent MCI) or even improvement of symptoms (recovery) (Ávila-Villanueva et al., 2018; Facal et al., 2015, 2019; Petersen et al., 2018). Research is needed to determine which variables are decisive to predict conversion to dementia, reversion to normal aging, or stability of the MCI diagnosis. Several variables did not significantly affect the conversion proportion: age, percentage of women, education level, number of measurements, and MCI criteria. Nonetheless, the duration of the follow-up and the mean age of the sample did have a significant effect.

We focused our meta-analysis on ABS, measured with the NPI or NPI-Q, and their role as risk factors from MCI to dementia. Our results showed that mean NPI and NPI-Q ratings were higher in MCI participants who converted to dementia versus those who did not, despite that the overall SMD only approached significance. Various studies have concluded that ABS increase the risk of dementia in clinical and research settings (Connors et al., 2017; Cooper et al., 2015; David et al., 2016; Pink et al., 2015; Pocnet et al., 2015). A meta-analysis (Cooper et al., 2015) performed with five studies, all of them using the NPI/NPI-Q, concluded that ABS predicted conversion from any MCI to all-cause dementia. Our results are in accordance with these findings, the estimated effect sizes within all subgroups were in the direction of higher NPI/NPI-Q scores in converters versus non-converters, and the heterogeneity observed concerned the size, not the direction, of the difference.

Our meta-analysis was not entirely decisive in showing that mean NPI/NPI-Q ratings are higher in respondents with MCI who convert to dementia, but an overall SMD approached significance. However, there was considerable heterogeneity observed, and the effect was evident in studies having more than two years of follow-up and a single study with a mean age of more than 80 years in its study sample. Furthermore, the estimated effect sizes within all subgroups were in the direction of higher NPI/NPI-Q ratings in converters, such that the heterogeneity observed concerned the size, not the direction, of the difference. These results suggest that NPI/NPI-Q ratings are associated with conversion to dementia in people with MCI.

Regarding the length of follow-up, our findings indicate that studies with more than two years of follow-up had a higher conversion rate. Notably, the seven studies with more than two years of follow-up achieved a significant effect on heterogeneity. In another meta-analysis (Mitchell & Shiri-Feshki, 2009), studies of less than three years were not included, and they obtained a conversion rate of 39.2 %, slightly higher than ours (35 %). Previous researchers have pointed out the potential role of follow-up duration in the symptom's progression (Facal et al., 2015). Consistent with this, a recent study (Cui et al., 2011) concluded that predictive values for MCI participants who converted after 12 months are generally higher than for MCI participants that converted within 12 months. Thus, time could be an essential variable in ABS progression, as it is in cognitive symptoms evolution (Cui et al., 2011; Facal et al., 2015).

Additionally, a significant effect was found in one study with a mean age of more than 80. Thus, the effect of ABS in conversion seems to be higher in studies with very-old participants. Previous research has outlined that age is a risk variable when predicting the evolution from MCI to dementia (Matthews et al., 2008). Thus, age may be a risk factor for cognitive impairment and behavioral impairment, especially in very old participants. Future studies are needed to explore the effects of age on ABS symptoms.

The NPI and the NPI-Q are specific to dementia (Ismail et al., 2017a). Therefore, our results may be related to the lack of sensitivity on the earliest ABS and a lack of specificity due to transient symptoms. The MBI-C was specially developed to assess sustained and impactful ABS in pre-dementia states. Our validation analysis with the MBI-C pointed out good psychometric properties and associations with cognitive decline, according to the results reported in recent studies (Creese et al., 2019a; Hu, 2019). Investigations with the MBI-C may provide valuable information about ABS's role in the preclinical phases.

Some limitations of this meta-analysis should be mentioned. We only included 11 studies, probably due to our inclusion and exclusion criteria. Further, any search strategy involves trade-offs between sensitivity and specificity, and we cannot exclude the possibility that we failed to

detect one or more relevant studies. Besides, despite having contacted several authors to provide us with data on total NPI/NPI-Q scores, we did not get a response. Hence, only one population-based study was included. Therefore, we could not study if the sample type was a significant source of heterogeneity. However, all participants, regardless of whether they came from a clinical or population-based sample, were diagnosed as MCI with the same clinical criteria, and consequently, had the same risk of dementia. Previous studies have suggested that clinical samples report a higher prevalence of ABS, probably reflecting differences in demographics, study settings, MCI diagnosis and behavioral instruments used (Apostolova & Cummings, 2008; Ismail et al., 2017b; Monastero et al., 2009).

5.2. PREVALENCE OF MBI AND PSYCHOMETRIC PROPERTIES OF THE MBI-C IN SCD PARTICIPANTS

This objective corresponds to study number two. The role of ABS in SCD has not been studied as frequently as in MCI and dementia (Sheikh et al., 2018). To our knowledge, this was the first study of the MBI-C in a sample of people with SCD. MBI-C was administered by phone interview. The phone validation is highly beneficial in dispersed populations, where the participants have difficulties traveling to the health centers, or when they are not able to attend due to health reasons or scheduling.

In our study, during our seven-month recruitment time frame, the point prevalence of MBI in people with SCD, according to ISTAART-AA diagnosis criteria, was 5.8%. Previous studies have estimated a much higher MBI prevalence in SCD of 43.1% in a community sample (Mortby, Ismail, & Anstey, 2018c) and 76.5% in clinical samples (Sheikh et al., 2018). Some reasons may explain why these prevalence estimates are higher. The NPI and NPI-Q, used in these studies, require one month of symptoms as the reference frame, whereas the MBI-C involves a more rigorous expectation of six-month symptom duration and explicit later-life onset of symptoms. With this more rigorous standard for ABS, the MBI-C minimizes the inclusion of transient and reactive states in case detection. Decreasing the likelihood of infections or other medical conditions, change in living situation or relationships, or medication adjustments and side effects contributing to ABS ascertainment likely results in fewer MBI false positives (Ismail et al., 2017a). These two studies may be prone to lack of specificity due to this short time frame, and a lack of sensitivity due to retrofitting NPI criteria into MBI domains. Hence, our diagnosis was made more strictly, incorporating all the four ISTAART-AA MBI criteria, resulting in a more accurate estimate of prevalence.

The MBI-C total scoring was a significant predictor of MBI diagnosis. The cut-off point of 8.5 correctly classified 99% of the SCD sample, differentiating people with and without an MBI diagnoses with a sensitivity of 100% and a specificity of 96.3%. Since the MBI-C was explicitly developed as a case ascertainment instrument for the ISTAART-AA MBI criteria, and structured to be consistent with the MBI domains, high sensitivity and specificity were expected.

MBI-C total scoring correlated significantly and positively with NPI-Q and GDS-15, showing the convergent validity of MBI-C to assess ABS. In agreement with a previous study, broad measures of ABS are related to SCD (Mewton et al., 2014). Studies (Geda et al., 2014; Liew, 2020) suggest that ABS in healthy participants increase the risk of developing MCI and dementia. The positive and significant correlation with the GDS-15 is also in concordance with recent studies that showed that depression was associated to SCD (Burmester et al., 2016; Chin,

Oh, Seo, & Na, 2014). All the same, this relationship may be limited to clinical samples, because the patients are already concerned about their performance.

No correlation was found between MBI-C and Lawton IADL. Importantly, criterion two of the MBI diagnosis assesses if the ABS produce minimal impairment in interpersonal relationships and other aspects of social functioning or ability to perform at the workplace (Ismail et al., 2016). Commonly, people with MCI have problems performing complex functional tasks that they used to perform in the past (Albert et al., 2011), in contrast to people with SCD (Jessen et al., 2014). However, in MBI diagnosis, these impairments in social, occupational, or interpersonal function must be related to changes in personality and behavior, not cognitive decline (Ismail et al., 2016). It is important to note that many patients from our study did not meet criterion two because ABS were not of sufficient severity to affect function. This requirement speaks to the clinical relevance of the MBI criteria, and increase specificity by excluding symptoms without functional impact, which may not be risk factors for MCI and dementia.

No correlation was found between the MBI-C and cognitive performance measured by the MMSE or the CAMCOG-R. Even though MCI and MBI can co-occur, some authors have suggested that they are different syndromes (cognitive and behavioral) and that both increase the likelihood of dementia (Ismail et al., 2016). The absence of correlation found in this investigation may suggest that MBI and MCI are two different entities, one reflecting the neurobehavioral axis, and the other reflecting the neurocognitive axis of predementia syndromes.

MBI-C scoring was correlated with QSMC scores from the informant but not with QSMC from the patient. Juncos-Rabadán et al. (2012) found that memory difficulties reported by the informant had a higher prognostic value predicting objective performance than those reported by the MCI participants themselves. Further work is required to establish this. It is important to note that subjective cognitive complaints (from the informant and/or the patients themselves) constitute a criterion for diagnosing MCI (Albert et al., 2011). Our findings highlight the importance of assessing ABS in people with SCD since they could be early markers of decline.

Some limitations of our study are about the cross-sectional design implemented for the validation of the MBI-C in SCD, since it was not possible to draw conclusions about changes in prevalence over time, nor risk factors for evolution to objective cognitive impairment.

Psychometric properties of then MBI-C are need to be determined in future studies with large and transcultural samples. As this study was performed with a primary care clinical sample, more research is required to determine if the results vary in community samples, since prior literature has concluded that ABS are more frequent in clinical versus community samples (Ismail et al., 2017b). Moreover, more research is needed to determine if the new MBI criteria can be used to assist the diagnostic process and if the MBI-C is a helpful instrument for the early identification of individuals at risk of cognitive impairment.

5.3. Prevalence of MBI and psychometric properties of the MBI-C in MCI participants

This objective corresponds to study three. To our knowledge, this was the first validation study of the MBI-C in a sample of people with MCI. The prevalence of MBI in our primary care MCI sample was 14.2%. Previous studies, using traditional ABS rating scales such as the NPI and the NPI-Q, indicated an ABS prevalence in MCI populations ranges from 35% to 85% (Apostolova & Cummings, 2008; Monastero et al., 2009). Using a transformation algorithm of the

NPI/NPI-Q score to capture criterion one of MBI, the prevalence estimated in two recent studies was 85.3% in a clinical sample (Sheikh et al., 2018) and 48.9% in a community sample (Mortby et al., 2018c). As it was mentioned before, these percentages are significantly higher than in our sample, possibly due to the short frame of 1 month required by the NPI and NPI-Q. Our results comparing the two NPI-Q versions (one and six months) show that the 6-month reference range is more rigorous. As in our previous study, our diagnosis was made incorporating all the four ISTAART-AA criteria and many of our patients did not meet criterion two, because ABS were not of sufficient severity to produce minimal impairment in interpersonal relationships, other aspects of social functioning or ability to perform in the workplace. This requirement speaks to the clinical relevance of the ISTAART-AA MBI criteria and may increase diagnostic specificity by excluding symptoms with no functional impact.

Besides, our findings suggest that the phone administration of the MBI-C is useful for detecting MBI in people with MCI. A cutoff point of 6.5 significantly classified people with MBI diagnoses with a sensitivity of 100% and a specificity of 78.20%.

Regarding convergent validity, the MBI-C total score showed a mean significant positive correlation with one-month NPI-Q, six-month NPI-Q, and GDS-15. Following these results, our analyses have shown that patients with MBI have significantly higher scores on the NPI-Q, GDS-15, and four of the five domains of the MBI-C (decreased motivation, affective dysregulation, impulse dyscontrol, and social inappropriateness), than patients without MBI. Depression is one of the most common symptoms in MCI, with a recent meta-analysis estimating prevalence at 32%, but being higher in clinical than in community samples (Ismail et al., 2017b). MBI-C correlation with the GDS-15 provides reassurance that depressive symptoms are captured with the MBI-C.

The MBI-C detected subtle ABS correlated with functional impairment, as measured by the Lawton and Brody IADL Index. This finding suggests that the emergence of ABS may be related to early functional impairment. This result is under criterion two of the MBI diagnosis (Ismail et al., 2016), which stipulates that ABS produce minimal impairment in interpersonal relationships, other aspects of social functioning, or ability to perform at the workplace. People with MCI have problems performing complex functional tasks that they used to perform in the past (Albert et al., 2011). As established before, in MBI, these impairments in social, occupational, or interpersonal functions must be related to changes in personality and behavior, not due to changes in cognition (Ismail et al., 2016). This result highlights the importance of an early assessment of functionality in people at risk of cognitive impairment. While the expectation that functional impairment is due to ABS, and that this increases diagnostic specificity, the converse argument also applies. It is possible that awaiting functional impairment may result in diagnostic delays, missing the mildest or earliest symptoms, and chances for early intervention and clinical trial enrollment (Mortby et al., 2018a).

The findings have indicated that patients with MBI have higher scores on QSMC from the informants than those without MBI. The significant positive correlation between MBI-C and subjective cognitive performance, measured by the QSMC, is relevant, taking into account that subjective cognitive complaints are an essential criterion for the diagnosis of MCI (Albert et al., 2011). These results highlight the importance of evaluating ABS in people with MCI because they may be early markers of cognitive impairment and, therefore, early indicators of dementia. No correlation was found between the MBI-C and QSMC from the patient. As stated above, memory difficulties reported by the informant can show higher prognostic value predicting

objective performance than those reported by the MCI participants themselves (Juncos-Rabadán et al., 2012). Further studies are needed to determine the relationship between subjective cognitive complaints and ABS, and which type of subjective cognitive complaints (reported by the patients themselves or by the informants) are more accurate. No correlation was found between the MBI-C and objective cognitive measures (CAMCOG-R and MMSE). As it was previously suggested, this result supports the notion that while MBI and MCI can co-occur, they reflect different pre-dementia syndromes (neurobehavioral and neurocognitive), and that MBI is not merely a function of cognitive impairment (Ismail et al., 2016).

All the results suggest that the Spanish version of the MBI-C is especially useful for detecting MBI in people with MCI. There are several implications of this finding.

5.4. NPI-Q SCORES AS PREDICTORS OF CONVERSION TO DEMENTIA IN MCI PARTICIPANTS

To our knowledge, this was the first study that used an ML approach to explore the role of ABS in conversion from MCI to dementia. The role of ABS in predicting conversion to dementia has traditionally been studied by regression analysis (Acosta et al., 2018; Mortby et al., 2017) and Cox proportional hazard models (Rosenberg et al., 2013), and we used ML analysis as an innovative research approach.

ML algorithms were used to compare a sample of 128 participants to predict the risk of dementia. The use of the innovative ML approach based on the application of ML algorithms to socio-demographic data, primary health status and, ABS proxies, enabled prediction of conversion to dementia with good precision and accuracy. The Random Forest Plot Classifier produced the best results in terms of accuracy —due to represent the percentage of correctly classified subjects between converters and non-converters— and Cohen's kappa (Lotte et al., 2007). This algorithm correctly predicted which participants would and would not develop dementia, with an accuracy rate of $86\% \pm .00$ and precision of $89\% \pm .09$ and Cohen's kappa of $63\% \pm .30$. According to the individual values of the metrics used, precision was slightly higher than recall, which indicates that the true positive rate is slightly higher. The slightly low recall score of .71 (.28) may indicate a large number of false negatives in this sample. This result is possible, as progression from MCI to dementia occurs for reasons other than ABS, such as cognitive performance (Michaud, Su, Siahpush, & Murman, 2017). Hence, Cohen's kappa score was fairly low. However, in general, the results showed that the Random Forest Plot Classifier is a good model for predicting conversion to dementia in MCI. Moreover, the Random Forest model provides other intrinsic benefits: the ability to generate diagnostic knowledge and to explain decisions in an easy way for health professionals. Finally, the ML approach contributes to extract significant information from a given dataset; to explain decisions based on quality metrics; to reduce the number of features necessary to obtain a prediction; and finally, to give more knowledge about the role of ABS in conversion from MCI to dementia.

The variables were ranked according to their importance using the Random Forest Plot Classifier. For good prediction, the following were identified as the most important variables (in decreasing order): 1) Months from the first assessment; 2) Age; 3) Diagnostic group at baseline; 4) Total severity score on the NPI-Q; 5) Total stress score on the NPI-Q; and 6) GDS-15 total score.

Accordingly, two diagnostic variables (months from the first assessment and diagnostic group at baseline), chronological age, and three ABS proxies were deemed the most important for

predicting dementia. Individual items of the NPI-Q and comorbidity did not contribute as much predictive value to the model as the variables mentioned above.

In our study, global measures of ABS indicated a higher risk of conversion to dementia, with converters characterized by higher scores on the NPI-Q total severity than non-converters (Acosta et al., 2018; Forrester et al., 2016; Mortby et al., 2017; Rosenberg et al., 2013). Hence, the features analysis results indicated that the total severity score of the NPI-Q was one of the most essential variables in predicting dementia in our model. While many studies concluded that NPI and NPI-Q total severity score increase the risk of dementia (Banks et al., 2014; Mortby et al., 2017), others did not (Brodaty, Woodward, Boundy, Ames, & Balshaw, 2011). Our results support the hypothesis that high NPI-Q scores are associated with an increased risk of dementia. Importantly, NPI-Q is a scale developed for dementia populations (Kaufer et al., 2000).

Our results are consistent with previously reported findings, confirming that the conversion rate increases with time since diagnosis and age of the participants (Corrada et al., 2010). Time is also very relevant when predicting the risk of dementia, previous studies have demonstrated before the potential role of mean follow-up duration in conversion rates (Facal et al., 2015).

Considering depressive symptomatology, the GDS-15 played an essential role in classifying the risk of conversion to dementia. Depression is the most common behavioral symptom in MCI (Ismail & Mortby, 2017). Both depressive symptoms and depression diagnosis are associated with a higher risk of dementia (Gonzales et al., 2017; Singh-Manoux et al., 2017), especially AD (Gonzales et al., 2017). Individuals with depressive syndromes may represent a subgroup of MCI that is highly vulnerable to accelerated cognitive decline (Gonzales et al., 2017). The GDS-15 was more predictive of progression from MCI to dementia than the individual depression/dysphoria item of the NPI-Q. This individual item is a single measure that simply collects information such as whether patients are sad, suffering from low mood, or often crying (Kaufer et al., 2000), while the GDS-15 is a screening scale including 15 questions (Sheikh & Yesavage, 1986). The GDS-15 provides much more extensive information, which may explain why the ML analysis indicated that it significantly increased the risk of dementia while the individual item of the NPI-Q did not. The GDS-15 is a self-reported measure, while the individual item of the NPI-Q is informant-based. Therefore, the information may be qualitatively and significantly different (Sanchez-Villegas et al., 2008).

Apathy and anxiety played also an important role in predicting conversion and were the seventh and eighth most predictive ABS. Systematic reviews and meta-analysis did not conclude whether anxiety increases the risk of cognitive impairment. Some studies concluded that anxiety is a risk factor for dementia (Li & Li, 2018; Pietrzak et al., 2012) and AD (Mah, Binns, Steffens, & The Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative, 2015), while others provided mixed results (Cooper et al., 2015). Regarding apathy, recent research has suggested that apathy may be an independent risk factor for progression from MCI to dementia (Guercio, Donovan, Munro, & Aghjayan, 2015; Pink et al., 2015).

Some limitations should be acknowledged. The relatively new application of ML techniques in the fields of aging and neurocognitive disorders should be recognized. Nonetheless, the performance metrics obtained were adequate, and the algorithms used have been well tested in other similar areas. Further, the group who developed dementia had a shorter follow-up period than those who did not. Whatsoever, we included time as a predictor in the features' analysis to avoid bias, and the overlapping strategy has been suggested as a useful tool when there is variability in the time between the baseline and the follow-up assessment and the potential role of

time in the study of MCI as a set of transitional states. Thirdly, we used the NPI-Q scale, which, as previously mentioned, has several limitations. However, there are currently no validated and adapted instruments to assess ABS in pre-dementia states. Finally, our study did not include a diagnostic group of participants with SCD. Recent findings have suggested that subjective cognitive complaints increase the risk of MCI (Masters et al., 2015a) and dementia, especially AD (Gifford et al., 2014; Jessen et al., 2011; Mitchell et al., 2014; Reisberg, Shulman, Torossian, Leng, & Zhu, 2010). Nonetheless, SCD is a new diagnostic entity, and future studies should determine its predictive risk of cognitive impairment.



6. CONCLUSIONS

The present work was devoted to a better understanding of ABS as risk factors for conversion to dementia and to determine the prevalence and some psychometric properties of the MBI-C in a sample of participants in pre-dementia states. Form the results obtained in these studies it is concluded that:

- 1. NPI/NPI-Q total score was associated with conversion from MCI to dementia. This association achieved significance both in studies with a 2 or more years of follow-up and a mean age of over 80 years.
- 2. The phone administration of the MBI-C was valid for detecting MBI in people with SCD and MCI. Cutoff points for MBI of 6.5 and 8.5 in the MBI-C were, respectively, established for MCI and SCD.
- 3. The prevalence estimated for the MBI in participants recruited in primary health care centers with MCI and in SCD was, respectively, low (14.8%) and very low (5.2%).
- 4. Considering sociodemographic, health and ABS variables, ABS proxies, including NPI-Q total severity score, NPI-Q total stress score, and GDS-15 total score, were the more relevant variables in predicting conversion from MCI to dementia.

7. REFERENCES

- Aalten, P., Verhey, F. R. J., Boziki, M., Bullock, R., Byrne, E. J., Camus, V., Caputo, M., Collins, D., De Deyn, P. P., Elina, K., Frisoni, G., Girtler, N., Holmes, C., Hurt, C., Marriott, A., Mecocci, P., Nobili, F., Ousset, P. J., Reynish, E., ... Robert, P. H. (2007). Neuropsychiatric syndromes in dementia: Results from the European Alzheimer disease Consortium: Part I. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, *24*(6), 457–463. https://doi.org/10.1159/000110738
- Abellán-García, A., Vilches-Fuentes, J., & Pujol-Rodríguez, R. (2014). Un perfil de las personas mayores en España 2014: Indicadores estadísticos básicos. Informes Envejecimiento en red. *Envejecimiento En Red*, 8, 6.
- Acosta, I., Borges, G., Aguirre-Hernandez, R., Sosa, A., & Prince, M. (2018). Neuropsychiatric symptoms as risk factors of dementia in a Mexican population: A 10/66 Dementia Research Group study. *Alzheimers and Dementia*, *14*(3), 271–279. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2017.08.015
- Agüera-Ortiz, L., & López-Álvarez, J. (2017). Deterioro Comportamental Leve: un nuevo concepto para las fases prodrómicas de la demencia. *Revista Española de Geriatría y Gerontología*, 52, 24–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0211-139X(18)30076-3
- Aizenstein, H. J., Nebes, R. D., Saxton, J. A., Price, J. C., Mathis, C. A., Tsopelas, N. D., Ziolko, S. K., James, J. A., Snitz, B. E., Houck, P. R., Bi, W., Cohen, A. D., Lopresti, B. J., DeKosky, S. T., Halligan, E. M., & Klunk, W. E. (2008). Frequent amyloid deposition without significant cognitive impairment among the elderly. *Archives of Neurology*, 65(11), 1509–1517. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.65.11.1509
- Albert, M. S., DeKosky, S. T., Dickson, D., Dubois, B., Feldman, H. H., Fox, N. C., Gamst, A., Holtzman, D. M., Jagust, W. J., Petersen, R. C., Snyder, P. J., Carrillo, M. C., Thies, B., & Phelps, C. H. (2011). The diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment due to Alzheimer's disease: Recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 7(3), 270–279. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.008
- Almeida, O. P., Hankey, G. J., Yeap, B. B., Golledge, J., & Flicker, L. (2017). Depression as a modifiable factor to decrease the risk of dementia. *Translational Psychiatry*, 7(5). https://doi.org/10.1038/tp.2017.90
- Alzheimer's Association. (2016). 2016 Alzheimer's Diseasefacts and figures. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 12, 459–509. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2016.03.001
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). DSM-5: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (5th edition). American Psychiatric Association: Washingtong DC.
- Apostolova, L. G., & Cummings, J. L. (2008). Neuropsychiatric manifestations in mild cognitive impairment: A systematic review of the literature. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 25(2), 115–126. https://doi.org/10.1159/000112509
- Apostolova, L. G., Di, L. J., Duffy, E. L., Brook, J., Elashoff, D., Tseng, C. H., Fairbanks, L., & Cummings, J. L. (2014). Risk factors for behavioral abnormalities in mild cognitive impairment and mild alzheimer's disease. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 37(5–6), 315–326. https://doi.org/10.1159/000351009
- Ávila-Villanueva, M., Maestú, F., & Fernández-Blázquez, M. A. (2018). Internal Consistency

- Over Time of Subjective Cognitive Decline: Drawing Preclinical Alzheimer's Disease Trajectories. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 66(1), 173–183. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-180307
- Balash, Y., Mordechovich, M., Shabtai, H., Giladi, N., Gurevich, T., & Korczyn, A. D. (2013). Subjective memory complaints in elders: Depression, anxiety, or cognitive decline? *Acta Neurologica Scandinavica*, 127(5), 344–350. https://doi.org/10.1111/ane.12038
- Banks, S. J., Raman, R., He, F., Salmon, D. P., Ferris, S., Aisen, P., & Cummings, J. (2014). The Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study Prevention Instrument Project: Longitudinal Outcome of Behavioral Measures as Predictors of Cognitive Decline. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders Extra*, 4(3), 509–516. https://doi.org/10.1159/000357775
- Barnes, D. E., Yaffe, K., Byers, A. L., McCormick, M., Schaefer, C., & Whitmer, R. A. (2012). Midlife vs late-life depressive symptoms and risk of dementia. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 69(5), 493–498. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.1481
- Bateman, R. J., Xiong, C., Benzinger, T. L. S., Fagan, A. M., Goate, A., Fox, N. C., Marcus, D. S., Cairns, N. J., Xie, X., Blazey, T. M., Holtzman, D. M., Santacruz, A., Buckles, V., Oliver, A., Moulder, K., Aisen, P. S., Ghetti, B., Klunk, W. E., McDade, E., ... Morris, J. C. (2012). Clinical and biomarker changes in dominantly inherited Alzheimer's disease. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *367*(9), 795–804. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1202753
- Baumgart, M., Snyder, H. M., Carrillo, M. C., Fazio, S., Kim, H., & Johns, H. (2015). Summary of the evidence on modifiable risk factors for cognitive decline and dementia: A population-based perspective. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, *11*(6), 718–726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2015.05.016
- Belleville, S., Fouquet, C., Hudon, C., Zomahoun, H. T. V., & Croteau, J. (2017). Neuropsychological Measures that Predict Progression from Mild Cognitive Impairment to Alzheimer's type dementia in Older Adults: a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Neuropsychology Review*, 27(4), 328-353. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11065-017-9361-5
- Benedet, M., & Alejandre, M. (1998). TAVEC: Test de Aprendizaje Verbal España-Complutense. Manual. In *TAVEC: Test de aprendizaje verbal de España Complutense* (pp. 17–39). TEA Ediciones: Madrid.
- Benedet, M. J., & Seisdedos, N. (1996). Evaluación clínica de las quejas de memoria en la vida cotidiana. Editorial Médica Panamericana: Madrid.
- Bennett, S., & Thomas, A. J. (2014). Depression and dementia: Cause, consequence or coincidence? *Maturitas*, 79(2), 184–190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2014.05.009
- Bergamo, C. (2014). Traumatic brain injury and risk of dementia in older veterans. *Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 47(5), 617–618. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jemermed.2014.09.023
- Bessi, V., Mazzeo, S., Padiglioni, S., Piccini, C., Nacmias, B., Sorbi, S., & Bracco, L. (2018). From Subjective Cognitive Decline to Alzheimer's Disease: The Predictive Role of Neuropsychological Assessment, Personality Traits, and Cognitive Reserve. A 7-Year Follow-Up Study. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 63(4), 1523–1535. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-171180
- Beydoun, M. A., Beydoun, H. A., Gamaldo, A. A., Teel, A., Zonderman, A. B., & Wang, Y. (2014). Epidemiologic studies of modifiable factors associated with cognition and dementia: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Public Health*, *14*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-643
- Bidzan, M., Bidzan, L., & Bidzan-Bluma, I. (2017). Neuropsychiatric symptoms and faster

- progression of cognitive impairments as predictors of risk of conversion of mild cognitive impairment to dementia. *Archives of Medical Science*, *13*(5), 1168–1177. https://doi.org/10.5114/aoms.2017.68943
- Boada, M., Cejudo, J., Tàrraga, L., López, O., & Kaufer, D. (2002). Neuropsychiatric inventory questionnaire (NPI-Q): Validación española de una forma abreviada del neuropsychiatric inventory (NPI). *Neurología*, *17*(6), 317–323. https://doi.org/47.440
- Braam, A. W., Copeland, J. R. M., Delespaul, P. A. E. G., Beekman, A. T. F., Como, A., Dewey, M., Fichter, M., Holwerda, T. J., Lawlor, B. A., Lobo, A., Magnússon, H., Prince, M. J., Reischies, F., Wilson, K. C., & Skoog, I. (2014). Depression, subthreshold depression and comorbid anxiety symptoms in older Europeans: Results from the EURODEP concerted action. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *155*(1), 266–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2013.11.011
- Brodaty, H., Heffernan, M., Nicole, A. K., Draper, B., Julian, N. T., Reppermund, S., Melissa, J. S., & Perminder, S. S. (2013). Mild cognitive impairment in a community sample: The Sydney Memory and Ageing Study. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, *9*(3), 310–317. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2011.11.010
- Brodaty, H., Woodward, M., Boundy, K., Ames, D., & Balshaw, R. F. (2011). Patients in Australian Memory Clinics: baseline characteristics and predictors of decline at six months. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 23(7), 1086–1096. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610211000688
- Burke, S. L., Cadet, T., Alcide, A., O'Driscoll, J., & Maramaldi, P. (2018). Psychosocial risk factors and Alzheimer's disease: the associative effect of depression, sleep disturbance, and anxiety. *Aging and Mental Health*, 22(12), 1577–1584. https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2017.1387760
- Burmester, B., Leathem, J., & Merrick, P. (2016). Subjective cognitive complaints and objective cognitive function in aging: A systematic Review and meta-analysis of recent cross-sectional findings. *Neuropsychology Review*, *26*(4), 376–393. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11065-016-9332-2
- Burns, R. A., Butterworth, P., Windsor, T. D., Luszcz, M., Ross, L. A., & Anstey, K. J. (2012). Deriving prevalence estimates of depressive symptoms throughout middle and old age in those living in the community. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *24*(3), 503–511. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610211002109
- Byers, A. L., & Yaffe, K. (2011). Depression and risk of developing dementia. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, 7(6), 323–331. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrneurol.2011.60
- Canevelli, M., Grande, G., Lacorte, E., Quarchioni, E., Cesari, M., Mariani, C., Bruno, G., & Vanacore, N. (2016). Spontaneous Reversion of Mild Cognitive Impairment to Normal Cognition: A Systematic Review of Literature and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, 17(10), 943–948. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2016.06.020
- Cerejeira, J., Lagarto, L., & Mukaetova-Ladinska, E. B. (2012). Behavioral and psychological symptoms of dementia. *Frontiers in Neurology*, *3*, 73. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2012.00073
- Chan, W. C., Lam, L. C. W., Tam, C. W. C., Lui, V. W. C., Chan, S. S. M., Chan, W. M., & Chiu, H. F. K. (2010). Prevalence of neuropsychiatric symptoms in chinese older persons with mild cognitive impairment-A population-based study. *American Journal of Geriatric*

- Psychiatry, 18(10), 948–954. https://doi.org/10.1097/JGP.0b013e3181d69467
- Charlson, M., Pompei, P., Ales, K., & MacKenzie, C. (1987). A new method of classifying prognostic in longitudinal studies: development and validation. *Journal of Chronic Diseases*, 40, 373–383. https://doi.org/0021-9681/87
- Chin, J., Oh, K. J., Seo, S. W., & Na, D. L. (2014). Are depressive symptomatology and self-focused attention associated with subjective memory impairment in older adults? *International Psychogeriatrics*, 4(26), 573–580. doi:10.1017/S104161021300241X
- Cieslak, A., Smith, E. E., Lysack, J., & Ismail, Z. (2018). Case series of mild behavioral impairment: toward an understanding of the early stages of neurodegenerative diseases affecting behavior and cognition. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 30(2), 273–280. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610217001855
- Clark, L. R., Delano-wood, L., Libon, D. J., Mcdonald, C. R., Daniel, A., Bangen, K. J., Jak, A. J., Au, R., Salmon, D. P., & Mark, W. (2013). Are Empirically-Derived Subtypes of Mild Cognitive Impairment Consistent with Conventional Subtypes? *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 19(6), 635–645. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355617713000313
- Cohen-Mansfield, J., Marx, M. S., & Rosenthal, A. S. (1989). A Description of Agitation in a Nursing Home. *Journal of Gerontology*, *44*(3), M77–M8. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronj/44.3.M77
- Comijs, H. C., Deeg, D. J. H., Dik, M. G., Twisk, J. W. R., & Jonker, C. (2002). Memory complaints; The association with psycho-affective and health problems and the role of personality characteristics: A 6-year follow-up study. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 72(2), 157–165. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-0327(01)00453-0
- Connors, M. H., Ames, D., Woodward, M., & Brodaty, H. (2017). Mild Cognitive Impairment and Driving Cessation: A 3-Year Longitudinal Study. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 44(1–2), 63–70. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1159/000478740
- Cooper, C., Sommerlad, A., Lyketsos, C. G., & Livingston, G. (2015). Modifiable predictors of dementia in mild cognitive impairment: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 172(4), 323–334. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.14070878
- Corrada, M., Brookmeyer, R., Paganini-hill, A., Berlau, D., & Kawas, C. H. (2010). Dementia Incidence Continues to Increase with Age in the Oldest Old The 90 + Study. *Annals of Neurology*, 67(1), 114–121. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.21915
- Creese, B., Brooker, H., Ismail, Z., Wesnes, K. A., Hampshire, A., Khan, Z., & Ballard, C. (2019a). Mild Behavioral Impairment as a Marker of Cognitive Decline in Cognitively Normal Older Adults. *The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *27*(8), 823–834. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2019.01.215
- Creese, B., Griffiths, A., Brooker, H., Corbett, A., Aarsland, D., Ballard, C., & Ismail, Z. (2019b). Profile of Mild Behavioral Impairment and Factor Structure of the Mild Behavioral Impairment Checklist in Cognitively Normal Older Adults. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 32(6), 705–717. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610219001200
- Cui, Y., Liu, B., Luo, S., Zhen, X., Fan, M., Liu, T., Zhu, W., Park, M., Jiang, T., Jin, J. S., & Initiative, N. (2011). Identification of Conversion from Mild Cognitive Impairment to Alzheimer's Disease Using Multivariate Predictors. *PLoS ONE*, *6*(7), 2–11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0021896
- Cummings, J., Mega, M., Gray, K., Rosenberg-Thompson, S., Carusi, D., & Gornbein, J. (1994). The Neuropsychiatric Inventory: Comprehensive Assessment of Psychopathhology in

- Dementia. Neurology, 44, 2308–2314. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.44.12.2308
- Cummings, J., Ritter, A., & Zhong, K. (2018). Clinical Trials for Disease-Modifying Therapies in Alzheimer's Disease: A Primer, Lessons Learned, and a Blueprint for the Future. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 64(s1), S3–S22. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-179901
- David, N. D., Lin, F., Porsteinsson, A. P., & Alzheimers Disease Neuroimaging Initiative [ADNI]. (2016). Trajectories of Neuropsychiatric Symptoms and Cognitive Decline in Mild Cognitive Impairment. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 24(1), 70–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2015.06.001
- De Felice, F. G., & Ferreira, S. T. (2014). Inflammation, defective insulin signaling, and mitochondrial dysfunction as common molecular denominators connecting type 2 diabetes to Alzheimer Disease. *Diabetes*, 63(7), 2262–2272. https://doi.org/10.2337/db13-1954
- de Medeiros, K., Robert, P., Gauthier, S., Stella, F., Politis, A., Leoutsakos, J., Taragano, F., Kremer, J., Brugnolo, A., Porsteinsson, A. P., Geda, Y. E., Brodaty, H., Gazdag, G., Cummings, J., & Lyketsos, C. (2010). The Neuropsychiatric Inventory-Clinician rating scale (NPI-C): reliability and validity of a revised assessment of neuropsychiatric symptoms in dementia. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 22(06), 984–994. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610210000876
- Delis, D. C., Kramer, J. H., Kaplan, E. & Thompkins, B. A. O. (1987). *California Verbal Learning Test*. Psychological Corporation: San Antonio TX.
- Desmarais, P., Lanctôt, K. L., Masellis, M., Black, S. E., & Herrmann, N. (2018). Social inappropriateness in neurodegenerative disorders. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *30*(2), 197–207. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610217001260
- Donovan, N. J., Amariglio, R. E., Zoller, A. S., Rudel, R. K., Gomez-Isla, T., Blacker, D., Hyman, B. T., Locascio, J. J., Johnson, K. A., Sperling, R. A., Marshall, G. A., & Rentz, D. M. (2014). Subjective cognitive concerns and neuropsychiatric predictors of progression to the early clinical stages of Alzheimer disease. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 22(12), 1642–1651. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2014.02.007
- Dubois, B., & Albert, M. L. (2004). Amnestic MCI or prodromal Alzheimer's disease? *Lancet Neurology*, *3*(4), 246–248. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(04)00710-0
- Dux, M. C., Woodard, J. L., Calamari, J. E., Messina, M., Arora, S., Chik, H., & Pontarelli, N. (2008). The moderating role of negative affect on objective verbal memory performance and subjective memory complaints in healthy older adults. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, *14*(2), 327–336. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355617708080363
- Facal, D., Guàrdia-Olmos, J., & Juncos-Rabadán, O. (2015). Diagnostic transitions in mild cognitive impairment by use of simple Markov models. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *30*(7), 669–676. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.4197
- Facal, D., Guàrdia-Olmos, J., Pereiro, A. X., Lojo-Seoane, C., Peró, M., & Juncos-Rabadán, O. (2019). Using an overlapping time interval strategy to study diagnostic instability in mild cognitive impairment subtypes. *Brain Sciences*, *9*, 242–255. https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci9090242
- Feldman, H., Scheltens, P., Scarpini, E., Hermann, N., Mesenbrink, P., Mancione, L., Tekin, S., Lane, R., & Ferris, S. (2004). Behavioral symptoms in mild cognitive impairment. *Neurology*, 63(4), 1199-1201. https://doi.org/10.1212/01.WNL.0000118301.92105.EE
- Fernández-Blázquez, M. A., Ávila-Villanueva, M., Maestú, F., & Medina, M. (2016). Specific features of subjective cognitive decline predict faster conversion to mild cognitive

- impairment. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 52(1), 271–281. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-150956
- Fernández-Martínez, M., Castro-Flores, J., Pérez De Las Heras, S., Mandaluniz-Lekumberri, A., Gordejuela-Menocal, M., & Zarranz-Imirizaldu, J. J. (2008). Prevalence of neuropsychiatric symptoms in elderly patients with dementia in Mungialde County (Basque Country, Spain). *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 25(2), 103–108. https://doi.org/10.1159/000112215
- Fernandez-Martinez, M., Molano, A., Castro, J., & Zarranz, J. J. (2010). Prevalence of neuropsychiatric symptoms in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease, and its relationship with cognitive impairment. *Current Alzheimer Research*, 7(6), 517–526. https://doi.org/10.2174/1567210204558622050
- Fischer, C. E., & Agüera-Ortiz, L. (2018). Psychosis and dementia: risk factor, prodrome, or cause? *International Psychogeriatrics*, *30*(2), 209–219. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610217000874
- Fischer, C. E., Ismail, Z., & Schweizer, T. A. (2012). Impact of neuropsychiatric symptoms on caregiver burden in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Neurodegenerative Disease Management*, *2*(3), 269–277. https://doi.org/10.2217/nmt.12.19
- Fischer, C. E., & Sweet, R. A. (2016). Psychosis in Alzheimer's Disease: a Review of Recent Research Findings. *Current Behavioral Neuroscience Reports*, *3*(4), 308–317. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40473-016-0095-0
- Fiske A., Wetherell, J.L., Gatz, M. Depression in older adults. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*. 2009;5:363-389. doi:10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.032408.153621
- Folstein, M. F., Folstein, S. E., & McHugh, P. R. (1975). "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 12(3), 189–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-3956(75)90026-6
- Forrester, S., Gallo, J., Smith, G. & Leoutsakos, J. M. S. (2016). Patterns of neuropsychiatric symptoms in mild cognitive impairment and risk of dementia. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 24(2), 117–125. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2015.05.007
- Ganguli, M. (2014). The unbearable lightness of MCI. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *26*(3), 353–359. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610213002275
- Gardner, R. C., & Yaffe, K. (2014). Traumatic brain injury may increase risk of young onset dementia. *Annals of Neurology*, 75(3), 339–341. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.24121
- Gauthier, S., Albert, M., Fox, N., Goedert, M., Kivipelto, M., Mestre-Ferrandiz, J., & Middleton, L. T. (2016). Why has therapy development for dementia failed in the last two decades? *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 12(1), 60–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2015.12.003
- Gauthier, S., Patterson, C., Gordon, M., Soucy, J. P., Schubert, F., & Leuzy, A. (2011). Commentary on "Recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease." A Canadian perspective. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 7(3), 330–332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.006
- Gavrila, D., Antúnez, C., Tormo, M. J., Carles, R., García Santos, J. M., Parrilla, G., Fortuna, L., Jiménez, J., Salmerón, D., & Navarro, C. (2009). Prevalence of dementia and cognitive impairment in Southeastern Spain: The Ariadna study. *Acta Neurologica Scandinavica*, 120(5), 300–307. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0404.2009.01283.x
- Geda, Y. E., Roberts, R. O., Knopman, D. S., Petersen, R. C., Christianson, T. J. H., Pankratz, V.

- S., Smith, G. E., Boeve, B. F., Ivnik, R. J., Tangalos, E. G., & Rocca, W. A. (2008). Prevalence of neuropsychiatric symptoms in mild cognitive impairment and normal cognitive aging: population-based study. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *65*(10), 1193–1198. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.65.10.1193
- Geda, Y. E., Roberts, R. O., Mielke, M. M., Knopman, D. S., Christianson, T. J. H., Pankratz, V. S., Boeve, B. F., Sochor, O., Tangalos, E. G., Petersen, R. C., & Rocca, W. A. (2014). Baseline neuropsychiatric symptoms and the risk of incident mild cognitive impairment: A population-based study. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 171(5), 572–581. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.13060821
- George, M., Whitfield, T., & Walker, Z. (2013). Association of Apathy With Frontal Lobe Dysfunction in Amnestic Mild Cognitive Impairment and Alzheimer'S Disease. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*, 28(S1), 1–1. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp-2013-306103.36
- Gifford, K. A., Liu, D., Lu, Z., Tripodis, Y., Cantwell, N. G., Palmisano, J., Kowall, N., & Jefferson, A. L. (2014). The source of cognitive complaints predicts diagnostic conversion differentially among nondemented older adults. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, *10*(3), 319–327. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2013.02.007
- Gill, S., Mouches, P., Hu, S., Rajashekar, D., MacMaster, F. P., Smith, E. E., Forkert, N. D., & Ismail, Z. (2020). Using Machine Learning to Predict Dementia from Neuropsychiatric Symptom and Neuroimaging Data. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 75(1), 277–288. https://doi.org/10.3233/jad-191169
- Gitlin, L. N., Kales, H. C., & Lyketsos, C. G. (2012). Nonpharmacologic management of behavioral symptoms in dementia. *JAMA Journal of the American Medical Association*, 308(19), 2020–2029. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2012.36918
- Gitlin, L. N., Marx, K. A., Stanley, I. H., Hansen, B. R., & Van Haitsma, K. S. (2014). Assessing neuropsychiatric symptoms in people with dementia: A systematic review of measures. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 26(11), 1805–1848. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610214001537
- Gomar, J. J., Bobes-Bascaran, M. T., Conejero-Goldberg, C., Davies, P., Goldberg, T. E., & The Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. (2011). Utility of combinations of biomarkers, cognitive markers, and risk factors to predict conversion from Mild Cognitive Impairment to Alzheimer disease in patients in the Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 68(9), 961–969. doi:10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.96
- Gonzales, M. M., Insel, P. S., Nelson, C., Tosun, D., Mattsson, N., Mueller, S. G., Sacuiu, S., Bickford, D., Weiner, M. W., & Mackin, R. S. (2017). Cortical atrophy is associated with accelerated cognitive decline in mild cognitive impairment with subsyndromal depression. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *25*(9), 980–991. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2017.04.011
- Guercio, B. J., Donovan, N. J., Munro, C. E., & Aghjayan, S. L. (2015). The Apathy Evaluation Scale: a comparison of subject, informant, and clinician report in cognitively normal elderly and mild cognitive impairment. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 47(2), 421–432. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-150146
- Gustavsson, A., Svensson, M., Jacobi, F., Allgulander, C., Alonso, J., Beghi, E., Dodel, R., Ekman, M., Faravelli, C., Fratiglioni, L., Gannon, B., Jones, D. H., Jennum, P., Jordanova,

- A., Jönsson, L., Karampampa, K., Knapp, M., Kobelt, G., Kurth, T., ... Olesen, J. (2011). Cost of disorders of the brain in Europe 2010. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 21(10), 718–779. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroneuro.2011.08.008
- Hamilton, M. A. X. (1967). Development of a rating scale for primary depressive illness. *British Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, *6*(4), 278–296. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8260.1967.tb00530.x
- Henry, J. D., Von Hippel, W., Molenberghs, P., Lee, T., & Sachdev, P. S. (2016). Clinical assessment of social cognitive function in neurological disorders. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, *12*(1), 28–39. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrneurol.2015.229
- Hermida-Porto, J. (2012). Las demencias en Galicia. Aproximación descriptiva demográfica y evaluativa de recursos sociales específicos en demencias. [Master's thesis, Universidad Internacional de La Rioja]. RE-UNIR university repository. https://reunir.unir.net/handle/123456789/801
- Holmen, J., Langballe, E. M., Midthjell, K., Holmen, T. L., Fikseaunet, A., Saltvedt, I., & Tambs, K. (2013). Gender differences in subjective memory impairment in a general population: the HUNT study, Norway. *BMC Psychology*, *I*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/2050-7283-1-19
- Hu, C., Yu, D., Sun, X., Zhang, M., Wang, L., & Qin, H. (2017). The prevalence and progression of mild cognitive impairment among clinic and community populations: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *29*(10), 1595–1608. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1041610217000473
- Hu, S. (2019). Validation of the Mild Behavioral Impairment-Checklist in Subjective Cognitive Decline, Mild Cognitive Impairment and Dementia [Master's thesis, Cumming School of Medicine]. Cumming's School of Medicine university repository. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- Ishii, S., Weintraub, N., & Mervis, J. R. (2009). Apathy: A Common Psychiatric Syndrome in the Elderly. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, 10(6), 381–393. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2009.03.007
- Ismail, Z., Agüera-Ortiz, L., Brodaty, H., Cieslak, A., Cummings, J., Fischer, C. E., Gauthier, S., Geda, Y. E., Herrmann, N., Kanji, J., Lanctôt, K. L., Miller, D. S., Mortby, M. E., Onyike, C. U., Rosenberg, P. B., Smith, E. E., Smith, G. S., Sultzer, D. L., & Lyketsos, C. (2017a). The Mild Behavioral Impairment Checklist (MBI-C): A Rating Scale for Neuropsychiatric Symptoms in Pre-Dementia Populations. *Journal of Alzheimers Disease*, 56(3), 929–938. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-160979
- Ismail, Z., Elbayoumi, H., Fischer, C. E., Hogan, D. B., Millikin, C. P., Schweizer, T., Mortby, M. E., Smith, E. E., Patten, S. B., & Fiest, K. M. (2017b). Prevalence of Depression in Patients With Mild Cognitive Impairment: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 74(1), 58–67. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.3162
- Ismail, Z., Emeremni, C. A., Houck, P. R., Mazumdar, S., Rosen, J., Rajji, T. K., Pollock, B. G., & Mulsant, B. H. (2013). A comparison of the E-BEHAVE-AD, NBRS, and NPI in quantifying clinical improvement in the treatment of agitation and psychosis associated with dementia. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 21(1), 78–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2012.10.013
- Ismail, Z., Gatchel, J., Bateman, D. R., Barcelos-Ferreira, R., Chantillon, M., Jaeger, J., Donovan, N. J., & Mortby, M. E. (2018). Affective and emotional dysregulation as pre-dementia risk markers: exploring the mild behavioral impairment symptoms of depression, anxiety,

- irritability, and euphoria. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *30*(2), 185–196. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610217001880
- Ismail, Z., & Mortby, M. E. (2017). Cognitive and neuropsychiatric screening tests in older adults. In H. Chiu & K. Shulman (Eds.), *Mental Health and Illness of the Elderly* (1st ed., pp. 343–368). Springer Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-0370-7_16-1
- Ismail, Z., Smith, E. E., Geda, Y., Sultzer, D., Brodaty, H., Smith, G., Agüera-Ortiz, L., Sweet, R., Miller, D., & Lyketsos, C. G. (2016). Neuropsychiatric symptoms as early manifestations of emergent dementia: Provisional diagnostic criteria for mild behavioral impairment. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, *12*(2), 195–202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2015.05.017
- Jack, C. R., Bennett, D. A., Blennow, K., Carrillo, M. C., Dunn, B., Budd, S., Holtzman, D. M., Jagust, W., Jessen, F., Karlawish, J., Liu, E., Luis, J., Montine, T., Phelps, C., Rankin, K. P., Rowe, C. C., Scheltens, P., Siemers, E., Snyder, H. M., ... Silverberg, N. (2018). NIA-AA Research Framework: Toward a biological definition of Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 14(4), 535–562. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2018.02.018
- Jack, C. R., Knopman, D. S., Jagust, W. J., Petersen, R. C., Weiner, M. W., Aisen, P. S., Shaw, L. M., Vemuri, P., Wiste, H. J., Weigand, S. D., Lesnick, T. G., Pankratz, V. S., Donohue, M. C., & Trojanowski, J. Q. (2013). Tracking pathophysiological processes in Alzheimer's disease: An updated hypothetical model of dynamic biomarkers. *The Lancet Neurology*, 12(2), 207–216. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70291-0
- Jajodia, A., & Borders, A. (2011). Memory predicts changes in depressive symptoms in older adults: A bidirectional longitudinal analysis. *Journals of Gerontology Series B Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 66 B(5), 571–581. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbr035
- Jessen, F., Amariglio, R. E., Buckley, R. F., van der Flier, W. M., Han, Y., Molinuevo, J. L., Rabin, L., Rentz, D. M., Rodriguez-Gomez, O., Saykin, A. J., Sikkes, S. A. M., Smart, C. M., Wolfsgruber, S., & Wagner, M. (2020). The characterisation of subjective cognitive decline. *The Lancet Neurology*, 19(3), 271–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(19)30368-0
- Jessen, F., Amariglio, R. E., Van Boxtel, M., Breteler, M., Ceccaldi, M., Chételat, G., Dubois, B., Dufouil, C., Ellis, K. A., Van Der Flier, W. M., Glodzik, L., Van Harten, A. C., De Leon, M. J., McHugh, P., Mielke, M. M., Molinuevo, J. L., Mosconi, L., Osorio, R. S., Perrotin, A., ... Wagner, M. (2014). A conceptual framework for research on subjective cognitive decline in preclinical Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, *10*(6), 844–852. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2014.01.001
- Jessen, F., Wiese, B., Bickel, H., Eiffländer-Gorfer, S., Fuchs, A., Kaduszkiewicz, H., Köhler, M., Luck, T., Mösch, E., Pentzek, M., Riedel-Heller, S. G., Wagner, M., Weyerer, S., Maier, W., & van den Bussche, H. (2011). Prediction of dementia in primary care patients. *PLoS ONE*, *6*(2). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0016852
- Juncos-Rabadán, O., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Lojo, C., Caamaño, J. A., Sueiro, J., Bóveda, J., & Eiroa, P. (2014). Prevalence and correlates of mild cognitive impairment in adults aged over 50 years with subjective cognitive complaints in primary care centers. *Geriatrics and Gerontology International*, 14(3), 667–673. https://doi.org/10.1111/ggi.12157
- Juncos-Rabadán, Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Rodriguez, N., Lojo, C., Caamaño, J. A., Sueiro, J., Boveda, J., & Eiroa, P. (2012). Prevalence and correlates of cognitive impairment in adults

- with subjective memory complaints in primary care centres. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 33(4), 226–232. https://doi.org/10.1159/000338607
- Karttunen, K., Karppi, P., Hiltunen, A., Vanhanen, M., Välimäki, T., Martikainen, J., Valtonen, H., Sivenius, J., Soininen, H., Hartikainen, S., Suhonen, J., & Pirttilä, T. (2011). Neuropsychiatric symptoms and quality of life in patients with very mild and mild Alzheimer's disease. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *26*(5), 473–482. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.2550
- Kaufer, D., Cummings, J., P, K., Smith, V., MacMillan, A., & Shelley, T. (2000). Validation of the NPI-Q, a Brief Clinical Form of the Neuropsychiatric Inventory. *Journal of Neuropsychiatry*, *12*(2), 233–239. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.neuropsych.12.2.233
- Kaup, A. R., Byers, A. L., Falvey, C., Simonsick, E. M., Satterfield, S., Ayonayon, H. N., Smagula, S. F., Rubin, S. M., & Yaffe, K. (2016). Trajectories of depressive symptoms in older adults and risk of dementia. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 73(5), 525–531. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.0004
- Kivipelto, M., Mangialasche, F., & Ngandu, T. (2018). Lifestyle interventions to prevent cognitive impairment, dementia and Alzheimer disease. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, *14*(11), 653–666. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41582-018-0070-3
- Köhler, S., Allardyce, J., Verhey, F. R. J., McKeith, I. G., Matthews, F., Brayne, C., & Savva, G. M. (2013). Cognitive decline and dementia risk in older adults with psychotic symptoms: A prospective cohort study. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *21*(2), 119–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2012.10.010
- Köhler, S., Thomas, A. J., Lloyd, A., Barber, R., Almeida, O. P., & O'Brien, J. T. (2010). White matter hyperintensities, cortisol levels, brain atrophy and continuing cognitive deficits in late-life depression. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *196*(2), 143–149. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.109.071399
- Köhler, S., van Boxtel, M., Jolles, J., & Verbey, F. (2011). Depressive Symptoms and Risk for Dementia: A 9-Year Follow-Up of the Maastricht Aging Study. *The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 19(10), 902–905. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2012.05.050
- Kuhlmei, A., Walther, B., Becker, T., Müller, U., & Nikolaus, T. (2013). Actigraphic daytime activity is reduced in patients with cognitive impairment and apathy. *European Psychiatry*, 28(2), 94–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpsy.2011.04.006
- Lanctôt, K. L., Agüera-Ortiz, L., Brodaty, H., Francis, P. T., Geda, Y. E., Ismail, Z., Marshall, G. A., Mortby, M. E., Onyike, C. U., Padala, P. R., Politis, A. M., Rosenberg, P. B., Siegel, E., Sultzer, D. L., & Abraham, E. H. (2017). Apathy associated with neurocognitive disorders: Recent progress and future directions. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, *13*(1), 84–100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2016.05.008
- Lara, E., Koyanagi, A., Olaya, B., Lobo, A., Miret, M., Tyrovolas, S., Ayuso-Mateos, J. L., & Haro, J. M. (2016). Mild cognitive impairment in a Spanish representative sample: prevalence and associated factors. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *31*(8), 858–867. https://doi.org/https://dx.doi.org/10.1002/gps.4398
- Lauriola, M., Mangiacotti, A., D'Onofrio, G., Cascavilla, L., Paris, F., Ciccone, F., Greco, M., Paroni, G., Seripa, D., & Greco, A. (2018). Late-life depression versus amnestic mild cognitive impairment: Alzheimer's disease incidence in 4 years of follow-up. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 46(3–4), 140–153. https://doi.org/10.1159/000492489

 Lawton, M. P., & Brody, E. M. (1969). Assessment of Older People: Self-Maintaining and

- Instrumental Activities of Daily Living. Gerontologist, 3(9), 179–186.
- Lehman, E. J., Hein, M. J., Baron, S. L., & Gersic, C. M. (2013). Neurodegenerative causes of death among retired National Football League players. *Neurology*, 80(13), 1266–1267. https://doi.org/10.1212/01.wnl.0000428873.10254.b7
- Leoutsakos, J. M. S., Forrester, S. N., Lyketsos, C. G., & Smith, G. S. (2015). Latent classes of neuropsychiatric symptoms in NACC controls and conversion to mild cognitive impairment or dementia. *Handbook of Depression in Alzheimer's Disease*, 48, 81–92. https://doi.org/10.3233/978-1-61499-542-5-81
- Lezak, M. D. (2004). *Neuropsychological Assessment* (4th edn.). Oxford University Press: New York.
- Li, J. Q., Tan, L., Wang, H. F., Tan, M. S., Tan, L., Xu, W., Zhao, Q. F., Wang, J., Jiang, T., & Yu, J. T. (2016). Risk factors for predicting progression from mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer's disease: A systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry*, 87(5), 476–484. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp-2014-310095
- Li, X. X., & Li, Z. (2018). The impact of anxiety on the progression of mild cognitive impairment to dementia in Chinese and English data bases: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *33*(1), 131–140. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.4694
- Liew, T. M. (2020). Neuropsychiatric symptoms in cognitively normal older persons, and the association with Alzheimer's and non-Alzheimer's dementia. *Alzheimer's Research and Therapy*, *12*(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13195-020-00604-7
- Liljegren, M., Naasan, G., Temlett, J., Perry, D. C., Rankin, K. P., Merrilees, J., Grinberg, L. T., Seeley, W. W., Englund, E., & Miller, B. L. (2015). Criminal behavior in frontotemporal dementia and Alzheimer disease. *JAMA Neurology*, 72(3), 295–300. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaneurol.2014.3781
- Lindenberger, U. (2014). Human cognitive aging: Corriger la fortune? *Science*, *346*(6209), 572–578. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1254403
- Lobo, A., Saz, P., Marcos, G., Día, J. L., de la Cámara, C., Ventura, T., Morales-Asín, F., Pascual, L. F., Ángel, M., & Aznar, J. S. (1999). Revalidación y normalización del miniexamen cognoscitivo (primera versión en castellano del mini-mental status examination) en la población general geriátrica. *Med Clin (Barc)*, *112*, 767–774.
- Lopez-Anton, R., Santabárbara, J., De-la-Cámara, C., Gracia-García, P., Lobo, E., Marcos, G., Pirez, G., Saz, P., Haro, J. M., Rodríguez-Mañas, L., Modrego, P. J., Dewey, M. E., & Lobo, A. (2015). Mild cognitive impairment diagnosed with the new DSM-5 criteria: Prevalence and associations with non-cognitive psychopathology. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 131(1), 29–39. https://doi.org/10.1111/acps.12297
- López-Pousa, S. (2003). Camdex-R: Prueba de Exploración Cambridge revisada para la valoración de los trastornos mentales en la vejez. Adaptación española. TEA Ediciones: Madrid.
- Lotte, F., Congedo, M., Lécuyer, A., Lamarche, F., Lotte, F., Congedo, M., Lécuyer, A., Lamarche, F., & Arnaldi, B. (2007). A review of classification algorithms for EEG-based brain computer interfaces. *Journal of Neural Engineering*, *4*(2), R1. https://doi.org/10.1088/1741-2560/4/2/R01
- Luck, T., Luppa, M., Briel, S., & Riedel-Heller, S. G. (2010). Incidence of mild cognitive

- impairment: A systematic review. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 29(2), 164–175. https://doi.org/10.1159/000272424
- Luppa, M., Sikorski, C., Luck, T., Ehreke, L., Konnopka, A., Wiese, B., Weyerer, S., König, H. H., & Riedel-Heller, S. G. (2012). Age- and gender-specific prevalence of depression in latest-life Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *136*(3), 212–221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2010.11.033
- Lyketsos, C. G., Carrillo, M. C., Ryan, J. M., Khachaturian, A. S., Trzepacz, P., Amatniek, J., Cedarbaum, J., Brashear, R., & Miller, D. S. (2011). Neuropsychiatric symptoms in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 7(5), 532–539. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2011.05.2410
- Mah, L., Binns, M. A., Steffens, D. C., & The Alzheimer's Disease Neuroimaging Initiative. (2015). Anxiety symptoms in amnestic mild cognitive impairment are associated with medial temporal atrophy and predict conversion to Alzheimer's disease. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 165(2), 255–269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trsl.2014.08.005
- Marcos, G., Santabárbara, J., Lopez-Anton, R., De-la-Cámara, C., Gracia-García, P., Lobo, E., Pírez, G., Menchón, J. M., Palomo, T., Stephan, B. C. M., Brayne, C., & Lobo, A. (2016). Conversion to dementia in mild cognitive impairment diagnosed with DSM-5 criteria and with Petersen's criteria. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, *133*(5), 378–385. https://doi.org/10.1111/acps.12543
- Marin, R. S. (1990). Differential diagnosis and classification of apathy. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 147(1), 22–30. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.147.1.22
- Marin, R. S. (1991). Apathy: A neuropsychiatric syndrome. *Journal of Neuropsychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, *3*(3), 243–254. https://doi.org/10.1176/jnp.3.3.243
- Martínez, J., Herrero, R. D., Vilches, M. C. O., Taberné, C. A., Colomer, C. A., & Luque, R. L. (2001). Adaptación y validación al castellano del cuestionario de Pfeiffer (SPMSQ) para detectar la existencia de deterioro cognitivo en personas mayores de 65 años. *Medicina Clinica*, 117(4), 129–134. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0025-7753(01)72040-4
- Martínez, J., Onís, M. C., Dueñas, R., Albert, C., Aguado, C., & Luque, R. (2002). Versión española del cuestionario de Yesavage abreviado (GDS) para el despistaje de depresión en mayores de 65 años: adaptación y validación. *Medifam*, *12*(10), 620–630. https://doi.org/10.4321/S1131-57682002001000003
- Masters, C. L., Bateman, R., Blennow, K., Rowe, C. C., Sperling, R. A., & Cummings, J. L. (2015b). Alzheimer's disease. *Nature Reviews Disease Primers*, *1*, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.2015.56
- Masters, M. C., Morris, J. C., & Roe, C. M. (2015a). "Noncognitive" symptoms of early Alzheimer disease: a longitudinal analysis. *Neurology*, *84*(6), 617–622. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.00000000001238
- Matthews, F. E., Stephan, B. C., Mckeith, I. G., & Bond, J. (2008). Two-Year Progression from Mild Cognitive Impairment to Dementia: To What Extent Do Different Definitions Agree? *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, *56*(8), 1424–1433. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.2008.01820.x
- McKhann, G., Drachman, D., Folstein, M., & Katzman, R. (1984). Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease Report of the NINCDS□ADRDA Work Group* under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. *Neurology*, 34(7), 939. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-122299

- McKhann, G. M., Knopman, D. S., Chertkow, H., Hyman, B. T., Jack, C. R., Kawas, C. H., Klunk, W. E., Koroshetz, W. J., Manly, J. J., Mayeux, R., Mohs, R. C., Morris, J. C., Rossor, M. N., Scheltens, P., Carrillo, M. C., Thies, B., Weintraub, S., & Phelps, C. H. (2011). The diagnosis of dementia due to Alzheimer's disease: Recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 7(3), 263–269. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.14283/jpad.2018.42
- Meng, X., & D'Arcy, C. (2012). Education and dementia in the context of the cognitive reserve hypothesis: A systematic review with meta-analyses and qualitative analyses. *PLoS ONE*, 7(6). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0038268
- Messner, D. A., Rabins, P., Downing, A. C., Irizarry, M., Foster, N. L., Al Naber, J., Dabbous, O., Fillit, H., Gabler, S., Krakauer, R., Lotz, D., Payzant, E., Schneider, L., Tyrone, J., Amerongen, D. Van, & Wuest, D. (2019). Designing Trials of Disease Modifying Agents for Early and Preclinical Alzheimer's Disease Intervention: What Evidence is Meaningful to Patients, Providers, and Payers? *The Journal of Prevention of Alzheimer's Disease*, 6, 20–26. https://doi.org/10.14283/jpad.2018.42
- Mewton, L., Sachdev, P., Anderson, T., Sunderland, M., & Andrews, G. (2014). Demographic, clinical, and lifestyle correlates of subjective memory complaints in the Australian population. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *22*(11), 1222–1232. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2013.04.004
- Michaud, T., Su, D., Siahpush, M. & Murman, D. L. (2017). The risk of incident mild cognitive impairment and progression to dementia considering mild cognitive impairment subtypes. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders Extra*, 7(1), 15–29. https://doi.org/10.1159/000452486
- Mitchell, A. J. (2008). Is it time to separate subjective cognitive complaints from the diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment? *Age and Ageing*, *37*(5), 497–499. https://doi.org/10.1093/ageing/afn147
- Mitchell, A. J., Beaumont, H., Ferguson, D., Yadegarfar, M., Stubbs, B., Aj, M., Beaumont, H., Ferguson, D., Yadegarfar, M., & Risk, S. B. (2014). Risk of dementia and mild cognitive impairment in older people with subjective memory complaints: Meta-analysis. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, *130*(6), 439–451. https://doi.org/10.1111/acps.12336
- Mitchell, A J, & Shiri□Feshki, M. (2009). Rate of progression of mild cognitive impairment to dementia meta-analysis of 41 robust inception cohort studies. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 119(4), 252–265. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0447.2008.01326.x
- Mitchell, Alex J., Bird, V., Rizzo, M., & Meader, N. (2010). Diagnostic validity and added value of the geriatric depression scale for depression in primary care: A meta analysis of GDS30 and GDS 15. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *125*(1–3), 10–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2009.08.019
- Molinuevo, J. L., Rabin, L. A., Amariglio, R., Buckley, R., Dubois, B., Ellis, K. A., Ewers, M., Hampel, H., Klöppel, S., Rami, L., Reisberg, B., Saykin, A. J., Sikkes, S., Smart, C. M., Snitz, B. E., Sperling, R., Flier, W. M. Van Der, Wagner, M., & Jessen, F. (2017). Implementation of Subjective Cognitive Decline criteria in research studies. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, *13*(3), 296–311. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2016.09.012
- Monastero, R., Mangialasche, F., Camarda, C., Ercolani, S., & Camarda, R. (2009). A systematic review of neuropsychiatric symptoms in mild cognitive impairment. *Journal of Alzheimers*

- Disease, 18(1), 11–30. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2009-1120
- Montgomery, S. A., & Asberg, H. (1979). A new depression scale designed to be more sensitive to change. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *134*, 382–389.
- Mortby, M. E. and Anstey, K. J. (2015). Mental health and aging. In A. N. Pachana (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of Geropsychology* (pp. 1–6). Springer Singapore.
- Mortby, M. E., Black, S. E., Gauthier, S., Miller, D., Porsteinsson, A., Smith, E. E., & Ismail, Z. (2018a). Dementia clinical trial implications of mild behavioral impairment. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *30*(2), 171–175. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610218000042
- Mortby, M. E., Burns, R., Eramudugolla, R., Ismail, Z., & Anstey, K. J. (2017). Neuropsychiatric Symptoms and Cognitive Impairment: Understanding the Importance of Co-Morbid Symptoms. *Journal of Alzheimers Disease*, *59*(1), 141–153. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-170050
- Mortby, M. E., Ismail, Z., & Anstey, K. J. (2018c). Prevalence estimates of mild behavioral impairment in a population-based sample of pre-dementia states and cognitively healthy older adults. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 30(2), 221–232. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610217001909 [doi]
- Mortby, M. E., Lyketsos, C. G., Geda, Y. E., & Ismail, Z. (2018b). Special Issue on mild behavioral impairment and non-cognitive prodromes to dementia. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *30*(2), 167–169. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610218000108
- Mourao, R. J., Mansur, G., Malloy-Diniz, L. F., Castro Costa, E., & Diniz, B. S. (2016). Depressive symptoms increase the risk of progression to dementia in subjects with mild cognitive impairment: systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 31(8), 905–911. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.4406
- Nasreddine, Z. S., Phillips, N. A., Bédirian, V., Charbonneau, S., Whitehead, V., Collin, I., Cummings, J. L., & Chertkow, H. (2005). The Montreal Cognitive Assessment, MoCA: A brief screening tool for mild cognitive impairment. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, *53*(4), 695–699. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.2005.53221.x
- Newson, R. S., Hek, K., Luijendijk, H. J., Hofman, A., Witteman, J. C. M., & Tiemeier, H. (2010). Atherosclerosis and incident depression in late life. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 67(11), 1144–1151. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.142
- Ng, K. P., Pascoal, T. A., Mathotaarachchi, S., Chung, C.-O., Benedet, A. L. A. L., Shin, M., Kang, M. S., Li, X., Ba, M., Kandiah, N., Rosa-Neto, P., Gauthier, S., & Initi, A. D. N. (2017). Neuropsychiatric symptoms predict hypometabolism in preclinical Alzheimer disease. *Neurology*, 88(19), 1814–1821. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.000000000003916
- Nie, H., Xu, Y., Liu, B., Zhang, Y., Lei, T., Hui, X., Zhang, L., & Wu, Y. (2011). The prevalence of mild cognitive impairment about elderly population in China: A meta-analysis. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 26(6), 558–563. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.2579
- Nordlund, A., Rolstad, S., Göthlin, M., Edman, K., Hansen, S., & Wallin, A. (2010). Cognitive profiles of incipient dementia in the Goteborg MCI study. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 30(5), 403–410. https://doi.org/10.1159/000321352
- Onyike, C. U., Sheppard, J. M. E., Tschanz, J. T., Norton, M. C., Green, R. C., Steinberg, M., Welsh-Bohmer, K. A., Breitner, J. C., & Lyketsos, C. G. (2007). Epidemiology of apathy in older adults: The cache county study. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *15*(5), 365–375. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.JGP.0000235689.42910.0d

- Palmqvist, S., Hertze, J., Minthon, L., Wattmo, C., Zetterberg, H., Blennow, K., Londos, E., & Hansson, O. (2012). Comparison of brief cognitive tests and csf biomarkers in predicting alzheimer's disease in mild cognitive impairment: Six-year follow-up study. *PLoS ONE*, 7(6), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0038639
- Park, D., & Schwarz, N. (2012). Cognitive aging: A primer. Psychology Press: New York.
- Pereiro, A. X., Ramos-Lema, S., Juncos-Rabadán, O., Facal, D., & Lojo-Seoane, C. (2015). Normative scores of the cambridge cognitive examination-revised in healthy Spanish population. *Psicothema*, 27(1), 32–39. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2014.169
- Perrotin, A., La Joie, R., de La Sayette, V., Barré, L., Mézenge, F., Mutlu, J., Guilloteau, D., Egret, S., Eustache, F., & Chételat, G. (2017). Subjective cognitive decline in cognitively normal elders from the community or from a memory clinic: Differential affective and imaging correlates. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, *13*(5), 550–560. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2016.08.011
- Peters, M. E., Rosenberg, P. B., Steinberg, M., Norton, M. C., Welsh-Bohmer, K. A., Hayden, K. M., Breitner, J., Tschanz, J. T., & Lyketsos, C. G. (2013). Neuropsychiatric symptoms as risk factors for progression from CIND to dementia: The Cache County Study. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 21(11), 1116–1124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2013.01.049
- Peters, M. E., Rosenberg, P. B., Steinberg, M., Tschanz, J. T., Norton, M. C., Welsh-Bohmer, K. A., Hayden, K. M., Breitner, J. C. S., & Lyketsos, C. G. (2012). Prevalence of neuropsychiatric symptoms in CIND and its subtypes: The cache county study. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 20(5), 416–424. https://doi.org/10.1097/JGP.0b013e318211057d
- Petersen, Doody, R., Kurz, A., Mohs, R. C., Morris, J. C., Rabins, P. V., Ritchie, K., Rossor, M., Thal, L., Winblad, B., Petersen, R. C., Doody, R., Kurz, A., Mohs, R. C., Morris, J. C., Rabins, P. V., Ritchie, K., Rossor, M., Thal, L., & Winblad, B. (2001). Current concepts in mild cognitive impairment. *Archives of Neurology*, *58*(12), 1985–1992. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.58.12.1985
- Petersen, Lopez, O., Armstrong, M. J., Getchius, T. S. D., Ganguli, M., Gloss, D., Gronseth, G. S., Marson, D., Pringsheim, T., Day, G. S., Sager, M., Stevens, J., & Rae-Grant, A. (2018). Practice guideline update summary: Mild cognitive impairment. *Neurology*, *90*(3), 126–135. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.0000000000004826
- Petersen, R. C. (2004). Mild cognitive impairment as a diagnostic entity. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, 256(3), 183–194. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2796.2004.01388.x
- Petersen, R. C., Smith, G. E., Waring, S. C., Ivnik, R. J., Tangalos, E. G., & Kokmen, E. (1999). Mild cognitive impairment: clinical characterization and outcome. *Archives of Neurology*, 56(3), 303–309. doi:10.1001/archneur.56.3.303
- Pietrzak, R. H., Maruff, P., Woodward, M., Fredrickson, J., Fredrickson, A., Krystal, J. H., Southwick, S. M., & Darby, D. (2012). Mild worry symptoms predict decline in learning and memory in healthy older adults: a 2-year prospective cohort study. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 20(3), 266–275. https://doi.org/10.1097/JGP.0b013e3182107e24
- Pink, A., Machulda, M. M., Krell-roesch, J., Knopman, D. S., Acosta, J. I., Christianson, T. J., Pankratz, V. S., Mielke, M. M., & Petersen, R. C. (2015). Neuropsychiatric symptoms, APOE ε4, and the risk of incident dementia. *Neurology*, *84*(9), 935–943. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.000000000001307

- Pocnet, C., Antonietti, J.-P., Donati, A., Popp, J., Rossier, J., & von Gunten, A. (2015). Behavioral and psychological symptoms and cognitive decline in patients with amnestic MCI and mild AD: a two-year follow-up study. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *27*(08), 1379–1389. https://doi.org/10.1017/S104161021400283X
- Power, M. C., Weuve, J., Gagne, J. J., McQueen, M. B., Viswanathan, A., & Blackera, D. (2011). The association between blood pressure and incident alzheimer disease: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Epidemiology*, 22(5), 646–659. https://doi.org/10.1097/EDE.0b013e31822708b5
- Price, J. L., McKeel, D. W., Buckles, V. D., Roe, C. M., Xiong, C., Grundman, M., Hansen, L. A., Petersen, R. C., Parisi, J. E., Dickson, D. W., Smith, C. D., Davis, D. G., Schmitt, F. A., Markesbery, W. R., Kaye, J., Kurlan, R., Hulette, C., Kurland, B. F., Higdon, R., ... Morris, J. C. (2009). Neuropathology of nondemented aging: Presumptive evidence for preclinical Alzheimer disease. *Neurobiology of Aging*, *30*(7), 1026–1036. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiologing.2009.04.002
- Prince, M., Guerchet, M., & Prina, M. (2015). *The Epidemiology and Impact of Dementia: Current State and Future Trends*. World Health Organization.
- Prince, M., Guerchet, M., Prina, M., & Alzheimer's Disease International. (2013). *Policy Brief for Heads of Government: The Global Impact of Dementia 2013-2050*. Alzheimer's Disease International.
- Rabin, L. A., Smart, C. M., Crane, P. K., Amariglio, R. E., Berman, L. M., Boada, M., Buckley, R. F., Chételat, G., Dubois, B., Ellis, K. A., Gifford, K. A., Jefferson, A. L., Jessen, F., Katz, M. J., Lipton, R. B., Luck, T., Maruff, P., Mielke, M. M., Molinuevo, J. L., ... Sikkes, S. A. M. (2015). Subjective cognitive decline in older adults: An overview of self-report measures used across 19 international research studies. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 48(S1), S63–S86. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-150154
- Reisberg, B. (1988). Global deterioration scale (GDS). *Psychopharmacology Bulletin*, 24, 661–663.
- Reisberg, B., Auer, S. R., & Monteiro, I. M. (1996). Behavioral pathology in Alzheimer's disease (BEHAVE-AD) rating scale. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 8(S3), 301–308. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610297003529
- Reisberg, B., Shulman, M. B., Torossian, C., Leng, L., & Zhu, W. (2010). Outcome over seven years of healthy adults with and without subjective cognitive impairment. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 6(1), 11–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2009.10.002
- Reynolds, C. R. (2002). Comprehensive Trail-Making Test (CTMT). Pro-Ed: Austin TX.
- Ribe, A. R., Laursen, T. M., Charles, M., Katon, W., Fenger-Grøn, M., Davydow, D., Chwastiak, L., Cerimele, J. M., & Vestergaard, M. (2015). Long-term risk of dementia in persons with schizophrenia: A danish population-based cohort study. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 72(11), 1095–1101. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.1546
- Richard, E., Schmand, B., Eikelenboom, P., Yang, S. C., Ligthart, S. A., Moll Van Charante, E. P., & Van Gool, W. A. (2012). Symptoms of apathy are associated with progression from mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer's disease in non-depressed subjects for the Alzheimer's disease neuroimaging initiative. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 33(2–3), 204–209. https://doi.org/10.1159/000338239
- Robert, P. H., Claire, S., Benoit, M., Koutaich, J., Bertogliati, C., Tible, O., Caci, H., Borg, M., Brocker, P., & Bedoucha, P. (2002). The apathy inventory: Assessment of apathy and

- awareness in Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease and mild cognitive impairment. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *17*(12), 1099–1105. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.755
- Robert, P., Onyike, C. U., Leentjens, A. F. G., Dujardin, K., Aalten, P., Starkstein, S., Verhey, F. R. J., Yessavage, J., Clement, J. P., Drapier, D., Bayle, F., Benoit, M., Boyer, P., Lorca, P. M., Thibaut, F., Gauthier, S., Grossberg, G., Vellas, B., & Byrne, J. (2009). Proposed diagnostic criteria for apathy in Alzheimer's disease and other neuropsychiatric disorders. *European Psychiatry*, 24(2), 98–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpsy.2008.09.001
- Ropacki, S.A., Jeste, D.V. Epidemiology of and risk factors for psychosis of Alzheimer's disease: a review of 55 studies published from 1990 to 2003. *American Journal of Psychiatry*. 2005;162(11):2022-2030. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.162.11.2022
- Rosenberg, P., Mielke, M., Appleby, B., Oh, E. S., Geda, Y. E., & Lyketsos, C. G. (2013). The Association of Neuropsychiatric Symptoms in MCI With Incident Dementia and Alzheimer Disease. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *21*(7), 685–695. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2013.01.006
- Roth, M., Tym, E., & Mountjoy, C. Q. (1986). CAMDEX. A standardised instrument for the diagnosis of mental disorder in the elderly with special reference to the early detection of dementia. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *149*(DEC.), 698–709. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.149.6.698
- Ruthirakuhan, M., Herrmann, N., Vieira, D., Gallagher, D., & Lanctôt, K. L. (2019). The roles of apathy and depression in predicting alzheimer disease: a longitudinal analysis in older adults with mild cognitive impairment. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *27*(8), 873–882. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2019.02.003
- Sanchez-Villegas, A., Schlatter, J., Ortuno, F., Lahortiga, F., Pla, J., Benito, S., & Martinez-Gonzalez, M. A. (2008). Validity of a self-reported diagnosis of depression among participants in a cohort study using the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV (SCID-I). *BMC Psychiatry*, 8(1), 43. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244X-8-43
- Selbæk, G., Engedal, K., Benth, J. Š., & Bergh, S. (2014). The course of neuropsychiatric symptoms in nursing-home patients with dementia over a 53-month follow-up period. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 26(1), 81–91. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610213001609
- Selbæk, G., Engedal, K., & Bergh, S. (2013). The prevalence and course of neuropsychiatric symptoms in nursing home patients with dementia: a systematic review. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, *14*(3), 161–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2012.09.027
- Sheikh, F., Ismail, Z., Mortby, M. E., Barber, P., Cieslak, A., Fischer, K., Granger, R., Hogan, D. B., Mackie, A., Maxwell, C. J., Menon, B., Mueller, P., Patry, D., Pearson, D., Quickfall, J., Sajobi, T., Tse, E., Wang, M., Smith, E. E., & Investigators, P. registry. (2018). Prevalence of mild behavioral impairment in mild cognitive impairment and subjective cognitive decline, and its association with caregiver burden. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 30(2), 233–244. https://doi.org/10.1017/S104161021700151X
- Sheikh, J. I., & Yesavage, J. A. (1986). Geriatric depression scale (GDS): Recent evidence and development of a shorter version. *Clinical Gerontologist*, *5*(1–2), 165–173. https://doi.org/10.1300/J018v05n01_09
- Sherman, C., Liu, C. S., Herrmann, N., & Lanctôt, K. L. (2018). Prevalence, neurobiology, and treatments for apathy in prodromal dementia. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 2(30), 177–

- 184. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610217000527
- Singh-Manoux, A., Dugravot, A., Ankri, J., Nabi, H., Berr, C., Goldberg, M., Zins, M., Kivimaki, M., & Elbaz, A. (2014). Subjective cognitive complaints and mortality: Does the type of complaint matter? *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, *48*(1), 73–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2013.10.005
- Singh-Manoux, A., Dugravot, A., Fournier, A., Abell, J., Ebmeier, K., Kivimäki, M., & Sabia, S. (2017). Trajectories of depressive symptoms before diagnosis of dementia: A 28-year follow-up study. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 74(7), 712–718. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.0660
- Slavin, M. J., Brodaty, H., Kochan, N. A., Crawford, J. D., Trollor, J. N., Draper, B., & Sachdev, P. S. (2010). Prevalence and predictors of "subjective cognitive complaints" in the Sydney memory and ageing study. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *18*(8), 701–710. https://doi.org/10.1097/JGP.0b013e3181df49fb
- Smith, D. H., Johnson, V. E., & Stewart, W. (2013). Chronic neuropathologies of single and repetitive TBI: Substrates of dementia? *Nature Reviews Neurology*, *9*(4), 211–221. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrneurol.2013.29
- Somme, J., Fernández-Martínez, M., Molano, A., & Zarranz, J. J. (2013). Neuropsychiatric symptoms in amnestic mild cognitive impairment: increased risk and faster progression to dementia. *Current Alzheimer Research*, *10*(1), 86–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2011.05.428
- Sousa, M. F. B., Santos, R. L., Turró-Garriga, O., Dias, R., Dourado, M. C. N., & Conde-Sala, J. L. (2016). Factors associated with caregiver burden: Comparative study between Brazilian and Spanish caregivers of patients with Alzheimer's disease (AD). *International Psychogeriatrics*, 28(8), 1363–1374. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610216000508
- Sperling, R. A., Aisen, P. S., Beckett, L. A., Bennett, D. A., Craft, S., Fagan, A. M., Iwatsubo, T., Jack, C. R., Kaye, J., Montine, T. J., Park, D. C., Reiman, E. M., Rowe, C. C., Siemers, E., Stern, Y., Yaffe, K., Carrillo, M. C., Thies, B., Morrison-Bogorad, M., ... Phelps, C. H. (2011). Toward defining the preclinical stages of Alzheimer's disease: Recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 7(3), 280–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.003
- Steenland, K., Karnes, C., Seals, R., Carnevale, C., Hermida, A., & Levey, A. (2012). Late-Life Depression as a Risk Factor for Mild Cognitive Impairment or Alzheimer's Disease in 30 US Alzheimer's Disease Centers. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, *31*(2), 265–275. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2012-111922
- Tapiainen, V., Hartikainen, S., Taipale, H., Tiihonen, J., & Tolppanen, A. M. (2017). Hospital-treated mental and behavioral disorders and risk of Alzheimer's disease: A nationwide nested case-control study. *European Psychiatry*, *43*, 92–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpsy.2017.02.486
- Taragano, F. E., Allegri, R. F., Heisecke, S. L., Martelli, M. I., Feldman, M. L., Sánchez, V.,
 García, V. A., Tufro, G., Castro, D. M., Leguizamón, P. P., Guelar, V., Ruotolo, E., Zegarra,
 C., Dillon, C., Sanchez, V., Garcia, V. A., Tufro, G., Castro, D. M., Leguizamon, P. P., ...
 Dillon, C. (2018). Risk of Conversion to Dementia in a Mild Behavioral Impairment Group
 Compared to a Psychiatric Group and to a Mild Cognitive Impairment Group. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 62(1), 227–238. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-170632

- Valcour, V. G., Masaki, K. H., Curb, J. D., & Blanchette, P. L. (2000). The detection of dementia in the primary care setting. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, *160*(19), 2964–2968. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.160.19.2964
- Van der Linde, R. M., Dening, T., Stephan, B. C. M., Prina, A. M., Evans, E., & Brayne, C. (2016). Longitudinal course of behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia: systematic review. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 209(5), 366–377. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.114.148403
- Van Der Mussele, S., Mariën, P., Saerens, J., Somers, N., Goeman, J., De Deyn, P. P., & Engelborghs, S. (2014). Behavioral syndromes in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, *38*(2), 319–329. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-130596
- Vellas, B., Aisen, P. S., Sampaio, C., Carrillo, M., Scheltens, P., Scherrer, B., Frisoni, G. B.,
 Weiner, M., Schneider, L., Gauthier, S., Wied, C. C. G. de, Hendrix, S., Feldman, H.,
 Cedarbaum, J., Petersen, R., Siemers, E., Andrieu, S., Prvulovic, D., Touchon, J., &
 Hampel, H. (2011). Prevention trials in Alzheimer's disease: An EU-US task force report.
 Progress in Neurobiology, 95(4), 594–600. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2011.08.014
- Vilalta-Franch, J., Lozano-Gallego, M., Hernandez-Ferrandiz, M., Llinas-Regla, J., Lopez-Pousa, S., & López, O. L. (1999). The Neuropsychiatric Inventory. Psychometric properties of its adaptation into Spanish. *Revista de Neurologia*, *29*(1), 15–19. http://ci.nii.ac.jp/naid/80009547145/
- Volicer, L., Frijters, D. H. M., & Van der Steen, J. T. (2013). Apathy and weight loss in nursing home residents: Longitudinal study. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, 14(6), 417–420. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2012.12.004
- Vos, S. J. B., Van Rossum, I. A., Verhey, F., Knol, D. L., Soininen, H., Wahlund, L. O., Hampel, H., Tsolaki, M., Minthon, L., Frisoni, G. B., Froelich, L., Nobili, F., Van Der Flier, W., Blennow, K., Wolz, R., Scheltens, P., & Visser, P. J. (2013). Prediction of Alzheimer disease in subjects with amnestic and nonamnestic MCI. *Neurology*, 80(12), 1124–1132. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.0b013e318288690c
- Wergeland, J. N., Selbæk, G., Bergh, S., Soederhamn, U., & Kirkevold, Ø. (2015). Predictors for Nursing Home Admission and Death among Community-Dwelling People 70 Years and Older Who Receive Domiciliary Care. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders Extra*, 5(3), 320–329. https://doi.org/10.1159/000437382
- Williams, B. W., Mack, W., & Henderson, V. W. (1989). Boston naming test in Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropsychologia*, 27(8), 1073–1079. https://doi.org/10.1016/0028-3932(89)90186-3
- Winblad, B., Palmer, K., Kivipelto, M., Jelic, V., Fratiglioni, L., Wahlund, L. O., Nordberg, A., Bäckman, L., Albert, M., Almkvist, O., Arai, H., Basun, H., Blennow, K., De Leon, M., DeCarli, C., Erkinjuntti, T., Giacobini, E., Graff, C., Hardy, J., ... Petersen, R. C. (2004). Mild cognitive impairment beyond controversies, towards a consensus: report of the International Working Group on Mild Cognitive Impairment. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, 256(3), 240–246. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2796.2004.01383.x
- Wooley, J. D., Khan, B. K., Murthy, N. K., Miller, B. L., & Rankin, K. P. (2011). The diagnostic challenge of psychiatric symtpoms in neurodegenerative disease; rates of and risk factors for prior psychiatric disgnosis in patients with early neurodegenerative disease. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 72(2), 126–133. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.10m06382oli.The

- Xian, H., Gonzalez, C., Deych, E., Farris, S., Ding, J., Shannon, W., & McCall, W. V. (2015). Age-Related Effects on Circadian Phase in the Sleep of Patients with Depression and Insomnia. *Behavioral Sleep Medicine*, *13*(3), 208–216. https://doi.org/10.1080/15402002.2013.855213
- Yang, Y., & Song, W. (2013). Molecular links between Alzheimer's disease and diabetes mellitus. *Neuroscience*, 250, 140–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2013.07.009
- Yesavage, J. A., Brink, T. L., Rose, T. L., Lum, O., Huang, V., Adey, M., & Leirer, V. O. (1982). Development and validation of a geriatric depression screening scale: A preliminary report. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 17(1), 37–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-3956(82)90033-4
- Zahodne, L. B., & Tremont, G. (2013). Unique effects of apathy and depression signs on cognition and function in amnestic mild cognitive impairment. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 28(1), 50–56. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.3789
- Zhao, Q. F., Tan, L., Wang, H. F., Jiang, T., Tan, M. S., Tan, L., Xu, W., Li, J. Q., Wang, J., Lai, T. J., & Yu, J. T. (2016). The prevalence of neuropsychiatric symptoms in Alzheimer's disease: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 190, 264–271. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2015.09.069
- Zhong, G., Wang, Y., Zhang, Y., Guo, J. J., & Zhao, Y. (2015). Smoking is associated with an increased risk of dementia: A meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies with investigation of potential effect modifiers. *PLoS ONE*, *10*(3), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0118333
- Zilkens, R., Bruce, D., Duke, J., Spilsbury, K., & Semmens, J. (2014). Severe Psychiatric Disorders in Mid-Life and Risk of Dementia in Late-Life (Age 65-84 Years): A Population Based Case-Control Study. *Current Alzheimer Research*, *11*(7), 681–693. https://doi.org/10.2174/1567205011666140812115004
- Zung, W. W. K. (1965). A self-rating depression scale. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 12, 63–70. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.1965.01720310065008

8. APPENDIX





APPENDIX 1: THE MILD BEHAVIORAL IMPAIRMENT CHECKLIST (MBI-C)

Mild Behavioral Impairment Checklist (MBI-C)				
Date:				Label
Rated by:	Clinician	☐ Informant	Subject	24201
Location:	Clinic	Research		

Circle "Yes" only if the behavior has been present for at least <u>6 months</u> (continuously, or on and off) and is a change from her/his longstanding pattern of behavior. Otherwise, circle "No".

Please rate severity: **1 = Mild** (noticeable, but not a significant change); **2 = Moderate** (significant, but not a dramatic change); **3 = Severe** (very marked or prominent, a dramatic change). If more than 1 item in a question, rate the most severe.

	YES	NO	SE	VER	ITY
This domain describes interest, motivation, and drive					
Has the person lost interest in friends, family, or home activities?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person lack curiosity in topics that would usually have attracted	Yes	No	1	2	3
her/his interest?	163	INO	'	2	3
Has the person become less spontaneous and active – for example, is	Yes	No	1	2	3
she/he less likely to initiate or maintain conversation?	163	INO	'		3
Has the person lost motivation to act on her/his obligations or interests?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Is the person less affectionate and/or lacking in emotions when compared	Yes	No	1	2	3
to her/his usual self?	163	INO	'	2	3
Does she/he no longer care about anything?	Yes	No	1	2	3
This domain describes mood or anxiety symptoms					
Has the person developed sadness or appear to be in low spirits? Does	Yes	No	1	2	3
she/she have episodes of tearfulness?	163	INO	'	2	3
Has the person become less able to experience pleasure?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become discouraged about their future or feel that she/he	Yes	No	1	2	3
is a failure?	103	110	'	_	0
Does the person view herself/himself as a burden to family?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become more anxious or worried about things that are	Yes	No	1	2	3
routine (e.g. events, visits, etc.)?	163	110	'		3
Does the person feel very tense, having developed an inability to relax, or	Yes	No	1	2	3
shakiness, or symptoms of panic?	163	110	'		3
This domain describes the ability to delay gratification and control					
behavior, impulses, oral intake and/or changes in reward					
Has the person become agitated, aggressive, irritable, or temperamental?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has she/he become unreasonably or uncharacteristically argumentative?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become more impulsive, seeming to act without	Yes	No	1	2	3
considering things?	103	110	'		
Does the person display sexually disinhibited or intrusive behaviour, such					
as touching (themselves/others), hugging, groping, etc., in a manner that	Yes	No	1	2	3
is out of character or may cause offence?					

Based on the ISTAART-AA Research Diagnostic Criteria for MBI © 2016 For more information contact Zahinoor Ismail MD email: MBIchecklist@gmail.com or visit www.MBItest.org

Has the person become more easily frustrated or impatient? Does she/he have troubles coping with delays, or waiting for events or for their turn?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person display a new recklessness or lack of judgement when driving (e.g. speeding, erratic swerving, abrupt lane changes, etc.)?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become more stubborn or rigid, i.e., uncharacteristically insistent on having their way, or unwilling/unable to see/hear other views?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Is there a change in eating behaviors (e.g., overeating, cramming the mouth, insistent on eating only specific foods, or eating the food in exactly the same order)?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person no longer find food tasteful or enjoyable? Are they eating less?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person hoard objects when she/he did not do so before?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person developed simple repetitive behaviors or compulsions?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person recently developed trouble regulating smoking, alcohol, drug intake or gambling, or started shoplifting?	Yes	No	1	2	3
This domain describes following societal norms and having social					
graces, tact, and empathy					
Has the person become less concerned about how her/his words or actions affect others? Has she/he become insensitive to others' feelings?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person started talking openly about very personal or private matters not usually discussed in public?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person say rude or crude things or make lewd sexual remarks that she/he would not have said before?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person seem to lack the social judgement she/he previously had about what to say or how to behave in public or private?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person now talk to strangers as if familiar, or intrude on their activities?	Yes	No	1	2	3
This domain describes strongly held beliefs and sensory					
experiences					
Has the person developed beliefs that they are in danger, or that others are planning to harm them or steal their belongings?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person developed suspiciousness about the intentions or motives of other people?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does she/he have unrealistic beliefs about her/his power, wealth or skills?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person describe hearing voices or does she/he talk to imaginary people or "spirits"?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person report or complain about, or act as if seeing things (e.g. people, animals or insects) that are not there, i.e., that are imaginary to others?	Yes	No	1	2	3

Based on the ISTAART-AA Research Diagnostic Criteria for MBI © 2016 For more information contact Zahinoor Ismail MD email: MBIchecklist@gmail.com or visit www.MBItest.org

APPENDIX 2: SPANISH VERSION OF THE MILD BEHAVIORAL IMPAIRMENT CHECKLIST (MBI-C)

Mild Behavioral Impairment Checklist (MBI-C)				
Date:	-			Label
Rated by:	Clinician	☐ Informant	Subject	Lubei
Location:	Clinic	Research		

Circle "Yes" <u>only</u> if the behavior has been present for at least <u>6 months</u> (continuously, or on and off) and is a <u>change</u> from her/his longstanding pattern of behavior. Otherwise, circle "No".

Please rate severity: **1 = Mild** (noticeable, but not a significant change); **2 = Moderate** (significant, but not a dramatic change); **3 = Severe** (very marked or prominent, a dramatic change). If more than 1 item in a question, rate the most severe.

		NO	SE	1 2 3 1 2 3	
This domain describes interest, motivation, and drive					
Has the person lost interest in friends, family, or home activities?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person lack curiosity in topics that would usually have attracted her/his interest?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become less spontaneous and active – for example, is she/he less likely to initiate or maintain conversation?	Yes	No	1	_	3
Has the person lost motivation to act on her/his obligations or interests?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Is the person less affectionate and/or lacking in emotions when compared to her/his usual self?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does she/he no longer care about anything?	Yes	No	1	2	3
This domain describes mood or anxiety symptoms					
Has the person developed sadness or appear to be in low spirits? Does she/she have episodes of tearfulness?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become less able to experience pleasure?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become discouraged about their future or feel that she/he is a failure?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person view herself/himself as a burden to family?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become more anxious or worried about things that are routine (e.g. events, visits, etc.)?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person feel very tense, having developed an inability to relax, or shakiness, or symptoms of panic?	Yes	No	1	2	3
This domain describes the ability to delay gratification and control					
behavior, impulses, oral intake and/or changes in reward					
Has the person become agitated, aggressive, irritable, or temperamental?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has she/he become unreasonably or uncharacteristically argumentative?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become more impulsive, seeming to act without considering things?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person display sexually disinhibited or intrusive behaviour, such as touching (themselves/others), hugging, groping, etc., in a manner that is out of character or may cause offence?	Yes	No	1	2	3

Based on the ISTAART-AA Research Diagnostic Criteria for MBI © 2016
For more information contact Zahinoor Ismail MD email: MBIchecklist@gmail.com or visit www.MBItest.org

Has the person become more easily frustrated or impatient? Does she/he have troubles coping with delays, or waiting for events or for their turn?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person display a new recklessness or lack of judgement when driving (e.g. speeding, erratic swerving, abrupt lane changes, etc.)?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person become more stubborn or rigid, i.e., uncharacteristically insistent on having their way, or unwilling/unable to see/hear other views?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Is there a change in eating behaviors (e.g., overeating, cramming the mouth, insistent on eating only specific foods, or eating the food in exactly the same order)?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person no longer find food tasteful or enjoyable? Are they eating less?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person hoard objects when she/he did not do so before?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person developed simple repetitive behaviors or compulsions?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person recently developed trouble regulating smoking, alcohol, drug intake or gambling, or started shoplifting?	Yes	No	1	2	3
This domain describes following societal norms and having social					
graces, tact, and empathy					
Has the person become less concerned about how her/his words or actions affect others? Has she/he become insensitive to others' feelings?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person started talking openly about very personal or private matters not usually discussed in public?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person say rude or crude things or make lewd sexual remarks that she/he would not have said before?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person seem to lack the social judgement she/he previously had about what to say or how to behave in public or private?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person now talk to strangers as if familiar, or intrude on their activities?	Yes	No	1	2	3
This domain describes strongly held beliefs and sensory					
experiences					
Has the person developed beliefs that they are in danger, or that others are planning to harm them or steal their belongings?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Has the person developed suspiciousness about the intentions or motives of other people?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does she/he have unrealistic beliefs about her/his power, wealth or skills?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person describe hearing voices or does she/he talk to imaginary people or "spirits"?	Yes	No	1	2	3
Does the person report or complain about, or act as if seeing things (e.g. people, animals or insects) that are not there, i.e., that are imaginary to others?	Yes	No	1	2	3

Based on the ISTAART-AA Research Diagnostic Criteria for MBI © 2016 For more information contact Zahinoor Ismail MD email: MBIchecklist@gmail.com or visit www.MBItest.org

Arturo X. Pereiro Rozas, en calidade de director da tese doutoral realizada por Dª Sabela C. Mallo, doutoranda no PD Desenvolvemento psicolóxico, Aprendizaxe e Saúde informa que as contribucións da doutoranda ás publicacións presentadas son as seguintes:

Estudo 1:

Mallo, S. C., Patten, S. B., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Otero, C., & Juncos-Rabadán, O. (2020). Does the neuropsychiatric inventory predict progression from mild cognitive impairment to dementia? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ageing Research Reviews*, *58*, 101004. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2019.101004 (IF 2019= 10.61; Q1).

O estudo, sendo o último en publicarse, foi o primeiro en deseñarse e iniciarse. A doutoranda participa no deseño do estudo, realiza a revisión e selección dos traballos que cumpren os criterios de busca e inclusión, participa na aplicación dos criterios PRISMA e nas análises de acordo interxuices, e finalmente asume o protagonismo principal na redacción do manuscrito.

Estudo 2:

Mallo, S. C., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Campos-Magdaleno, M., & Juncos-Rabadán, O. (2019). Assessing mild behavioral impairment with the mild behavioral impairment checklist in people with subjective cognitive decline. *International psychogeriatrics*, 31(2), 231-239. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610218000698 (IF= 2.94; Q2).

A doutoranda participa na adaptación do instrumento, está implicada no deseño do estudo e, sendo bolseira de investigación participa na recolida de datos do proxecto de investigación no que se enmarca o estudo, tamén participa na análise e interpretación dos datos, e finalmente asume o protagonismo principal na redacción do manuscrito.

Estudo 3:

Mallo, S. C., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Campos-Magdaleno, M., & Juncos-Rabadan, O. (2018). Assessing mild behavioral impairment with the mild behavioral impairment-checklist in people with mild cognitive impairment. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 66(1), 83-95. DOI: 10.3233/JAD-180131 (IF=3.517; Q2). https://content.iospress.com/articles/journal-of-alzheimers-disease/jad180131

Estudo realizado co mesmo instrumento empregado no estudo anterior e cun deseño semellante, no que participa activamente a doutoranda, tamén colabora na recolida de datos do proxecto de investigación no que se enmarca o estudo, e participa tanto na análise e interpretación dos datos como na redacción do manuscrito.

Estudo 4:

Mallo, S. C., Valladares-Rodriguez, S., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Fernández-Iglesias, M. J., & Pereiro, A. X. (2020). Neuropsychiatric symptoms as predictors of conversion from MCI to dementia: a machine learning approach. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 32(3), 381-392. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610219001030 (IF 2019= 2.94; Q2).

Estudo realizado con mostra do proxecto de investigación no que participa como bolseira a doutoranda en actividades de avaliación. Participa no deseño do estudo, na interpretación das análises de datos, e asume o protagonismo principal na redacción do manuscrito.



Arturo X. Pereiro Rozas, en calidade de director da tese doutoral realizada por D^a Sabela Mallo, doutoranda no PD Desenvolvemento psicolóxico, Aprendizaxe e Saúde informa que estas son as publicacións que achegan contidos á tese, con indicadores do factor de impacto (Impact Factor, IF) das revistas nas que se atopan no ano de publicación, e a posición relativa na categoría a que pertence (quartile, Q):

Estudo 1:

Mallo, S. C., Patten, S. B., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Otero, C., & Juncos-Rabadán, O. (2020). Does the neuropsychiatric inventory predict progression from mild cognitive impairment to dementia? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ageing Research Reviews*, 58, 101004. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2019.101004 (IF 2019= 10.61; Q1).

Estudo 2:

Mallo, S. C., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Campos-Magdaleno, M., & Juncos-Rabadán, O. (2019). Assessing mild behavioral impairment with the mild behavioral impairment checklist in people with subjective cognitive decline. *International psychogeriatrics*, 31(2), 231-239. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610218000698 (IF= 2.94; Q2).

Estudo 3:

Mallo, S. C., Ismail, Z., Pereiro, A. X., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Campos-Magdaleno, M., & Juncos-Rabadan, O. (2018). Assessing mild behavioral impairment with the mild behavioral impairment-checklist in people with mild cognitive impairment. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 66(1), 83-95. DOI: 10.3233/JAD-180131 (IF=3.517; Q2). https://content.iospress.com/articles/journal-of-alzheimers-disease/jad180131

Estudo 4:

Mallo, S. C., Valladares-Rodriguez, S., Facal, D., Lojo-Seoane, C., Fernández-Iglesias, M. J., & Pereiro, A. X. (2020). Neuropsychiatric symptoms as predictors of conversion from MCI to dementia: a machine learning approach. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *32*(3), 381-392. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610219001030 (IF 2019= 2.94; Q2).